Risk Assessments of Natural Hazards in Refugee Camp Planning in Greece. Challenges and Recommended Actions.

Valérie Tschirpig Division of Risk Management & Societal Safety LTH | Lund University, Sweden



Risk Assessments of Natural Hazards in Refugee Camp Planning in Greece

Challenges and Recommended Actions

Valérie Tschirpig

Lund 2022

Risk Assessments of Natural Hazards in Refugee Camp Planning in Greece Challenges and Recommended Actions

Valérie Tschirpig

Number of pages: 109

Illustrations: 12

Keywords

risk assessment, risk management, disaster risk management, natural hazards, refugee camp, Reception and Identification Center, Greece, Moria, Mavrovouni, Lesvos, humanitarian standards, Sphere Standards, Camp Management Toolkit, Camp Coordination and Camp Management Cluster, exposure, vulnerability, capacity development, Standard Operating Procedures

Abstract

The rapid increase of asylum-seekers in 2015 overwhelmed the Greek reception system and led to the creation of numerous refugee camps throughout the country. The Sphere Minimum Standards provide globally acknowledged guidance to design and manage these facilities. They designate risk assessments as an essential tool to guarantee a safe environment for Persons of Concern. Yet, exposure to natural hazards is a prevalent issue in Greek refugee camps, and living conditions are widely criticized as precarious. No academic research previously explored how risks from natural hazards are assessed or managed in refugee camps in Greece, highlighting a major research gap, specifically in the field of disaster risk management. After confirming the existence of risk assessments in two case study sites, the thesis investigates which challenges impede the assessment process and identifies potential pathways to address them. An inductive research strategy is applied that uses a qualitative case study approach and triangulates semi-structured interviews with a literature scoping. The identified challenges are grouped into eight categories: awareness, political attitude, time, capacities, inflexibility, funding, lack of Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs), and information management. Five potential pathways are recommended to address these challenges: a Risk Management Focal Point, capacity development, flexible funding, SOPs, and information sharing mechanisms. The thesis highlights that power structures are the fundamental root cause shaping all aspects of humanitarian response operations in Greek refugee camps, and that efforts to address the identified challenges need to go beyond the operational level, short-term objectives, and fragmented modus operandi of all stakeholders involved in camp management. The thesis concludes with suggestions for future research for which it may act as a starting point.

© Copyright: Division of Risk Management and Societal Safety, Faculty of Engineering, Lund University, Lund 2022 Avdelningen för Riskhantering och samhällssäkerhet, Lunds tekniska högskola, Lunds universitet, Lund 2022

> Riskhantering och samhällssäkerhet Lunds tekniska högskola Lunds universitet Box 118 221 00 Lund

> > http://www.risk.lth.se

Telefon: 046 - 222 73 60

Division of Risk Management and Societal Safety Faculty of Engineering Lund University P.O. Box 118 SE-221 00 Lund Sweden

http://www.risk.lth.se

Telephone: +46 46 222 73 60

Acknowledgements

A single person may do the writing, but no such scope of work is possible without considerable support behind the scenes. My deepest gratitude goes to all of them, as they made this journey not just bearable, but diverse, enjoyable, and educational. I thank all my interview respondents who do truly outstanding work in extremely strenuous contexts, and yet you provided me with your valuable time and knowledge. I thank Anastasios Papamitrou, a fellow DRM student and practitioner who truly cares about those around him and provided me with valuable insights into the topic. I thank Magdalena Hix for emotional and technical support, insightful discussions, and ideas that made my life just so much easier. I thank Sujeethkumar Prithiviraj, a partner who always bore with me throughout the extensive journey and never ceased to encourage and motivate me. I thank Christine Falta and Lærke Uhrenholt Jensen for putting your trust into me, for patiently peer reviewing my work at every stage, for engaging in interesting and constructive discussions, and simply for being an amazing support that clearly enhanced not just the quality of the thesis, but also my emotional well-being. And finally, I thank my supervisor Mo Hamza, who shows how much he truly cares about his students by investing an abundance of energy and care into all of them. We sincerely appreciate it.

Summary

The number of forcibly displaced people due to conflict is increasing, reaching a record 100 million in the first half of 2022¹ (UNHCR, 2022a, 2022c). In Europe, this trend became particularly visible in 2015, when war in Syria and insecurity in Afghanistan and Iraq led to a rapid increase of asylum-seekers arriving in the Mediterranean countries, predominantly Greece (de Radigues & Gammarelli, 2016:8; European Commission, 2021; Weber, 2016:20). At the same time, the Greek administrative system still grappled with the effects of the 2008 economic crisis, resulting in significant resource and capacity gaps in the country's reception system (UNHCR, 2009:8-10; Weber, 2016:21). Despite support from the European Union, United Nations agencies, non-governmental organizations, and volunteer groups, the living conditions in Greek refugee camps were soon criticized as unsafe and disgraceful (IRC, 2020:7,21; Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:41; Oxfam International & GCR, 2021:2).

Various humanitarian minimum standards provide globally acknowledged guidance on how to guarantee a safe and dignified environment in refugee camp planning. Risk assessments are an integral part of these standards with the objective to avoid further harm by reducing vulnerability and hazard exposure (CCCM Cluster, 2021:35-36; EASO, 2016:19,47; IOM et al., 2015:172; Sphere Association, 2018b:59,275; UNHCR, 2018b:4, 2021e:5). Yet, risk management practices in refugee camps, in particular relating to risk assessments and natural hazards, have not previously been covered by academic literature in a European context due to the recency of current camps (Paul, 2021:222), highlighting a major research gap for the field of disaster risk management (DRM). Moreover, as the majority of academic sources informing the results and discussion originate from sociology, political science, or migration studies that do not consider technical DRM frameworks, the thesis found that a transdisciplinary approach to exploring risk management practices is lacking. To address these gaps, the thesis combines knowledge from the respective academic fields to explore the implementation of risk assessments in the dynamic and complex context of contemporary humanitarian response operations in Greek refugee camps. More specifically, the thesis identified challenges that currently impede risk assessments, focusing on natural hazards. Subsequently, pathways with the potential to address these challenges were recommended. Due to the lack of previous studies, an inductive research strategy was selected that examined two qualitative case studies. To enhance the credibility of the findings, 12 semi-structured interviews were triangulated with

¹ Including eight million due to the conflict in Ukraine (UNHCR, 2022c).

a literature scoping. Grey literature sources had to be included due to the gap in academic publications.

The thesis identified numerous challenges that can be grouped into eight categories: awareness, political attitude, time, capacities, inflexibility, funding, lack of Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs), and information management. Based on these challenges, five potential pathways were recommended: the creation of a Risk Management Focal Point, capacity development, flexible funding, the development of SOPs, and information sharing mechanisms. The findings highlight that the majority of challenges and recommended pathways are applicable to the wider humanitarian context. Moreover, the findings indicate that the Pressure and Release model by Wisner et al. (2004:51) is applicable to the case study context. The model describes risk as emerging from the combination of natural hazards and vulnerability, with the latter following the trajectory of root causes > dynamic pressures >unsafe conditions (ibid). In this context, unsafe conditions refer to the inadequate living conditions that result in exposure to natural hazards in the case study sites. While the suggestions brought forth in the interviews and literature primarily address the more tangible middle stage of dynamic pressures (e.g., lacking capacities), the findings highlight that power structures and the low priority conceded to refugees and asylum-seekers are the fundamental root causes that need to be addressed to facilitate sustainable change. Moreover, the thesis emphasizes that a short-term and fragmented planning approach by Greek authorities and donor agencies is a major challenge that undermines risk management in the examined refugee camps. Eventually, the thesis concluded with suggestions for future research, highlighting (i) the need to confirm and expand the findings by exploring additional case studies throughout Europe, (ii) incorporating the perspectives of more diverse stakeholders, (iii) interrelating the findings with power structures and humanitarian operating principles on a strategic level, and (iv) exploring the utility and adaptability of risk assessment frameworks to dynamic refugee camp contexts.

Table of Contents

LIST OF FIGURES	1
LIST OF APPENDIX FIGURES	
LIST OF APPENDIX TABLES	
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	2
1. INTRODUCTION	5
1.1. Purpose & Research Ouestions	
2. METHODOLOGY	
21 ONTOLOGY & EDISTENCIOCY	7
2.1. ONTOLOGY & EPISTEMOLOGY	
2.2.1. Case Study Research	
2.2.2. Evaluation Research	
3. METHODS	
3.1. LITERATURE SCOPING	
3.2. SEMI-STRUCTURED INTERVIEWS	
3.3. DATA ANALYSIS	
4. CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	
4.1. Basic Terminology	
4.1.1. Asylum seeker, refugee, and Person of Concern	
4.1.2. Refugee camp	
4.1.5. 11azuru 4.1.4. Risk	
4.1.5. Complexity	
4.1.6. Vulnerability	
4.1.7. Safety	
4.1.8. Contingency Planning	
4.2. RISK MANAGEMENT	
5 DACKCDOUND	
5. DACKGROUND	
5.1. CASE STUDY SELECTION	
5.2. CASE STUDY DESCRIPTION	
5.2.1. Moria	
5.3. HUMANITARIAN STANDARDS AND GUIDELINES	
6. RESULTS	
6.1 Stakeholders	
6.2. RISK ASSESSMENT PROCESS	
6.3. CHALLENGES	
6.3.1. Awareness	
6.3.2. Political Attitude	
0.3.3. Time	
6.3.5 Inflexibility	
6.3.6. Funding	
6.3.7. Lack of Standard Operating Procedures	
6.3.8. Information Management	
6.4. RECOMMENDED ACTIONS	
6.4.1. Risk Management Focal Point	
0.4.2. Capacity Development	
6.4.4 Standard Operating Procedures	
6.4.5. Information Sharing Mechanism	47
· 0	

7. DISCUSSION	49
7.1. The Fundamental Root Cause: Power	49
7.2. SHORT-TERM VS LONG-TERM PERSPECTIVE	
7.3. FRAGMENTATION	52
7.4. The Inflexibility of Standards	53
7.5. Interconnectedness	53
7.6. LIMITED GENERALIZATION	54
7.7. INTEGRITY AND VALIDITY OF THE RESULTS	55
7.8. POTENTIAL FOR FURTHER RESEARCH	55
8. CONCLUSION	57
REFERENCES	59
APPENDICES	81
A1. INTERVIEW GUIDE	81
A2. THE MINISTRY'S DEFINITION OF VULNERABILITY	
A3. RISK ASSESSMENT PROCESS – ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	84
A4. RELEVANT DATA FOR THE CONTEXT DESCRIPTION	87
A5. REFUGEE CAMPS AND ACCOMMODATION FACILITIES IN GREECE	89
A6. Evidence of Exposure to Natural Hazards	
A7. POLICIES INFLUENCING REFUGEE CAMP PLANNING	
A8. DESCRIPTION OF LESVOS	
A9. HUMANITARIAN CHARTER, PROTECTION PRINCIPLES, AND CORE HUMANITARIAN STANDARDS	
	100

List of Figures

Figure 1: Risk Management Framework as outlined in ISO	15
Figure 2: Location of Moria and Mavrovouni on Lesvos	18
Figure 3: Moria in May 2020. The red outline shows the original RIC	20
Figure 4: Slope gradient in the olive grove, pluvial erosion channels, and open fire	
for heating	21
Figure 5: Site layout of Mavrovouni	22
Figure 6: Zones in Mavrovouni	23
Figure 7: Flooding of tents	24
Figure 8: Sphere Standards for shelter and settlement planning	26
Figure 9: Standards to include in refugee camp management	28

List of Appendix Figures

Figure A10: Map of Greece	
Figure A11: The nine commitments of the Core Humanitarian Standards	108
Figure A12: Pressure-and-Release Model	109

List of Appendix Tables

Table A1: Relevant data for the context description in risk assessments for refugee camp	
planning	87
Table A2: List of refugee camps in Greece	89
Table A3: Exposure to natural hazards in Moria	96
Table A4: Exposure to natural hazards in Mavrovouni	97
Table A5: Exposure to natural hazards in Vathy and Vial	.98
Table A6: International, European, and Greek policies	.99

List of Abbreviations

AFP	-	Agence France-Presse
ALARP	-	As low as reasonably practicable
ANSA	-	Agenzia Nazionale Stampa Associata
CADRI	-	Capacity for Disaster Reduction Initiative
CCCM	-	Camp Coordination and Camp
		Management
CMT	-	Camp Management Toolkit
DG ECHO	-	Directorate-General for European Civil
		Protection and Humanitarian Aid
		Operations
DPAS	-	Directorate for the Protection of Asylum
		Seekers
DW	-	Deutsche Welle
DRM	-	Disaster risk management
EASO	-	European Asylum Support Office
ECRE	-	European Council on Refugees and Exiles
EIA	-	Environmental Impact Assessment
EPC	-	European Parliament and Council
EPRS	-	European Parliamentary Research Service
EU	-	European Union
EUAA	-	European Union Agency for Asylum
FRA	-	European Union Agency for Fundamental
		Rights
GCR	-	Greek Council for Refugees
GSCP	-	General Secretariat for Civil Protection
HLP	-	High-Level Panel on Humanitarian
		Financing Report to the Secretary-General
HMSs	-	Humanitarian minimum standards
HRW	-	Human Rights Watch
IASC	-	Inter-Agency Standing Committee
IGO	-	Intergovernmental organization
IOM	-	International Organization for Migration
IPCC	-	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate

		Change
IRC	-	International Rescue Committee
ISM	-	Information sharing mechanism
ISO	-	International Organization for
		Standardization
ISWG	-	Inter-Sector Working Group
LCL	-	Legal Centre Lesvos
M&E	-	Monitoring and evaluation
MEAL	-	Monitoring, evaluation and learning
MSF	-	Médecins sans Frontières
МоН	-	Ministry of Health
Nat-CHAMM	-	National Crisis and Hazard Management
		Mechanism
NCCBCIA	-	National Coordination Center for Border
		Control, Immigration and Asylum
NCEH	-	National Center for Environmental Health
NGO	-	Non-governmental organization
NRC	-	Norwegian Refugee Council
PAR	-	Pressure and Release
PoC	-	Person of Concern
RIC	-	Reception and Identification Center
RIS	-	Reception and Identification Service
RMFP	-	Risk Management Focal Point
RQ	-	Research question
RRE	-	Refugee Rights Europe
RSA	-	Refugee Support Aegean
SOP	-	Standard operating procedure
SSCP	-	Safety & Security Community of Practice
SVR	-	Sachverständigenrat für Integration und
		Migration
SWG	-	Sector Working Group
UDHR	-	Universal Declaration of Human Rights
UN	-	United Nations
UNDRR	-	United Nations Office for Disaster Risk

		Reduction
UNHCR	-	United Nations High Commissioner for
		Refugees
UNICEF	-	United Nations Children's Fund
WASH	-	Water, Sanitation and Hygiene
WFP	-	World Food Programme
WHO	-	World Health Organization

1. Introduction

In 2015, the Syrian Civil War and the unstable security situation in Afghanistan and Iraq resulted in a rapid increase of refugees arriving in Europe. As the European Union (EU) member state that borders Turkey, Greece received the majority. More than 1 million people entered the country between January 2015 and February 2016 (de Radigues & Gammarelli, 2016:8; European Commission, 2021; Weber, 2016:20). Overwhelmed by the number of arrivals and restrained by capacity gaps in the reception system, Greece established a response strategy that is primarily based on refugee camps (European Commission, 2020; Fossvik, 2016; SVR, 2021:15; UNHCR, 2009:8-10; Weber, 2016:20). The largest are the "hotspots" established in cooperation with the EU on the islands bordering Turkey (EPC, 2019; EPRS, 2018:1; Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:40-41). The vulnerable living conditions in these camps have been criticized by politicians, United Nations (UN) agencies, human rights organizations, and humanitarian organizations (Mavrikos-Adamou, 2019; NRC, 2020; Oxfam International & GCR, 2021:14; RRE, 2018:4; UNHCR, 2017:1).

The protection principle underlying humanitarian minimum standards (HMSs) for refugee camps prescribes that refugees should not be exposed to further harm. Therefore, camp managers are required to consider risks and vulnerabilities in camp planning (Sphere Association, 2018b:11,34). This necessitates multi-hazard risk assessments to inform construction and contingency plans (Ignatova et al., 2020:24,32; UNHCR, 2020c:13) because "vulnerability and risk assessments are key strategic activities that inform [...] disaster risk management" (Cardona et al., 2012:91). Addressing risks from natural hazards is a vital aspect of risk assessments, as exposure to them commonly endangers safety in refugee camps (DG ECHO, 2017:7; IOM et al., 2015:99,170; UNHCR, 2015).

The thesis inductively explores how risk assessments account for natural hazards in Greek refugee camps; investigates which challenges impede the assessment process; and which potential pathways could address these challenges. Two case studies are researched through semi-structured interviews. The results are triangulated with a literature scoping to allow for limited generalizations (Blaikie, 2010:83). As *"refugee camps are still a relatively new phenomenon and barely covered by the literature"* (Paul, 2021:222) in a European context, no scientific publication that examines these topics was discovered. This knowledge gap is relevant for academia and practitioners in disaster risk management (DRM) and the humanitarian sector to discover why HMSs are frequently not met in refugee camps, and how efficiently theoretical

frameworks from risk management are put into practice. From an ethical perspective, failing to comply with HMSs endangers the life and health of refugees and asylum-seekers, and risks to displace them again (UNHCR, 2021e:1).

1.1. Purpose & Research Questions

HMSs stipulate refugee camp planning to incorporate risk assessments (cf. chapter 5.3). Yet, the dynamic and unpredictable nature of refugee camps challenges conventional risk assessment frameworks that fail to account for complexity (Wassénius & Crona, 2022:40-41). The thesis aims to identify challenges that are currently impeding risk assessments in Greek refugee camps, and to explore how these challenges could be addressed. To limit the scope, the research focuses on risks emerging from natural hazards, as the literature scoping failed to identify studies that examine them in Greek refugee camps, indicating a striking gap in academic research for this area. The subsequent research questions were developed to address this gap and identify the potential for further research:

RQ1: What are the challenges to carrying out risk assessments for natural hazards in refugee camps in Greece?

RQ2: What are potential pathways to address these challenges?

2. Methodology

2.1. Ontology & Epistemology

Understanding the ontological and epistemological assumptions of the author is vital for interpreting the findings. Ontology describes an individual's perception of reality; epistemology defines how knowledge is created (Creswell, 2013:20,40). The author approaches the thesis from the ontological perspective of cautious realism which states that reality exists independently but is interpreted subjectively (Blaikie, 2010:93). Epistemologically, the author uses a constructionist lens which specifies that knowledge emerges from everyday interpretations of the world. From this perspective, science conceptualizes this knowledge, but the subjectivity of society and scientists determines that findings only represent one possible interpretations of the studied cases, challenges, and potential pathways (Creswell, 2013:25). While the number of interviews and triangulation with literature can analytically reduce the respondent's biases, the author's perspective inevitably influences the results.

2.2. Research Strategy

The thesis applied an inductive approach by identifying and evaluating challenges and potential facilitating pathways for natural hazard risk assessments. From a constructivist perspective, the aim of inductive research is to develop *patterns of meaning* (Creswell, 2013:25). Eventually, these patterns are limitedly generalized. Case study research was chosen as a suitable methodology because Blaikie (2010:83) suggests bounding the data collection method to a specific case. As the research questions also explore and evaluate a practice, evaluation research complements the methodology.

2.2.1. Case Study Research

Case study research examines a spatially and temporally bounded case through detailed description and in-depth data collection. This strategy facilitates deeper understanding of the characteristics and patterns identified in that case (Creswell, 2013:97; Swanborn, 2018). Two case studies were selected to identify trans-contextual patterns and context-specific particularities. This strategy allows for limited generalization which is common in inductive research (Blaikie, 2010:83).

2.2.2. Evaluation Research

The thesis applies evaluation research because it systematically assesses and evaluates a practice which generates information for decision-making (Kellaghan, 2010:150-151) and provides recommendations for improvement (Rubin & Rubin, 2005). In this context, risk assessments for natural hazards are the practice that guide decisions in camp planning, while the research questions address challenges and recommendations.

3. Methods

The thesis utilized primary and secondary data collection methods to increase the credibility of the findings. Initially, literature scoping is applied as a secondary data collection method to identify the relevant concepts and context. Subsequently, semi-structured interviews were conducted as a primary data collection method to provide information for the research questions. The literature scoping informed the development of the interview guide and was used to triangulate the findings from the interviews.

3.1. Literature scoping

A literature scoping precedes case study research to identify available information, adjust the research questions, and establish the most suitable data collection method (Ostrom & Wilhelmsen, 2012:237). The scoping searched Lund University Library search, Google Scholar, ReliefWeb, ResearchGate, and Scopus to identify relevant concepts based on the keywords "risk assessment", "natural hazard" and "refugee camp planning". The context and information on risk assessments in Greek refugee camps was established by using the keyword assessment/natural hazard/contingency $planning^2 +$ combinations "risk refugee camp/Moria/Mavrovouni + Greece". Additionally, international and Greek legislations were thematically scanned for emergency preparedness and contingency planning in refugee camps. This strategy further identified seven relevant guideline documents prescribing standards in humanitarian operations (cf. chapter 5.3). For all sources, reference tracing was used until no new sources were discovered. When specific themes emerged, a targeted search was conducted.

The literature scoping did not identify scientific articles examining natural hazards, risk assessments for natural hazards, or contingency plans for Greek refugee camps. Instead, academia focuses on mental health, epidemiological risks³, violence, and gender-based violence. Thus, the thesis addresses a significant research gap concerning the management of risks from natural hazards. To bridge this gap, grey literature⁴ was included, and Google added to the search engines. This is in accordance with Benzies et al. (2006:57-58) who point out that grey literature should be included in research when the volume of evidence is low and the contemporary context important. Moreover, grey literature is more up-to-date than academic

² The keyword was chosen because risk assessments are an integral aspect of contingency planning (EASO, 2018:12; Rausand, 2011:540-541) (cf. chapter 4.1.8).

³ In particular relating to Covid-19.

⁴ Commonly defined as sources not published in peer-reviewed academic journals (Rothstein & Hopewell, 2009:104).

research due to the delay until publication of the latter (Pappas & Williams, 2011:229; Rothstein & Hopewell, 2009:104) which is vital given the recency of the context. Thus, grey literature is particularly significant for current case studies and assessing a practice in evaluation research. Transparency and credibility were addressed by only selecting sources from internationally acknowledged organizations/institutions that state author(s) and data collection method.

3.2. Semi-Structured Interviews

In case study research, literature scoping needs to be triangulated with an additional data collection method (Blaikie, 2010:189). Interviews provide in-depth insights into contextual expertise and experiences and are thus a suitable strategy when academic sources are insufficient (Magnusson & Marecek, 2015:35,50). Semi-structured interviews were selected due to their flexibility to explore relevant topics in depth through a mixture of focused and open-ended questions (Adams, 2015:493; Magnusson & Marecek, 2015:62).

Respondents were selected through non-probability sampling (Blaikie, 2010:176; Creswell, 2013:156) and had to fulfill at least one of the following criteria in either case study site: (i) involvement in camp design/construction/management; (ii) participation in an Intersectoral or Sectoral Working Group⁵ (cf. chapter 6.1); or (iii) contribution to the risk assessment and/or contingency planning processes. Potential respondents were identified during the literature scoping, in UNHCR working group documents, on LinkedIn, and through snowball sampling. Out of 60 people, eleven agreed to an interview. One additional respondent agreed to answering the questions via email due to time constraints. The interviews were conducted on Zoom and recorded (if approved). Prior to the interview, the respondents received a consent form and participant information sheet explaining the thesis scope and confidentiality⁶. Evidently, anonymity was a crucial precondition for the thesis. After the establishment of Mavrovouni, Greek authorities passed a ministerial decision that forbids the disclosure of information from inside refugee camps, prohibiting organizations which do not adhere to these rules from entering⁷ (Gordon & Larsen, 2021:432-433). Some potential candidates declined the invitation, citing this reason. Thus, the policy limited the number of interviews.

⁵ See chapter 6.2 for more information. No list of working groups could be found for Mavrovouni; however, the interviews confirmed the preservation of the working group structure after the transition.

⁶ This included confidentiality, anonymity, as well as the rights to refuse any answer, pull back from the interview, and withdraw consent to use the information provided during the interview at any time (based on Magnusson & Marecek, 2015:43).

⁷ To address any ethical concerns, the thesis objectives were explained to each respondent before the interview, informed consent was obtained, and the respondents have the option to withdraw their consent at any time. Moreover, the Directorate of Support for the Reception and Identification Service of the Ministry of Migration

The interview guide (cf. appendix 1) consists of three sections as outlined in Magnusson & Marecek (2015:55-57). The opening section introduces the interviewer and thesis, explains the interview objectives, and clarifies rights, consent, and anonymity. The main section includes three sub-sections: The first clarifies concepts, the second uses focused questions to fathom the respondent's context, and the third uses open-ended questions to explore the respondent's experiences about risk assessments, associated challenges, and improvement suggestions. The closing section provides opportunities for reflecting on the interview and adding information. Questions tailored to the respondents were included if deemed appropriate (Adams, 2015:496; Magnusson & Marecek, 2015:61). Interview recordings were transcribed on Otter.ai. Despite the small number of interviews, their depth produced an information richness that resulted in data saturation.

3.3. Data Analysis

Coding as described by Creswell (2013:180-191) facilitates the identification of patterns and trends by organizing, sorting, and interpreting the data attained during the data collection. It commenced by re-reading the transcribed interviews several times to take memos and inductively identify relevant themes. Interview sections were then ascribed to thematic codes using the NVIVO 12 software. The sources identified during the literature scoping were re-read and targeted searches conducted to complement information derived from the interviews. In accordance with an inductive approach, coding was repeated at the end of the first coding cycle to adjust the information to themes that emerged retrospectively.

and Asylum was approached to describe the nature and scope of the thesis and request participation in an interview. Although they did not participate, they approved of the topic on the grounds that it remains academic. Nonetheless, the identity of the participants remains strictly confidential.

4. Conceptual Framework

4.1. Basic Terminology

The thesis employs various key concepts which have diverging definitions within and between areas of research. This chapter defines the applied concepts to facilitate a clear understanding.

4.1.1. Asylum seeker, refugee, and Person of Concern

Greek authorities differentiate between asylum-seekers and refugees (Bordignon et al., 2016:76; Hellenic Parliament, 2016:24). While refugees are officially recognized to have fled their country of origin because of threats to their safety and human rights (Bordignon et al., 2016:76; UN General Assembly, 1951:6), the request for protection of asylum-seekers has not yet been approved by authorities (UNHCR, n.d.b). As both groups are present in Greek refugee camps, they are referred to as Persons of Concern (PoC) because the term comprises them (ibid).

4.1.2. Refugee camp

The UNHCR (2018a:1) defines camps as "*a form of settlement in which [PoCs] reside and can receive centralised protection, humanitarian assistance, and other services from host governments and other humanitarian actors*". There are various camp types⁸ (IOM et al., 2015:9). The thesis examines two planned reception centers⁹. Planned camps are purposefully built and provide access to services. Reception centers are temporary facilities hosting PoCs before transferring or deporting them (CCCM Cluster, 2021:5-6; IOM et al., 2015:18).

4.1.3. Hazard

A hazard is a temporally and geographically bounded dormant event with the potential to result in undesired consequences for valuable assets (Rausand, 2011:66; Wisner et al., 2004:103).

⁸ Such as planned and self-settled camps, collective centers, reception/transit centers, and evacuation centers (IOM et al., 2015:9).

⁹ Based on the case study selection in chapter 5.1/appendix 5/6.

4.1.4. Risk

Risk is a debated concept between and within research areas. In risk engineering, it is typically defined as a combination of probabilities/uncertainty¹⁰ and consequences (Aven & Renn, 2009:2; Kaplan & Garrick, 1981:12; Wassénius & Crona, 2022:35-36). DRM adds exposure and vulnerability to the definition (ibid:36-37). What is considered a risk depends on subjective values ascribed to assets (Aven & Renn, 2009:6; Poljanšek et al., 2021:14; Slovic, 2001:19,23). This definition is congruent with the ontological and epistemological assumptions outlined in chapter 2.1.

4.1.5. Complexity

Complexity is an inherent component of risk and uncertainty, as the interactions and interdependencies between individuals and the social/political/technological/natural environment are largely unpredictable (Hill et al., 2013:4). The combination of these factors creates complex systems from which risks emerge (ISO, 2009b:19).

4.1.6. Vulnerability

Vulnerability has varying definitions (Douglas, 2007:285). In this thesis, it refers to "*the characteristics of a person or group and their situation that influence their capacity to anticipate, cope with, resist and recover from the impact of a natural hazard*" (Wisner et al., 2004:11). Thus, vulnerability needs to be assessed in conjunction with capacity and exposure (Cardona et al., 2012:69,72). The root causes emerge from social, economic, and political processes that interact with natural hazards (Wisner et al., 2004:7). For the vulnerability definition applied by Greek authorities, see appendix 2.

4.1.7. Safety

Safety refers to an acceptable level of risk from an unconscious risk source. In contrast, security refers to an acceptable level of intentional risk (Rausand, 2011:61). Thus, only safety is relevant in the context of natural hazards.

¹⁰ Uncertainty refers to a lack of information or comprehension about events, consequences, or likelihood (ISO, 2009a:2; Karimi & Hüllermeier, 2007:988). There are different types of uncertainty that are relevant for risk assessments (cf. Rausand, 2011:58-59). For natural hazards, uncertainty mostly arises from irregular space-time behavior of natural phenomena and lack or subjectivity of data, particularly for rare events (Hill et al., 2013:4).

4.1.8. Contingency Planning

Contingency planning refers to "*a process, in anticipation of potential crises, of developing strategies, arrangements and procedures to address the humanitarian needs of those adversely affected by crises*" (Choularton, 2007:3). The development of contingency plans is informed by a preceding risk assessment (EASO, 2018:12; IFRC, 2012:17; Rausand, 2011:540-541). Thus, the literature scoping and interviews included contingency planning to ensure a more holistic coverage of the research topic.

Application of the Conceptual Framework

Understanding the concepts in this chapter is crucial for understanding risk assessments and for framing the results on a wider conceptual level. Equipped with this knowledge, the reader is invited to reflect on the context, findings, and discussion.

4.2. Risk Management

Risk management is a cyclical process that includes hazard identification, risk analysis, and risk treatment¹¹ to protect valuable assets¹² (ISO, 2009a:7; Rausand, 2011:10). Consultation with stakeholders and dissemination of the results are crucial elements throughout the process (ISO, 2009a:vii; United Nations, 2015:15). In refugee camps, natural hazard risk assessments should inform decisions on site suitability, layout, infrastructure development, shelter type/material, and contingency plans (EASO, 2018:12-13; IFRC, 2012:13; IOM et al., 2015:103-104; Sphere Association, 2018b:256-257).

There is no uniformly accepted framework for risk assessment and management, as they are applied in different sectors (cf. Ostrom & Wilhelmsen, 2012). The International Organization for Standardization (ISO) (2009a; 2009b) provides the risk management framework for the thesis (cf. figure 1) as it is commonly cited by both academic and grey literature. Moreover, EU agencies utilize this framework (Poljanšek et al., 2021:29).

¹¹ Also named risk reduction or risk control.

¹² Which may be anything deemed valuable, the most common being life, health, the environment, economic assets, or services (Aven & Wiley, 2015:29; Rausand, 2011:41).

Risk Management Framework



Figure 1: Risk Management Framework as outlined in ISO (2009a:vii).

4.2.1. Risk Assessment

Proactive risk management is enabled through risk assessments (Poljanšek et al., 2021:17,19,39). According to the selected framework, risk assessments comprise risk identification, analysis, and evaluation of potential consequences to inform risk treatment options (Aven & Renn, 2009:9; ISO, 2009a:vii,4; Johansen & Rausand, 2014:388). To account for complexity, risk assessments should be multi-hazard and multi-sectoral. Valuable assets need to be identified prior to the assessment (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27). As complexity and uncertainty can make risk assessments unrealistically extensive, it requires analytical boundaries (Aven & Wiley, 2015:29,34-35). As individuals decide on these boundaries, they are intrinsically subjective (Cornell & Jackson, 2013:514). This chapter briefly summarizes each step of the risk assessment process. For more detailed information, see appendix 3.

Context Description

Although not officially part of the risk assessment, the context description is a vital precondition (ISO, 2009a:vii; UNHCR, n.d.a:7). It produces substantial data (cf. appendix 4) that is used for the identification of valuable assets, relevant hazards¹³ and their root causes, exposure,

¹³ Also referred to as risk sources or initiating events (Aven & Wiley, 2015:38; ISO, 2009a:4).

population needs and vulnerabilities, potential consequences, and applicable evaluation criteria (Aven & Wiley, 2015:39; IOM et al., 2015:125; Poljanšek et al., 2021:29).

Risk Identification

This step establishes a risk catalog by combining vulnerabilities and capacities of assets with the exposure to hazards (Cedergren & Hassel, 2020:26; Douglas, 2007:283; SSCP, 2014:4). The catalog should also consider potential risks emerging from cascading effects, cumulation, interdependency, and camp activities (Howden, 2020b:64; ISO, 2009a:17-18; Sphere Association, 2018b:39). Then, relevant risks are identified to generate scenarios¹⁴ (ISO, 2009b:13; Rausand, 2011:32,540).

Risk analysis

Risk analyses identify risk levels¹⁵ based on the potential consequences, likelihoods/frequencies, and uncertainties (ISO, 2009a:18; Ostrom & Wilhelmsen, 2012:240; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27,29; Rausand, 2011:8,118,135). There are various analysis methods (cf. Aven & Wiley, 2015:55-83)¹⁶, however, discussing them goes beyond the thesis scope.

Risk Evaluation

This step compares the analysis results with risk acceptance criteria to identify risks requiring treatment (ISO, 2009a:6,18; Rausand, 2011:133). The criteria typically take costs and benefits of risks and treatment options into account (Garrick & Kaplan, 1981:24).

¹⁴ A scenario is a "*set of informed assumptions about a situation that may require humanitarian action*" (Choularton, 2007:13). When disproportionately many risks emerge, representative scenarios can be developed (ISO, 2009b:13; Rausand, 2011:32,540)

¹⁵ Risk can be expressed through individual or societal risk. The former describes the exposure of a hypothetical individual to all risks over a period of time. The latter combines individual risk with the exposed number of people (Rausand, 2011:79).

¹⁶ The authors outline the following methods that can be applied for DRM in a refugee camp context: Coarse risk analysis, Structured What-If Technique (SWIFT), Fault tree analysis, Event tree analysis, Bayesian networks, Monte Carlo simulation.

5. Background

5.1. Case Study Selection

To identify challenges (RQ1) and potential pathways (RQ2), two case studies were selected, as this number was deemed realistic within a Master thesis scope. Following Creswell (2013:97), the thorough analysis of bounded cases allows for the inductive identification of applicable patterns and trends that can be used as a starting point for generalization through additional case studies. After compiling a list of existing refugee camps in Greece (cf. appendix 5), the two most suitable cases were selected based on three criteria: (1) unsafe housing conditions, (2) legal basis, and (3) exposure to natural hazards.

Unsafe Housing Conditions

Tents and makeshift shelters are categorized as unsafe housing conditions as they have a higher exposure rate to most natural hazards¹⁷ (IRC, 2020:21). Housing conditions in eleven camps meet this criterion (cf. appendix 5). Generally, conditions on the Aegean Islands are worse than in mainland camps (UNHCR, 2019a:1-2; 2021a:1) which is congruent to the high relative quantity of island camps on the list.

Legal Basis

The second criterion removed camps which had not received a legal confirmation from the Ministries of Economy and Migration Policy during construction, as such camps lacked official management for several months (Mouzourakis et al., 2019:20; RSA, 2018b). This makes them inadequate options for examining a planned implementation (i.e., risk assessments). After applying the criterion, the Reception and Identification Centers (RICs) Mavrovouni, Moria, Vathy, and Vial remained (Mouzourakis et al., 2019:20).

Exposure to Natural Hazards

For the final selection criterion, natural hazards were identified for the remaining sites which might result, or previously resulted, in harmful consequences for PoCs. The results are presented in appendix 6. The majority is congruent to the natural hazards of highest concern identified in the national risk assessment and listed in the General Civil Protection Plan *Xenokrates*¹⁸ (cf. appendix 7) (GSCP, n.d.; EAAHNIKHE Δ HMOKPATIAE, 2003:20-22).

¹⁷ Particularly of meteorological nature (cf. table A3-A5).

¹⁸ Meteorological hazards, floods, landslides, earthquakes, volcanoes, and forest fires (GSCP, n.d.; EAAHNIKH Σ Δ HMOKPATIA Σ , 2003:20-22).

As the information availability was significantly higher for Moria (18 sources) and Mavrovouni (27 sources) than for Vathy and Vial (nine sources each), the former two were selected as case study sites.



Figure 2: Location of Moria and Mavrovouni on Lesvos (Modified from Google Maps, 2022).

The destruction of Moria in September 2020 (cf. chapter 5.2.1) does not impact its suitability as a case study. The objective of case study research is to identify patterns and trends that may be generally applicable to the field (Blaikie, 2010:83; Creswell, 2013:97). It was assumed that the patterns and trends concerning risk assessments in camp planning are not altered by an unexpected closure or destruction of camps at a later stage, so that identified challenges and recommendations remain contemporary.

5.2. Case Study Description

5.2.1. Moria

Moria was an RIC on the Aegean Island of Lesvos¹⁹ that was destroyed by fire in September 2020 (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:87). It was constructed on an abandoned military base as a regular registration center for asylum-seekers crossing over from Turkey in 2013 (McElvaney, 2018; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:21,73; Pazianou, 2018). Due to the rapid increase of arrivals in 2015 (cf. chapter 1), it was transformed into an official RIC under the European hotspot policy (cf. appendix 7) between summer 2015 and March 2016 (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:21; UNHCR, 2019b). The Ministry of Migration and Asylum is the national authority overseeing the RICs (ibid). In Moria, the Reception and Identification Service (RIS), military, police, and EU agencies managed the site in cooperation with NGOs and volunteer groups (Gisti, 2016:17; Jauhiainen, 2017:10; UNHCR, 2019b).

Moria was criticized for unsafe living conditions that violated HMSs and contributed to the vulnerability of PoCs (Oxfam International & GCR, 2021:14; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:59). One frequently mentioned reason is overcrowding. The RIC initially provided space for 2,840 people, but in February 2020, it hosted 19,584²⁰ (NCCBCIA, 2020a). One reason was its original function as a transit center from which asylum seekers would depart after registration (Gordon & Larsen, 2021:423; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:74). However, the geographic restrictions (cf. appendix 7) introduced under the EU-Turkey Statement in March 2016 prohibited asylum-seekers from leaving the island (Gordon & Larsen, 2021:423-424; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:74), forcing some to remain for years (Gordon & Larsen, 2021:424) which gradually exacerbated overcrowding (GCR, 2020; IRC, 2020:5; Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:24).

¹⁹ For a description of Lesvos, see appendix 8.

²⁰ 590% overcrowding



Figure 3: Moria in May 2020. The red outline shows the original RIC (Modified from Google Earth in Fettouche, 2020).

Therefore, the camp expanded into the adjacent olive groves (HRW, 2018; RRE, 2018:36; UNHCR, 2018a:2). This area is inadequate for shelter because the hills are mostly private property, the slope gradient is too steep for construction, and there are nearly no service facilities. NGOs were not permitted to enter the area, while police officers refused to patrol it (Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:72,74; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:74).

Exposure to natural hazards was exacerbated by unsafe housing conditions. After the camp management ran out of prefabricated tents, arrivals bought camping tents or constructed shelter from makeshift materials²¹. Roughly 75% of PoCs lived in tents or makeshift shelters by January 2020 (Jauhiainen, 2017:31; Oxfam International, 2019:5,7-8; RSA, 2020).

²¹ Such as blankets, branches, or ponchos. At a later stage, the most vulnerable PoCs were accommodated in IKEA kit houses (walls, roof, door, window) (Jauhiainen, 2017:31; Oxfam International, 2019:5,7-8; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:74-75; RSA, 2020).



Figure 4: Slope gradient in the olive grove, pluvial erosion channels, and open fire for heating (RSA, 2020).

Deteriorating living conditions in winter were especially challenging because tents did not provide sufficient protection from the weather (Oxfam International, 2019:7; Pazianou, 2018). Water flowing down the hill posed a flood risk, and a child reportedly drowned under a tent (RRE, 2018:10). In 2017, a cold spell resulted in the death of three camp residents (Papadopoulos, 2017; Rielly, 2020), and five people died of carbon monoxide poisoning in November 2016 due to makeshift heating implements (McElvaney, 2018; Oxfam International, 2019:8; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:77). Reportedly, 6% of PoCs experienced the death of another resident due to cold weather (RRE, 2018:10).

The camp and parts of the olive groves were destroyed by fire on the 8th and 9th of September 2020, displacing more than 12,000 people (Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:1; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:87; Papadimitriou, 2021).

5.2.2. Mavrovouni

Mavrovouni²² is an RIC that was constructed as a temporary emergency response measure in September and October 2020 after the destruction of Moria (LCL, 2021; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:21,90). 8,000 PoCs were moved to Mavrovouni (Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:1; Papadimitriou, 2021) which has an accommodation capacity of 10,000 (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:89). Authorities initially planned to relocate all residents by Easter 2021 (Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:3). However, around 1,550 remain as of April 2022²³.



Figure 5: Site layout of Mavrovouni (Maxar Technologies, Google Earth, 2020 in HRW, 2020)

The military and NGOs directed the construction at the behest of the Ministry of Migration and Asylum (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:41; Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:3; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:89; UNHCR, 2020a). The RIS runs the camp in coordination with UNHCR, EU agencies, and NGOs (UNHCR, 2021a:1). Mavrovouni was constructed on a former military shooting range²⁴ on the coast (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:41; Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:3; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:89).

²² Also known as Kara Tepe. However, the same name refers to a former municipality-run accommodation program (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:22) and will not be used further to avoid confusion.

²³ Information provided during the interviews.

²⁴ Before construction, the army had to remove unexploded ammunition, grenades, and landmines (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:41; Oxfam International & GCR, 2020:1). Nonetheless, residents still discover

The camp is divided into four zones (cf. figure 5). Those considered outside of the official asylum procedure²⁵ are hosted in tents and Rubb Halls²⁶ in the green zone. This is the most remote area without escape routes. Those classified as vulnerable are accommodated in the blue zone in tents or ISO box containers. However, the zone is too small to host all residents classified as vulnerable (cf. appendix 2). Single men live in Rubb Halls in the yellow zone. The red zone is unspecified and hosts all types of PoCs (LCL, 2021).



Figure 6: Zones in Mavrovouni (LCL, 2021)

Like Moria, living conditions in Mavrovouni are reportedly below the Sphere Minimum Standards (InfoMigrants & dpa, 2021). Located between hills and the sea, the camp is regularly flooded²⁷ (HRW, 2020; INTERSOS, 2020; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:91; Watershed e.V., 2020) and exposed to strong winds (IRC, 2020:9; LCL, 2022:9). Exposure to floods was only

unexploded shells (HRW, 2020). This is irreconcilable with HMSs outlined in the Camp Management Toolkit (cf. chapter 5.3) which specify that locations "*close to risks of landmines and other explosives*" are to be avoided (IOM et al., 2015:102).

²⁵ Rejected applicants and recognized refugees

²⁶ Marquee-like tents constructed with polyester fabric, accommodating 80 - 100 people in makeshift compartments. They are also used for single men and rejected families (LCL, 2022:9).

²⁷Rainwater drains off the hills and accumulates in the plain below.

eliminated after the reduction of PoCs allowed the relocation of shelter from the beach to higher ground²⁸. Furthermore, Mavrovouni is criticized for lead contamination due to its location on a former military shooting range (UNHCR, 2021a:2). This is especially of concern during periods of high dust generation due to winds (HRW, 2020, 2021a; LCL, 2021)²⁹.

Although the Greek authorities transferred responsibility to winter-proof the camp to the UNHCR³⁰ (UNHCR, 2021b:1), freezing temperatures in combination with a lack of heating, rainfall, and strong winds remain problematic (Maud, 2021:1; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:91; Rielly, 2021; UNHCR, 2021a:1).



Figure 7: Flooding of tents (InfoMigrants & dpa, 2021)

In January 2020, the government introduced the International Protection Act 4636/2019 (cf. appendix 8) which announced the restructuring of all hotspots into *Closed Controlled Structures*³¹. According to this plan, the current RICs would be replaced with new facilities (AFP News Agency & InfoMigrants, 2021). However, the project met resistance from local communities, prolonging the existence of Mavrovouni indefinitely (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:21,24-25).

²⁸ Information retrieved during the interviews.

²⁹ Lead exposure can damage brain and nerve cells, stunt child growth, as well as impact learning, hearing, and speaking abilities (NCEH, 2021). Lead exposure is exacerbated by natural hazards (e.g., rainfall, flooding, strong winds) disturbing the soil (HRW, 2020). Medical and environmental experts have criticized the decision to construct a camp on this site because lead exposure is a familiar issue on firing ranges (ibid).

³⁰ The tents received wooden floors and insulation (UNHCR, 2020b:2).

³¹ Also called *Multi-Purpose Reception and Identification Center* (cf. Lesvos Solidarity, 2021b).

5.3. Humanitarian Standards and Guidelines

Refugee camp planning/management and humanitarian response operations are directed by various policies, standards, and guidelines. This chapter summarizes seven internationally acknowledged, non-binding guideline documents for refugee camp planning. While the documents are universally acknowledged by governments and humanitarian organizations, it is the responsibility of each state to adopt them into legislation, resulting in different interpretations in EU states (EASO, 2016:7). The international and national policies underlying the standards and their national implementation are outlined in appendix 7.

Sphere Association - Minimum Standards for Shelter and Settlement

The Sphere Association was founded in 1997 to improve quality and accountability in humanitarian operations and provides the principal global standards for refugee camp planning (IOM et al., 2015:15; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:10; Sphere Association, 2018a; UNHCR, 2018b:4). Their legal foundation is based on the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the 1951 Convention (cf. appendix 7) (IOM et al., 2015:16,118). Its values are based on the Protection Principle, the Humanitarian Charter, and the Core Humanitarian Standard (Sphere Association, 2018b:2) (cf. appendix 9).

Sphere defines minimum standards for (i) water supply, sanitation, and hygiene (WASH) promotion, (ii) food security and nutrition, (iii) shelter and settlement, and (iv) health (Sphere Association, 2018b:2). Under shelter and settlement, the standards stipulate that shelter design should minimize risks and vulnerabilities through, e.g., protection from natural hazards (ibid:59,275).

The category "shelter and settlement" comprises seven standards (cf. figure 8). Standard 1 recommends that shelter/settlement is planned in a way that enhances safety and well-being of residents. To achieve this, Standard 2 prescribes a safe location. One key indicator is the percentage of shelter in areas with no or minimized exposure to hazards. Unavoidable hazards need to be accounted for in planning. Meeting these objectives requires constant monitoring and updating of risk assessments (ibid:246,249-253). When shelters are damaged by natural hazards, lessons learned should be incorporated into reconstruction (ibid:262).

Sphere stresses the necessity to analyze the context. This is congruent to risk assessments which require a preceding context description (cf. chapter 4.2.1). Relevant for both objectives are the identification of: (i) those affected, (ii) their needs and vulnerabilities, (iii) their coping

strategies and capacities, (iv) protection threats and risks, (v) seasonal variations in hazards, (vi) involved stakeholders, (vii) response capacities, (viii) response plans, (ix) available goods and services, (x) supply chains, (xi) infrastructure capacity, and (xii) logistical capacity constraints (ibid:11).



Figure 8: Sphere Standards for shelter and settlement planning (Sphere Association, 2018b:238).

UNHCR Emergency Handbook and the Global Strategy for Settlement and Shelter

Based on the Sphere Standards, the Emergency Handbook³² gives practical suggestions for incorporating natural hazards into site planning to mitigate disaster risks (UNHCR, 2018b:4, 2021e:5). The Global Strategy for Settlement and Shelter provides standards for settlement and shelter design and outlines strategies on how to include them in contingency planning (UNHCR, 2014:5).

³² UNHCR published different Emergency Handbook documents, each with their own focus. Thus, different sources are cited as the Emergency Handbook.

Settlement and shelter design are a crucial aspect of preparedness and contingency planning in camps (ibid:17). Failing to implement adequate standards during the planning process increases risks and may lead to secondary displacement (UNHCR, 2022b:5). However, standards are limited by the uniqueness of local geography³³, climate, cultural practices, demographic developments, skills, and availability of resources. Thus, planning needs to happen within these contexts to mitigate risks (UNHCR, 2014:22, 2018b:3-4, 2021e:5).

The Handbook stresses the relevance of camp lifetime. They state that tents and plastic sheeting are reasonable in emergency response but not for longer-term camps as their lifespan is limited (UNHCR, 2014:24, 2022b:1).

Camp Management Toolkit

Published in 2004 and updated in 2015, the Camp Management Toolkit (CMT) complements the Sphere Standards by providing standardized guidelines for roles and responsibilities of stakeholders in camp activities (IOM et al., 2015:9).

The CMT recommends to base camp design on the outcomes of risk assessments (ibid:172). When constructing a camp, the CMT stresses the importance of planning long-term, including unexpected events, and the avoidance of exposure to natural hazards (ibid:96). This requires a coordinated site plan (ibid:232) of which hazard mapping should be the first step. Additionally, it includes area size, resource availability, cultural/social aspects, local communities, public health issues, topography, geology, and vegetation (ibid:98-99). The information is also utilized for site-specific contingency plans (ibid:41).

Camp Coordination and Camp Management (CCCM) Cluster - Minimum Standards for Camp Management

The standards were developed as a supplement for the Sphere Standards and CMT because field practitioners criticized a lack of practical guidelines for camp management. By providing 17 standards under five management categories (cf. figure 9), they intend to enhance dignified housing and minimize hazard exposure (CCCM Cluster, 2021:iii,vii,9).

 $^{^{33}}$ E.g., topography is highly relevant for site selection. A slope of 2-4% ensures drainage. It should be <10% to mitigate erosion and enable better construction work. Soil should be permeable but not too sandy for stabilization. Furthermore, in camps prone to flooding or heavy rainfall, adequate drainage infrastructure needs to be in place. The site should have enough vegetation to protect shelters from heat, wind, erosion, and dust generation which can cause respiratory diseases (UNHCR, 2022b:3-7).



Figure 9: Standards³⁴ to include in refugee camp management (CCCM Cluster, 2021:11).

The standards are interconnected, thus, meeting one requires progress in others. This section briefly describes those relevant for natural hazard risk assessments.

Standard 1.2 recommends the development and regular review of contingency plans accounting for natural hazards, unplanned increases in refugee numbers, duration of camp existence, and needs of vulnerable people. This requires an assessment and monitoring of (cascading) risks (ibid:13,16,40). Meeting this objective requires fulfillment of Standard 1.3 prescribing availability of adequate operational and technical capacity (ibid:17).

Standard 3.1 determines that the camp environment must be safe. This requires the development of a site-specific and regularly updated safety plan with input from risk assessments, the formation of a safety committee, and communication of risks to the population (ibid:35-36).

³⁴ The guiding principles are the same as for the Sphere Handbook.
EASO Guidance on Reception Conditions and Contingency Planning in the Context of Reception

The Guidance on Reception Conditions is based on Directive 2013/33/EU (cf. appendix 7). Since the directive is ambiguous, the document clarifies standards, indicators, and good practices to facilitate the improvement of reception conditions on both the policy and operational level in the EU (EASO, 2016:7). The document on Contingency Planning in the Context of Reception was developed due to the overburdening of reception systems in EU member states. This situation highlighted the need for better preparedness of reception authorities to cope with natural hazards. Consequently, the document guides the development of contingency plans in reception contexts to assist long-term planning (EASO, 2018:9-10).

To ensure a safe living environment and housing for PoCs and field staff, the European Asylum Support Office (EASO) recommends using risk assessments. They should be based on local and national regulations and informed by feedback from staff and PoCs, housing conditions and location, demographic factors, and intersectional vulnerabilities (EASO, 2016:19,47).

To increase preparedness, the Contingency Planning document highlights the need to utilize risk assessments and scenario-based planning to identify hazards, risk mitigation measures, and develop response plans (EASO, 2018:12-14,17,53). The EASO specifically underlines the relevance of identifying gaps in resources and capacities for the scenarios identified in the risk assessment to prepare for emergencies (ibid:13,33). Additionally, contingency plans should be revised and updated regularly based on feedback from staff and PoCs (ibid:14-15).

6. Results

This chapter is divided into four parts: The first and second describe the stakeholders involved in the risk assessments, and the general risk assessment approach identified for both case study sites, as this is vital contextual information for the research questions. Ideally, this data would have been included in the *Background* chapter. But as the literature scoping did not yield respective results, the information was retrieved during the interviews and is thus more suited for the *Results* chapter. Building on this knowledge, the third and fourth sections identify the *challenges to carrying out risk assessments for natural hazards in refugee camps* (RQ 1), and *what potential pathways could address these challenges to facilitate the safety of refugees and asylum-seekers* (RQ 2) by triangulating the findings from the primary and secondary data collection. Unless specified further, the findings were identified by respondents from both case study sites.

Four interview respondents worked in Moria, four in Mavrovouni, and two in both sites. Two worked in Kara Tepe but occupied leading positions in the Working Groups managing the island-wide response, thus possessing relevant information about comprehensive risk management. The respondents worked for EU agencies, UN agencies, or NGOs. Some individuals switched between these organizations during their deployment. To protect the identity of the respondents, statements are not allocated to organization types or working groups. A major limitation is that neither the Reception and Identification Service (RIS) nor the Greek military, who are the highest-ranking stakeholders in both case study sites, agreed to be interviewed.

6.1 Stakeholders

As the highest-ranking national authority, the Ministry of Migration and Asylum³⁵ is responsible for directing the Greek refugee response (UNHCR, 2016a:1). They initiated the Reception and Identification Service (RIS) to manage the Reception and Identification Centers (RICs) (cf. appendix 7). Each RIC is headed by one RIS-appointed director (FRA, 2019:27; NRC, 2020). Five respondents confirmed that military personnel provide operational and managerial assistance (cf. WHO & MoH, 2020:5) as both case study sites are located on military facilities (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:41; McElvaney, 2018). The RIS relies on NGOs and inter-governmental organizations (IGOs) for providing most services (FRA,

³⁵ The Ministry of Migration Policy until July 2019 (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:152).

2019:27). To coordinate the organizations, they receive support from EU agencies and UNHCR³⁶ (UNHCR, 2016a:1).

The UNHCR established seven Sector Working Groups (SWGs)³⁷: (i) Protection (focus on child protection and gender-based violence), (ii) WASH, (iii) Shelter and Non-Food Items, (iv) Health and Nutrition, (v) Education, (vi) Site Management Support, and (vii) Food. Each group is managed by one coordinator and co-coordinator. The purpose of the SWGs is to develop sector-specific response plans, including contingency plans, and ensure the adherence to HMSs under their jurisdiction (ibid:2). They comprise members of the UNHCR, IGOs, and NGOs, each of which may coordinate or co-coordinate a group. Additionally, each SWG has a UNHCR focal point (UNHCR, 2016b). Three respondents reported that UNHCR mostly focuses on broader governance aspects and assigned NGOs as implementing partners.

The SWGs are headed by an Inter-Sector Working Group (ISWG) chaired by UNHCR and a municipality representative (UNHCR, 2016a:1, n.d.c). The ISWG ensures technical oversight and guidance for the SWGs, manages information, creates general contingency plans, and promotes consistent standards (UNHCR, 2016a:1). Additional subsidiary groups are the *Communication with Communities Working Group*, the *Cash Group*, and the *Information Management Unit*. The latter is relevant for risk assessments because it manages information systems and data collection; and produces statistics, maps, assessments, and reports (ibid:2-3).

The stakeholders identified as most relevant for risk assessments are the RIS and those involved in shelter and infrastructure development from the WASH and shelter SWGs. It is crucial to recall, however, that the multi-hazard and multi-sectoral nature of risk assessments (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27) requires consultation with all stakeholders, including PoCs and the local population/authorities (IOM et al., 2015:38; Poljanšek et al., 2021:28).

After the destruction of Moria, two respondents confirmed that the SWG structure remained, but decision-making power was pulled out of the SWGs and centralized. According to three respondents, site development for Mavrovouni is now directed by a construction manager from an external company reporting directly to the RIS; shelter meetings involve the RIS, European

³⁶ The UN General Assembly mandated UNHCR to direct and coordinate organizations in refugee situations (IOM et al., 2015:122; UNHCR, 2015). Among its tasks are needs assessments, the development of response plans, and information management (IASC, 2012:10; UNHCR, n.d.:1).

³⁷ The Working Group structure is contextual. The presented groups are specific to Lesvos (UNHCR, 2016a:3).

Union Agency for Asylum³⁸ (EUAA), and construction company (but no UN agencies or NGOs); while the police ensure safety. Moreover, Mavrovouni has a vulnerability office to which protection issues can be referred.

Despite the centralization of power, two respondents emphasized that the RIS collaborated with other organizations to retrospectively improve site layout and infrastructure independent of the SWGs. Moreover, *Working Action Groups* were developed when required. For example, *Storm*, comprising NGOs and the RIS, was established to address flooding. Two respondents reported that such endeavors were usually initiated by NGOs.

6.2. Risk Assessment Process

To answer the research questions, it is crucial to understand how a theoretical risk assessment framework was applied in the case study sites. The literature scoping did not reveal whether a risk assessment was conducted for either site. While no assessment was published or mentioned in accessible documents, the possibility remains that assessments were not publicized. The interviews thus probed the knowledge respondents had of a potential risk assessment process. The interviews revealed that risk assessments for natural hazards were conducted in both sites, although through different approaches. Several decentralized and sectoral assessments informed risk management in Moria. In Mavrovouni, a single risk assessment was conducted by an external company. This chapter outlines the process for each case study site.

In Moria, the RIS delegated the responsibility for assessing risks to the UNHCR. According to three respondents, the RIS and military were not involved. They explained that the UNHCR brought site management and engineering experts to the camp but lacked expertise in various sectors. Consequently, the UNHCR applied a twofold strategy: Deploying their own engineers to assess the site, and assigning NGOs involved in the SWGs and infrastructure projects to carry out risk assessments for their area of expertise.

Two respondents recalled that the UNHCR provided funding for risk assessments in Moria under the category *preparedness*. This section contained risk categories such as winter, summer, blackouts, or WASH repercussions³⁹. Funding recipients were required to develop risk scenarios and mitigation strategies for their sector. Four respondents reported that their

³⁸ Formerly the European Asylum Support Office (EASO).

³⁹ No information was obtained on how these categories were created.

assessments were then discussed in the SWGs. Additionally, the UNHCR had a person in every ISWG and SWG meeting to observe whether risks were included in the agenda. During camp construction, the risk assessments were regularly updated. One respondent stated that risk identification was discontinued after more permanent infrastructure was established. The focus then switched to maintaining the Sphere Standards.

One respondent employed by an NGO shared their risk assessment. Around a year after Moria became an RIC, the organization identified key risks and mitigation measures for the infrastructure they had been assigned to construct and maintain. In accordance with traditional risk assessment frameworks⁴⁰ (Aven & Wiley, 2015:42), they assigned each risk a likelihood score from one (very unlikely) to five (very likely), and an impact score from one (negligible) to five (critical). These numbers were multiplied and the risks placed in a risk matrix. Risks scoring 1-7 were deemed acceptable, those scoring 8-14 fell into the ALARP⁴¹ region, while 15-25 was deemed unacceptable, requiring treatment. The respondent was unaware what the acceptance levels were based on. The assessment identified 19 risks of which two may be caused by natural hazards: one considered acceptable (flooding due to inadequate drainage) and one considered ALARP (fire⁴²). The results were shared with the respective SWG, which referred relevant information to the ISWG. Another respondent confirmed that the SWG and ISWG members could provide feedback and request for additional risks to be included. Information identified by UNHCR engineers and risk assessments conducted by the SWG were shared at weekly ISWG meetings comprising stakeholders from each SWG to facilitate a mutual understanding of all risks hitherto identified.

Management of Mavrovouni is more centralized than it was in Moria. As the RIS prioritized violence over natural hazards, it delegated the responsibility for safety to the police. While the risk assessment process for Moria was well-understood by most respondents due to their involvement, only one respondent from an NGO knew about the risk assessment process for Mavrovouni due to a personal inquiry. According to the respondent, an external agency was hired by camp management four to five months after establishing Mavrovouni to conduct a risk assessment within two to three days. A small delegation conducted the assessment once, and the results were not shared outside the RIS. The respondent was not provided with more detailed

⁴⁰ Focusing on probabilities/likelihood and expected values (Aven & Wiley, 2015:42). The UNHCR applies the same strategy (UNHCR, 2020c:20-21).

⁴¹ As low as reasonably practicable.

⁴² Although it was unclear whether the scenario referred to forest fires or arson.

information about the process. As no other respondent is aware of the risk assessment, it is unlikely that the agency consulted with other stakeholders in the camp.

Despite being unaware of a risk assessment, one respondent reported that preparedness for meteorological hazards was discussed during bi-weekly shelter meetings involving representatives from the Ministry of Migration and Asylum, the EUAA, and the infrastructure maintenance company, and that all organizations can make preparedness-related suggestions to the ministry or UNHCR. Nonetheless, five respondents reported that identification and mitigation of risks was mainly done by NGOs, occasionally in cooperation with PoCs, in both case study sites.

Concludingly, Moria and Mavrovouni have in common that risk assessments were carried out retrospectively as the most pressing matter was keeping people alive and providing shelter:

"Risk assessments came as more organizations started coming. In the early days of the Greek refugee response, it was very much just trying to keep people alive, trying to keep people safe." – Respondent from Moria

No respondent could confirm whether the risk assessment process took the National Civil protection Plan Xenokrates, the Nat-CHAMM, or the Agnodiki project into account (cf. appendix 7).

6.3. Challenges

The documents prescribing HMSs (cf. chapter 5.3) clearly express the obligation to incorporate risk assessments into refugee camp management. As illustrated previously, Greek authorities meet this responsibility in its fundamentals, yet exposure to natural hazards and unsafe living conditions indicate the insufficiency of a purposeful assessment process. This section presents the challenges to carrying out risk assessments for natural hazards in refugee camps (RQ 1) by triangulating information from the interviews with findings from the literature scoping.

6.3.1. Awareness

Four respondents involved in the risk assessments or protection-related tasks prioritized violence or epidemiological risks and paid only marginal attention to natural hazards. The respondents mentioned a mixture of reasons: Investment into social hazard prevention

dominates because they are deemed more severe and immediate; there is a strong political focus on threats *from* PoCs instead of *to* them; lacking awareness of natural hazards which may affect the sites; and few experts on DRM. Moreover, the conclusion of the risk assessment process after the establishment of more permanent infrastructure indicates that awareness is lacking for the dynamic, emergent, and uncertain nature of risks from natural hazards.

Although no insights were achieved for the risk assessment process in Mavrovouni, it is reasonable to assume that these issues also affect the succeeding RIC:

"I don't think any government so far has realized that this [natural hazards] is an aspect that should be taken into account." – Respondent from both case study sites

"As if everybody was surprised that winter was coming [...]. So, then the winterization started. It was completed when it was spring, so much too late anticipated." – Respondent from Mavrovouni

The quotes highlight that lacking awareness is an issue on both the camp and national level. The state government's awareness plays a vital role as the Ministry of Migration and Asylum sets the agenda for camp planning (UNHCR, 2016a:1). When the ministry centralized the management in Mavrovouni and delegated the responsibility for safety to the police, the inherent experiences of this stakeholder inevitably influenced risk management in favor of social hazards.

6.3.2. Political Attitude

Three respondents emphasized the deliberation with which the safety of PoCs was put at risk by keeping the camps below minimum standards. One respondent explained:

"There were many instances where we had arguments with camp management [about their] ways. Well, how can we even have the conversation? This is a MINIMUM standard." -Respondent from Mavrovouni (emphasis added)

The objective, they argued, was deterrence. This indicates that state authorities lack commitment to address hazard exposure and vulnerability. While political opinions likely biased the respondent's statements, various literature sources support this finding (Fili, 2018;

Gisti, 2016:15; Gordon & Larsen, 2021:425; Howden, 2020a; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:72; Papadatos-Anagostopoulos, 2020). Some authors ascribe this strategy to a general hostile perception of PoCs within the EU (Almustafa, 2021:13; Cunniffe et al., 2019:8; DeLargy, 2016:5; Fili, 2018; Howden, 2020a; IRC, 2020:9; Pallister-Wilkins, 2020:75).

To some extent, international media pressure provided a counterpoise to the policy of deterrence. Five respondents reported that it shaped how Greek authorities acted. In Moria, risk assessment results were considered when they overlapped with areas of media attention, indicating that reputation may have played a larger role in risk management than exposure or vulnerability. This trend recurred in the transition from Moria to Mavrovouni. While UN agencies and NGOs were actively involved in risk management in Moria, the international attention coerced Greek authorities to assume tighter control, as the event highlighted the unsafe conditions PoCs were exposed to in the old RIC. Consequently, both the public and the EU demanded better conditions to avoid a repetition of old mistakes which resulted in the centralization of decision-making power (Pitchers & Murray, 2020).

Unsafe living conditions partly result from a reluctance of authorities to apply a long-term planning perspective as suggested by humanitarian guideline documents (EASO, 2018:9-10; IOM et al., 2015:96). This undermines proactive risk management. Five respondents reported that the Ministry of Migration and Asylum emphasizes the temporary nature of refugee camps as the government fears public discontent should they acknowledge a need for more permanent planning. Instead, their focus is on maintaining order and providing temporary shelter, even when it is unsuitable over longer periods. Thus, any long-term investments into risk management activities are reportedly rejected.

6.3.3. Time

The HMSs recommend that natural hazards are assessed during the planning phase (IOM et al., 2015:98-99,172; Sphere Association, 2018b:59). Six respondents criticized that planning in neither case study site adhered to this, resulting in the retrospective assessment implementation. Howden (2020b:58-63) and Fossvik (2016) confirm the lack of an appropriate design phase for Moria due to its gradual transition from military facility to small reception center to RIC, and because local authorities were already overwhelmed by the arrival of asylum-seekers before the hotspot policy (cf. appendix 7). Three respondents similarly argued that the primary objective in 2015 was to provide shelter to as many people as possible in a minimal timeframe, conceding

exposure to natural hazards and HMSs a secondary priority. Both were addressed when more humanitarian organizations arrived, but six respondents stated that overcrowding ultimately made these efforts futile.

For Mavrovouni, proactive planning was challenged by the pressure to rapidly provide shelter for those displaced by the Moria fire⁴³. Three respondents argued that the site was selected due to its proximity to Moria and the availability of space. Exposure to natural hazards only received attention retrospectively, hence the postponement of the risk assessment. Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:90) confirm this argument.

6.3.4. Capacities

Capacities exist on three levels: The enabling environment (laws, power relations, social norms), the organizational level (organizational resources, structures, policies), and the individual level (individual skills/experiences). They may be functional (planning/leadership, resource management, monitoring/evaluation) or technical (skills/knowledge) (UNDRR, 2019:20-21). Capacity gaps on all levels were identified as relevant challenges for risk assessments. This chapter explores which capacities are lacking for Greek authorities and NGOs, as these key stakeholders were repeatedly mentioned during the interviews.

Greek authorities

When the RICs were initiated in 2015, Greek authorities were unprepared to receive the mounting numbers of asylum-seekers. According to two respondents, they lacked the necessary planning and financial capacities, including expertise regarding vulnerability and risk assessments. Further, a request for international support was delayed. As one respondent put it:

"[...] In terms of doing professional risk assessments, and having feedback loops, having a system that holds accountable, that was just not there." -Respondent from both case study sites

The literature scoping confirmed these findings (European Commission, 2020; Fossvik, 2016; MSF, 2017:13; Oxfam International, 2019:2-3; SVR, 2021:15). A report by the UNHCR (2009:8-10) shows that this mixture of functional and technical capacity gaps on the

⁴³ Although it can be argued that authorities should have provided an evacuation site, this goes beyond the scope of the thesis.

organizational level was already prevalent prior to 2015. Moreover, one respondent reported that stakeholders were not aware of the General Secretariat for Civil Protection (GSCP) prior to Covid-19, despite the preparedness-related expertise of the authority (cf. appendix 7).

On the individual level, five respondents reported that management personnel had little work experience in humanitarian contexts and lacked knowledge about HMSs. Kalir & Rozaku (2016) confirm this finding. They interviewed a former director of Moria, who indicated that the root causes for these capacity gaps emerged through power structures originating in the enabling environment (cf. chapter 7.1). Reportedly, the Ministry of Migration and Asylum ignored his requests for support, resulting in strong reliance on NGOs and a lack of resources, training, and guidance. He called it a "*state of abandonment*" that undermined the response.

NGOs

NGOs were/are a crucial support for risk management activities in both case study sites. However, four respondents reported that their organizational capacities are impacted by high staff turnover, a lack of DRM experts, and scarce funding, all of which led to the fragmented sectoral risk assessments in Moria. Moreover, two respondents criticized that the employment of foreign nationals without knowledge about the local context or lacking local language skills exacerbated data collection activities.

The sectoral risk assessment shared by one respondent shows how insufficient technical capacities are translated into practice. The document only includes a risk evaluation⁴⁴, lacking information on the context, risk identification, and risk analysis. These steps may not have been recorded in the same document. However, the consequences are not sorted according to hazard source or presented through different risk metrics, no potential number of affected people is embedded into a temporal perspective⁴⁵, and data is not interpreted in terms of uncertainty and sensitivity. Thus, the organization likely did not apply a professional risk assessment framework. Accordingly, the insufficiency of technical expertise for risk management activities appears to be a crucial challenge in Moria.

⁴⁴ A catalog of potential consequences, their anticipated severity, and possible mitigation activities.

⁴⁵ The assessment focused on possible disruptions to infrastructure services and epidemiological hazards resulting from inadequate infrastructure maintenance.

6.3.5. Inflexibility

The rapidly developing context in both case study sites calls for flexible and adaptable decisionmaking processes. However, the inability of stakeholders to sufficiently monitor the changing environment and incorporate the new data is a recuring theme throughout most interviews.

Rapid contextual developments complicated risk management activities. Four respondents mentioned the speed at which the physical environment⁴⁶ changed, while two respondents pointed out that the currency of risk assessment data was challenged by the rapidly changing demographic environment⁴⁷. In total, six respondents reported that any planning efforts failed to account for the speed with which Moria expanded:

"Make the first assessments for [...] 100-200 people per day. Then, when you have three or four or five consecutive days, and receive 500 people, you realize that you cannot predict this. So additional plans or revisions had to be made. [...] When the numbers started to be exceeded, reaching [a total of] 6000, 7000, at some point, it was 15,000... I'm sorry to say that, but all plans were going down the drain." – Respondent from Moria

The ability to adapt strategies and methods to a dynamic environment was severely undermined by bureaucracy. Eight respondents stated that requests on the operational level are frequently delayed by the strategic-level modus operandi of the ministry or UNHCR; and that decisions made on the strategic level occasionally lack a transition strategy to reach the operational level. As one respondent from Mavrovouni put it:

"There were always these two levels, the meta-level discussion and what will happen on the ground, and there was a big gap between those two. You know, [...] sometimes in office meetings, something was decided. It's going to happen in two weeks. But it didn't happen after three months, so it never happened."

When organizations involved in the risk assessments got entangled in bureaucracy, the protracted work environment prevented an efficient process that accounts for rapid contextual changes. For example, one respondent reported that the UNHCR's strategy meant that field

⁴⁶ Primarily infrastructure and shelter.

⁴⁷ Particularly due to high mobility of PoCs in initial months (DeLargy, 2016:6), and the gradual overcrowding in Moria after the implementation of the geographic restrictions (GCR, 2020; IRC, 2020:5).

visits were followed by several weeks in the office to acquire approvals. Thus, the UNHCR had to rely on information provided by NGOs on-site. According to one respondent, the bureaucracy increased in Mavrovouni due to the centralization of power:

"Bureaucracy-wise, [...] everything took much longer than it did in Moria. [...] it was now very much based on rules, based on restrictions, especially when it comes to building things, [...] you had to hand in a proposal that would go through Athens [...]. It just slowed the whole process down tremendously. Because they had to get more involved because they had more attention." -Respondent from both case study sites

According to the Commissioner for Human Rights from the Council of Europe (2019), bureaucracy is a general challenge in Greece.

6.3.6. Funding

This section focuses on Moria, as no funding-related information was obtained for Mavrovouni. Inflexible and insufficient funding were identified as major limitations for risk management. Two respondents explained that funding applications had to be based on needs assessments, but due to the dynamic context, information was outdated when grants arrived. Additionally, five respondents criticized that funding could not be reallocated, as most funding is earmarked, and obtaining donor approval takes time during which the context changes further. Thus, resources could not be redirected to risk management activities when risks were identified retrospectively. Strict funding rules from donor agencies aggravated this challenge. According to four respondents, hazards for which no organization received a mandate could not be addressed. Lastly, one respondent emphasized that natural hazards *may* have consequences *in the future*, but their uncertainty and insignificance for needs-based short-term objectives conceded them lower priority and insufficient funding.

The literature scoping identified increasing earmarking⁴⁸ as the principal reason for the inflexible, short-term focused, and time-consuming funding procedures (Poole, 2014:21,24,34). This issue is exacerbated by an increasing demand for humanitarian funding, as this results in a prioritization of immediate needs over preparedness activities (ibid). While the short-term nature of funding (ibid) was not mentioned by the respondents, they criticized the lack of long-

⁴⁸ The HLP reports an increase of earmarked funding for all UN agencies from 15% - 81% between 2003 and 2013 (2016:20), while Poole reports an increase from 52% in 1992 to 92% in 2012 (only WFP/UNICEF/UNHCR) (2014:38).

term planning (cf. chapter 6.3.3). Further research should clarify to what extent short-term funding affects risk management in refugee camps.

6.3.7. Lack of Standard Operating Procedures

The following arguments were only identified by respondents from Moria. Four respondents mentioned the lack of Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) as a crucial challenge for risk assessments. The lack of SOPs, they argued, resulted in a lack of documentation (cf. chapter 6.3.8), and thus, loss of information. Moreover, without a guiding framework, the profoundness of the sectoral assessments was left to the judgement of organizations. The challenge of insufficient SOPs is confirmed by the literature scoping (European Commission, 2016:4; Howden, 2020b:61; IASC, 2012a:4; NRC, 2020; UNHCR, 2014:5) and appears to be a prevalent challenge in emergency planning for decades (Alexander, 2005:159).

6.3.8. Information Management

A primary reason for not finding proof of risk assessments during the literature scoping is likely linked to the lack of documenting risk-related information, as reported by two respondents:

"And we didn't have any protocol, there was no standardized documentation for risk assessments. [...] So, there wasn't really a checklist or a sheet or something that we used. [...] So, I bet 5% of everything was written down." – Respondent from SWG

This strategy resulted in the loss of valuable risk information that could have helped future decisions. This challenge is exacerbated by a lack of information sharing mechanisms between stakeholders. As risk assessments were not done participatorily in either case study site, and the results were not shared, only those involved in risk management or actively inquiring⁴⁹ about the topic were aware of their existence. Six respondents stated that this situation is the result of inadequate information sharing mechanisms in both sites. This is a common issue in humanitarian operations (HLP, 2016:22; IASC, 2012a:4) which significantly reduces the potential to achieve a multi-hazard/multi-sectoral response (Sphere Association, 2018b:16). According to six respondents, the principal outcome of inadequate information sharing is uncoordinated camp planning/management and unclear/overlapping mandates. Additionally, five respondents reported that it wasted resources, as organizations collected the same data. The

⁴⁹ In the case of Mavrovouni (cf. chapter 6.2).

literature scoping supports these findings (Gordon & Larsen, 2021:434; HLP, 2016:3; Howden, 2020b:63; Mavrikos-Adamou, 2019; Sphere Association, 2018b:16).

Two respondents reported that a central reason for the inadequacy of information sharing is competition for funding. Poole (2014:46) and the High-Level Panel on Humanitarian Financing Report to the Secretary-General (HLP) (2016:3) note that inter-agency competition is an increasing issue for collaboration and coordination throughout the humanitarian sector:

"While the need for joint planning is often talked about, in reality every organisation is an island. 'Turf wars' are a common occurrence, with each organisation trying to position itself as the best implementer—and therefore most deserving of donor funds. This duplicates efforts and saps energy which humanitarian aid can ill afford to lose." (HLP, 2016:3)

This situation undermines transparency and trust, both fundamental for collaboration and coordination (IOM et al., 2015:61), and may partly explain the lack of publicly available risk assessment information. There are unofficial attempts to address this issue, as described by one respondent from Moria:

"[Our SWG was] very pushing into finding solutions, not overlapping, and having good coordination. We were having coordination meetings where we kept half of the time out of the officially recorded minutes [...]. Because we were not formally allowed to talk about all the internal strategies, what proposals we are submitting to different donors."

The respondent described how this strategy resolved overlapping responsibilities and competition, despite being prohibited by donor agencies. The respondent was aware that the strategy lacks transparency.

Lastly, risk assessments should be informed by feedback from all stakeholders (ibid:38; Poljanšek et al., 2021:28). Six respondents confirmed the lack of feedback mechanisms for risk assessments in both case study sites, although the absence of information sharing already indicated that no stakeholder outside of the assessment process was consulted with.

6.4. Recommended Actions

While risk assessments were conducted in both case study sites, the findings outlined in the previous chapter reveal that numerous vital prerequisites, both functional and technical, are either inadequate or lacking. The primary data collection yielded five *potential pathways to addressing these challenges* (RQ 2) presented below. As potential pathways applicable to risk assessments in refugee camps were not previously addressed in academic literature, the findings contribute to closing a research gap that is particularly relevant for the field of DRM.

6.4.1. Risk Management Focal Point

Addresses: Awareness Capacities Inflexibility Risk assessments should be multi-hazard and multi-sectoral to account for the complexity of risk (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27). The fragmented operating principle, lacking awareness of natural hazards, insufficient technical and functional capacities, and unclear mandates were identified as limitations for achieving this objective. Five respondents

recommended the creation of a risk management focal point (RMFP) to mitigate these challenges:

"The risk assessment process would have been better if there were people with the only goal of focusing on this. Basically, a unit that will be multi-sectorial, not only focused on what my department has to do, having a broader view on this topic." – Respondent from Moria

"Have one person on the ground whose sole responsibility is risk assessments and natural hazards. [They] could be from an organization, a Greek authority, the security focal point. There should be one sector which only focuses on natural hazards, especially because their likelihood increases under climate change." -Respondent from Mavrovouni

Congruently, the Camp Management Toolkit states that camp management should employ risk assessment experts to ensure protection of PoCs (IOM et al., 2015:183). The General Secretariat for Civil Protection, which is responsible for DRM and national risk assessments, possesses the functional and technical capacities to provide such experts (Politou et al., 2015:820-821). The respondents emphasized that this strategy has the potential to evade bureaucratic procedures (cf. chapter 6.3.5) if the functions of the RMFP were clearly defined *ab initio* and the position received adequate resources and mandates. To serve the purpose, the RMFP needs to have the

capacities to manage data collection and monitoring/evaluation (M&E) responsibilities that involve stakeholders from other organizations, conduct iterative multi-hazard risk assessments, and convincingly communicate risk assessment results to decision-makers to facilitate action. As each risk metric has a unique focus, the RMFP ideally knows how to present risk through various metrics (Johansen & Rausand, 2014:397). The sectoral assessment shared by one respondent from Moria only showed a risk matrix, thus, the necessary technical capacities were seemingly lacking. Nonetheless, a RMFP should not simply assume roles previously covered by other organizations. To combat the fragmentation of sector-specific knowledge and utilize existing structures, the RMFP should involve the SWGs for data collection, feedback, and M&E. The assessment results and mitigation suggestions could either be presented to camp management directly or conveyed through the ISWG and UNHCR as management's closest implementing partner. Preferably, the RMFP would apply an acknowledged risk management framework to facilitate transparency, comparability, and transferability of the process and results. The ISO (2009a:vii) (cf. figure 1) is a suitable option, as the framework is already applied by EU agencies (Poljanšek et al., 2021:29). Since the EU supports the Greek response, it is reasonable to assume that they have pre-established connections through which technical and functional guidance can be channeled.

6.4.2. Capacity Development

Awareness Capacities Inflexibility Funding

Addresses:

As outlined in chapter 6.3.4, capacities exist on three levels⁵⁰. Six respondents provided suggestions on all three levels⁵¹ that can be categorized as capacity development. This chapter commences with recommendations on the individual level and gradually extends the scope to the enabling environment.

Individual level

Insufficient awareness of HMSs undermines the safety of PoCs (cf. chapter 6.3.4). Therefore, one respondent recommended protection mainstreaming into all activities to ensure actors are adequately educated about HMSs. This would improve risk awareness⁵² and provide risk managers with a value-based framework on which to base risk assessments and mitigation measures. Moreover, one respondent emphasized that enhanced risk awareness especially

⁵⁰ The enabling environment, the organizational level, and the individual level (UNDRR, 2019:21).

⁵¹ It should be noted that the suggestions overlap.

⁵² As Cornell & Jackson (2013:530) point out, risk awareness is insufficient to facilitate actions. Examining the relation of risk awareness and actions in refugee camps should be explored further, but this is beyond the scope of the thesis.

benefits local staff and their communities, yielding the secondary benefit of increased local resilience. Another approach could be to presuppose DRM capacities for newly recruited staff, thus avoiding costs for retrospective capacity development.

Organizational level

Three respondents emphasized the need to develop organizational capacities to increase the efficiency and flexibility of risk management activities and reduce bureaucracy (cf. chapter 6.3.5 and 6.3.6). They specifically identified the necessity to improve strategic and budgetary planning of organizations to target the funding gridlock, as NGOs commonly seek funding for areas in which they do not have expertise. Thus, developing functional capacities of organizations should support a strategic redirection of temporal, monetary, and human resources into areas where they can apply their expertise most effectively, improving the quality of services that contribute to safety. The HLP (2016:19) supports these findings. Moreover, the European Commission (2020) confirms the need for "adequate staff training, capacity and planning, including risk assessment and contingency planning" in Greek authorities responsible for refugee camp planning.

Oxfam International (2019:3) highlights that capacities on the organizational and individual level are crucial to translate the legislative tools of the enabling environment into action.

Enabling Environment

Sustainable capacity development occurs simultaneously on all levels, but the enabling environment is arguably the paramount one (UNDRR, 2019:99). CADRI (2011:23) points out that capacities are best utilized with ownership, commitment, and accountability at the highest political level. As changing power structures is ideal but presumably unfeasible, active capacity development for policymakers targeting "*strategic legislation, policies, procedures, budgeting, and strategic planning*" could present an alternative pathway (UNDRR, 2019:58). Three respondents pointed out the need for capacity development of RIS and ministry officials on DRM and coordination. Based on insights provided by the respondents and literature scoping (Crombleholme, 2020; NRC, 2020), there are several NGOs with the relevant functional and technical capacities that could support capacity development for government authorities. This might be more successful when facilitated by a mutually accepted stakeholder such as the UNHCR (suggested by UNDRR, 2019:61,65).

6.4.3. Flexible Funding



As outlined in chapter 6.3.6, the inflexibility of funding impedes the utilization of resources for risk management activities. Two respondents recommended less earmarking as a potential pathway to solving this challenge. The literature scoping mirrors this finding (HLP, 2016:20; Poole,

2014:34). Alternatively, another respondent suggested donor consultation and adaptation of funding objectives based on the risk assessment results to increase the flexibility and timeliness of risk management. Both suggestions may be exacerbated by what HLP call the "*chain of humanitarian financial transactions*": Funds are frequently passed to NGOs via several intermediaries⁵³. Each link adds bureaucracy and usually earmarking (2016:17). Any alterations thus need to take the whole chain into consideration. The literature scoping provided two suggestions to bypass the traditional funding chain and increase flexibility: "*Rapid and specific emergency procedures for demanding additional resources*" (EASO, 2018:34), or the improvement of NGOs' fund management capacities to directly receive higher-level funding (Poole, 2014:52). The latter is congruent with the recommendation of developing budgetary planning capacities outlined in chapter 6.4.2.

6.4.4. Standard Operating Procedures



Chapter 6.4.3 recommends that capacity development targets *procedures* in the enabling environment to enhance organizational and individual capacities (cf. UNDRR, 2019:58). Four respondents indirectly referred to this recommendation, as they mentioned the lack of SOPs as a central

challenge for risk assessments and management, and conversely suggested the development of SOPs to address this challenge. They pointed out that SOPs: (i) provide a starting point for new staff, (ii) ensure that stakeholders are "*on the same page*" and produce comparable assessments, (iii) accelerate the risk assessment process by providing clear guidance, (iv) facilitate coordination between stakeholders, and (v) possibly result in a more holistic assessment. Moreover, one respondent recommended to develop SOPs on how to incorporate risk assessment results into decision-making for the RIS, thus facilitating protection mainstreaming (cf. chapter 6.4.2). Various literature sources mirrored the demand for more SOPs in refugee camp planning (European Commission, 2016:4; IOM et al., 2015:183; NRC, 2020; UNHCR, 2014:5).

⁵³ It commonly follows the trajectory: government – intermediary – UN agency – NGO (HLP, 2016:17).

One respondent stated that the Sphere Standards functioned as the guideline document for risk assessments in Moria. However, while the standards provide a good framework for the values that underlie risk assessments, they do not demonstrate how to implement it. As the framework outlined by the ISO (2009a, 2009b) is a common risk assessment tool already applied by EU agencies (Poljanšek et al., 2021:29), it may provide a good starting point for developing SOPs adapted to the refugee camp context⁵⁴.

6.4.5. Information Sharing Mechanism

Addresses: Awareness Capacities Inflexibility Funding Information Management A central challenge for risk assessments is the lack of information sharing mechanisms (ISMs) (cf. chapter 6.3.8). ISMs are essential to coordinate risk management activities (CCCM, 2021:43; Ignatova et al., 2020:9; IOM et al., 2015:60), and the transparent dissemination of risk assessments is crucial for improving assessment and mitigation measures (ibid:26). Correspondingly, four respondents emphasized the need for an ISM for facilitating risk

assessments. They highlighted the potential of ISMs to enable a faster and more comprehensive response as well as preventing duplicated activities, thus saving resources for currently neglected issues such as preparedness for natural hazards. The IASC (2012a:4) generally reflects these arguments for the wider humanitarian sector, adding that ISMs facilitate monitoring, evaluation, and learning.

However, developing ISMs requires a change of donor practices (cf. chapter 6.3.8). Poole (2014:22,48,52) points out that the development of a transparent coordination and communication strategy between donor agencies will likely be the key pathway to facilitate information sharing on the operational level. If achieved, the author recommends the inclusion of ISMs and risk mapping into funding guidelines.

A good ISM has the potential to facilitate the work of the Risk Management Focal Point (cf. chapter 6.4.1), as six respondents pointed out that NGOs have valuable technical capacities that jointly provide a promising basis for a multi-hazard and multi-sector risk assessment. This is congruent to recommendations from the Camp Management Toolkit (IOM et al., 2015: 229). Moreover, one respondent indicated that volunteer groups have the potential to contribute to M&E, as they have a larger workforce than NGOs and are less restricted by donor regulations on how to deploy them. McConnell & Drennan (2006:66) provide a similar recommendation

⁵⁴ The drawbacks of SOPs are discussed in chapter 7.4.

for contingency planning in emergency preparedness. However, this requires sufficient technical capacities of volunteer groups.

Risk assessments should be participatory. When PoCs are already inside the camp, they should be involved in the process (IOM et al., 2015:38; Poljanšek et al., 2021:28). The failure to implement this in both case study sites is a major challenge for the identification of vulnerabilities/capacities and risks. To involve PoCs and facilitate ownership and monitoring, two respondents⁵⁵ established a PoC committee representing the different social groups and nationalities in Moria. The committee monitored risks and provided feedback which representatives shared in the SWG. The respondents recommended the expansion of this practice into all sectors. The Sphere Standards and Camp Management Toolkit propose the same strategy (IOM et al., 2015:50; Sphere Association, 2018b:39).

Generalizability of the Recommended Actions

While the focus of the thesis was on risk assessments for natural hazards in two specific case study sites, triangulation with literature showed that most pathways are generally applicable to humanitarian operations in displacement contexts. Thus, limited generalization in accordance with an inductive research strategy is possible (Blaikie, 2010:83). Nonetheless, further research should investigate the transferability to other case studies both within and outside of the Greek context.

⁵⁵ Members of the same SWG.

7. Discussion

7.1. The Fundamental Root Cause: Power

Challenges for risk assessments in the case study sites can be traced to a set of fundamental root causes. According to the Pressure and Release (PAR) model⁵⁶ (cf. appendix 10) by Wisner et al. (2004:52), "root causes [...] are an interrelated set of widespread and general processes within a society and the world economy". They originate from ideologies, politics, the economy, and access to resources, all of which may be classified as power structures⁵⁷ (ibid:51). Yet, altering power structures usually results in opposition, with extensive and unpredictable cascading effects (ibid:7). Thus, root causes are challenging to mitigate. All pathways outlined in chapter 6.4 rather address dynamic pressures. These are "processes and activities that 'translate' the effects of root causes both temporally and spatially into unsafe conditions⁵⁸" (ibid:53). Combined with hazards, these unsafe conditions create risk (ibid:51). The unsafe living conditions and exposure to natural hazards in both sites demonstrate the transferability of the PAR onto a practical example.

The government's priorities influence the legislative environment for response operations on Lesvos. Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:8,20) point out the deterioration of living conditions following the 2019 elections, as the new conservative government prioritized border security (WHO & MoH, 2020:13). However, the politics of deterrence were already criticized prior to 2019 (DeLargy, 2016:5; Fili, 2018; Gisti, 2016:15), indicating a more profound rooting in hostile societal and political attitudes that concede lower value to PoCs than Greek citizens (cf. chapter 6.3.2). This is a crucial determinant for risk management in refugee camps. As outlined in chapter 4.4, risk only emerges when something of value is threatened (Aven & Renn, 2009:6; Poljanšek et al., 2021:14; Slovic, 2001:19,23), and the authority controlling the risk definition ultimately determines resulting actions (ibid). When risks affect those without esteemed livelihoods, such actions tend to be marginal (Wisner et al., 2004:53). The low priority conceded to PoCs is also reflected in the government's definition of vulnerability⁵⁹, as it

⁵⁶ As the research strategy was inductive, the applicability of the PAR model was not anticipated prior to developing the discussion section and was thus not introduced previously.

⁵⁷ Power can be defined as: (i) social relations, (ii) the power "to" achieve a goal, (iii) power "over" others, (iv) structures (e.g., social norms), or (v) agents (i.e., deliberate actions to achieve goals) (Djoudi et al., 2016:249-250; Hearn, 2012:4-9). This thesis focuses on power as structures.

⁵⁸ Includes "*dangerous locations, unprotected buildings and infrastructure, special groups at risk, and lack of disaster preparedness*" (Wisner et al., 2004:51), all of which are prevalent in both case study sites.

⁵⁹ As an integral aspect of risk assessments (Ostrom & Wilhelmsen, 2012:249).

excludes various vulnerable groups and disregards intersectionality⁶⁰ (GCR, 2020; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:33).

Consequently, the low priority conceded to the safety of PoCs is a major root cause for the inadequacy of the examined risk assessments. This argument is supported by recent developments in Greek legislation. Currently, a new *Multi-Purpose Reception and Identification Center* for 5,000 people is being constructed on Lesvos. While an Environmental Impact Assessment⁶¹ (EIA) was a prerequisite for camps exceeding 750 places, a ministerial decision changed this threshold to 5,000 in March 2020 (Lesvos Solidarity, 2021b). Although EIAs and risk assessments are different tools, both proactively aim to ensure a safe environment. The government's choice thus highlights a disregard for safety concerns. An interview with Stavros Miroyiannis by Howden (2020a) confirms this argument: As a local army officer, he was commissioned to assess the suitability of Moria as an RIC in 2015. He concluded that the location is unsuitable, and if authorities selected the site, they should approach the planning process "*as they would [...] a village*". Evidently, this advice was ignored. Facilitating risk assessments is thus primarily an issue of addressing political priorities, and only secondarily of lacking awareness (cf. chapter 6.3.1).

The challenges described in chapter 6.3.2 (*Political Attitude*) and 6.3.3 (*Time*) could not be covered by the recommended actions, as they emerge from the power-related root causes. Contrastingly, all other challenges largely stem from lacking institutions, training, skills, or standards that constitute dynamic pressures (Wisner et al., 2004:51). However, in accordance with the PAR model, these dynamic pressures also originate from the political and social structures that constitute root causes (ibid). The capacity gaps outlined in chapter 6.3.4 illustrate this relationship. A report published by the UNHCR (2009:8-10) criticized that functional and technical capacities were already insufficient in Greek authorities before the construction of RICs. According to Weber (2016:21), this originates from a weak public administration body that was further undermined by Europe's economic restrictions after the 2008 financial crisis. One consequence is inadequate human and monetary resources for the RICs which many

⁶⁰ Intersectionality assesses the qualitative interrelations of different power dimensions forming distinctive vulnerability patterns for each individual. These patterns influence one's capacity to cope with or adapt to hazards (Kuran et al., 2020:2,7). The most frequently mentioned dimensions are gender, age, ethnicity, class, religion, immigration status, disability, health status, occupation, income, and social networks (ibid:2; Sphere Association, 2018:56; Wisner et al., 2004:6,11).

⁶¹ Important differentiation: An EIA examines the social and environmental consequences of a project (Morgan, 2012:5), while a risk assessment examines hazards potentially affecting a project (Johansen & Rausand, 2014:388).

Greeks attribute to EU restrictions. In combination with the EU's refusal to assume responsibility for the hotspots (Cunniffe et al., 2019:11-12; Ziebritzki, 2020), this led to frustration especially on the islands hosting the RICs, increasing support for the conservative government elected in 2019 (IRC, 2020:9; NRC, 2020; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:20; Weber, 2016:21).

Thus, lacking capacities exacerbate root causes that restrict risk management, while the longevity of capacity gaps indicates that they are influenced by an unsupportive enabling environment⁶² (CADRI, 2011:9-10). Concludingly, root causes and dynamic pressures can be interdependent, adding to the complexity of challenges impeding risk assessments.

While addressing power structures in the social and political system might be the most efficient pathway to facilitate risk assessments in refugee camps, such changes require time and effort on many societal levels, and the outcomes are unpredictable. This defies the limited timeframe during which the case study sites existed/presumably will exist. Moreover, it initiates a philosophical debate about political and societal priorities, and thus goes beyond the thesis scope. Chapter 6.4 therefore focused on more practical and less ambiguous pathways, even though they target symptoms rather than causes.

7.2. Short-term vs long-term perspective

Although camps are not a durable solution, the Camp Management Toolkit emphasizes that their uncertain lifetime necessitates long-term planning (IOM et al., 2015:19). All guideline documents concur that such an approach involves a proactive assessment of risks (CCCM Cluster, 2021:35-36; IOM et al., 2015:98-99; Sphere Association, 2018b:11; UNHCR, 2014:17;). However, risk assessments were conducted retrospectively in both case study sites, as the most pressing matter was to account for immediate needs (cf. chapter 6.2). It is not surprising that contemporary challenges have precedence over *possible* future scenarios when resources are scare (cf. chapter 6.3.4). As McConnell & Drennan (2006:62) put it: *"Thinking the unthinkable [...] becomes more difficult when resources are tight"*. Hence, risks are treated reactively. This also became apparent in the sectoral risk assessment shared by one respondent, which focused on immediate consequences. Such a reactive strategy undermines a long-term

⁶² As the enabling environment comprises "*rules, laws, policies, power relations and social norms*" (UNDRR, 2019:21), it resembles the definition of root causes.

planning approach which is needed to sustainably ensure a safe camp environment and develop practical contingency plans.

A short-term perspective also prevails on the national (González, 2021; WHO & MoH, 2020:14) and international/EU level (Mayer & Mehregani, 2016:9; Pascouau, 2016:24). Some authors indicate that the failure to apply a long-term planning approach emerges from inadequate functional capacities rather than lacking resources, as the EU invested 3.38 billion euros into the Greek response between 2016 and 2020 (Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights, 2019; ECRE, 2022; SVR, 2021:21;). The same challenge affects the humanitarian sector, as a major drawback of donor-based funding is its short-term perspective (Poole, 2014:21,24,34). This is a severe challenge in a world in which disasters become increasingly complex and unpredictable (IPCC, 2012:50,492).

While the recommendation to apply long-term planning appears straightforward, its implementation needs to go beyond resources/capacities and take the enabling environment into account. As outlined in chapter 6.3.2, the Ministry of Migration and Asylum emphasized the temporariness of RICs, as local communities reject long-term planning due to the economic decline that followed their establishment (SVR, 2021:19). Thus, the transition to long-term planning can only be sustainable if done collaboratively with local communities.

7.3. Fragmentation

Risk assessments need to be multi-sectoral to account for the complexity of interconnected and cascading risks (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27). In opposition to this, a sectoral approach was applied in Moria. Although no respondent directly mentioned this as a challenge for risk assessments, the lack of information sharing, competition, and the fact that stakeholders outside of the risk assessment process were unaware of its existence (cf. chapter 6.3.8), support the assumption⁶³ that fragmentation may be among the most central challenges. This severely undermines the: (i) holism of the assessment due to lacking collaboration and feedback mechanisms (EASO, 2018:14-15), (ii) ownership of assessment results for those excluded from the process (own assumption), (iii) risk awareness (Coppola, 2011:272), and (iv) monitoring, evaluation and learning opportunities (ISO, 2009a:vii; United Nations, 2015:15).

⁶³ Further research is needed to confirm or refute the assumption.

However, pathways for solving this challenge should not only address fragmentation between organizations and authorities. The Camp Management Toolkit emphasizes the need to consult with PoCs in the risk assessment process if they are present in the camp (IOM et al., 2015:38). The failure to implement community consultation in both case study sites is a major limitation for the identification of vulnerabilities/capacities and risks, and thus the relevance and application of risk assessments. If implemented, collaboration with PoCs has the potential to facilitate awareness, accountability, ownership of the assessment, M&E, and acceptance of mitigation measures (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Rausand, 2011:135). Access to information technology could provide a starting point for improving collaboration with PoCs given that illiteracy and language diversity are accounted for (EASO, 2018:23; HLP, 2016:21-23; UNHCR, 2021d:19). This strategy is increasingly shaping disaster response operations (HLP, 2016:22). Furthermore, local PoC committees (cf. chapter 6.3.8) might be a good strategy to target fragmentation. However, the approach requires strategies that ensure the inclusion of marginalized groups as they are less likely to be represented in committees (UNHCR, 2021d:7).

7.4. The Inflexibility of Standards

Emergencies are chaotic and unpredictable (McConnell & Drennan, 2006:67). While some respondents emphasized the utility of SOPs to improve risk assessments (cf. chapter 6.4.4), others cautioned that they may be too inflexible to account for complexity, uncertainty, and the rapidly changing context. Wassénius & Crona (2022:39) share this concern, stating that most risk assessment tools do not incorporate complexity. Thus, SOPs need to be flexible enough to adapt to new situations (Poljanšek et al., 2021:42; Rausand, 2011:135), as "*risk management [should be] dynamic, iterative, and responsive to change*" (ISO, 2009a:8). While the guideline documents (cf. chapter 5.3) can provide a starting point for developing SOPs, they are likewise criticized as inflexible to account for dynamic demographic and infrastructural developments (Chamma & Arroyo, 2016:80; Kennedy, 2005:46). Further research should inquire into the potential of SOPs for coordinating operations in refugee camps.

7.5. Interconnectedness

In Moria, risk assessments were based on thematic categories prescribed by UNHCR funding guidelines, resulting in the sectoral approach outlined in chapter 6.2. This strategy impedes a holistic perspective of risk that accounts for interdependencies and cascading effects between categories. Moreover, it may overlook risks that do not fall into any pre-established category. Combined with the fragmented working approach from chapter 7.3, this challenge is a barrier to making risk assessments multi-hazard and multi-sectoral.

It is insufficient to only assess natural hazards, as risk emerges within a complex system comprising both natural and social aspects (Cornell & Jackson, 2013:506). While the sectoral assessments in Moria did not exclusively focus on either, the assessment shared by one respondent indicated that the predominant focus was on human-induced actions that may impact infrastructure, while it failed to address interdependencies between hazards. This is a challenge to holistic assessments and their potential to provide adequate risk mitigation measures. The respondents shared various examples that highlight the interconnectedness between natural and social hazards: Cooking fires increased the risk of forest fire during drought; overcrowding increased exposure because PoCs were forced to sleep in self-made shacks or summer tents; and freezing temperatures combined with poor accommodation deteriorated health conditions and increased the risk of disease (WHO & MoH, 2020:13). Thus, it is vital that risk assessments account for such interdependencies to identify hazard causes, reduce vulnerabilities and/or exposure, and avoid maladaptation (Cardona et al., 2012:90; IOM et al., 2015:66; Wassénius & Crona, 2022:40-41; Wisner et al., 2004:5). Applying a multi-hazard and multi-sectoral approach, however, presupposes appropriate DRM capacities by practitioners (cf. chapter 6.3.4 and 6.4.2).

Finally, the findings illustrate that most challenges and pathways are not only applicable to risk assessments but the entire multi-hazard risk management cycle as they primarily emerge from the strategic, political, and societal enabling environment that affects the operational humanitarian level, further highlighting the interconnectedness of power and practices.

7.6. Limited Generalization

In accordance with the inductive research approach presented by Blaikie (2010:83), the triangulation with literature allowed for the identification of trends that interlink the contextual findings with the general enabling environment of the humanitarian and Greek/European governance systems. Nonetheless, the unique context of the cases, the small number of interviews, and the different risk assessment approaches limit the generalizability of the findings. They should be replicated by research in other case study sites to allow for overall generalizability. The recommended actions are thus only applicable to the Moria and Mavrovouni context. However, they provide indications which topics may be worth exploring in future research.

7.7. Integrity and Validity of the Results

The integrity and validity of the results is affected by several limitations. Most importantly, the small number of respondents with similar backgrounds in the humanitarian sector makes the research susceptible to biases stemming from their personal opinions (Adams, 2015:493; ISO, 2009b:29). In fact, answers frequently reflected frustration. This is particularly relevant as the challenges and recommended actions intersect with the concept of power. As one study on migration puts it: "The migration topic has become highly controversial in recent years. There are many different interests, and not everyone might want to describe the actual situation, but instead follow a political agenda in order to accomplish specific goals" (Paul, 2021:224). This does not entail that the results are wrong, but that the reader needs to apply a critical perspective, and that the research needs confirmation from studies involving additional stakeholder groups, e.g., from the strategic humanitarian level, national authorities, or PoCs. Moreover, the data availability was much higher for Moria due to the more inclusive risk assessment approach, highlighting the need for more in-depth research of the risk assessment process in Mavrovouni. This will likely be exacerbated by the reluctance of Greek authorities to provide access to and permit publishing of information which also reduced that availability of interview partners for the thesis.

Moreover, the author does not speak Greek. It is possible that relevant documents were not translated into English and were overlooked during the literature scoping. Furthermore, the individual keywords or keywork combinations are limited and may have excluded relevant sources, while databases not considered in the thesis may contain important information. Therefore, future research should be conducted in other languages, primarily Greek, and utilize additional databases and keywords, e.g., *disaster* and *risk management*.

7.8. Potential for Further Research

This thesis explored how a theoretical framework from DRM (i.e., risk assessment) is implemented in humanitarian practice, using the context of two Greek RICs as case study sites. It further identified challenges and potential pathways to address them, as neither has previously been assessed by academic literature with respect to refugee camp management in the EU: *"Refugee camps are still a relatively new phenomenon [in the European context] and are only barely covered by the literature"* (Paul, 2021:222). The author, who compared living conditions in Greek and Italian refugee camps, criticizes the lack of an interdisciplinary approach that utilizes a complexity perspective. Congruently, the thesis found that a transdisciplinary

approach to exploring risk management practices is lacking, as most academic sources that inform the background, results, and discussion sections originate from sociology, political science, or migration studies that do not incorporate technical DRM frameworks. Combining the expertise of these different fields has the potential to explore displacement contexts more holistically.

Moreover, the findings illustrate that academic literature barely covers experiences on the operational level in Greek refugee camps. The respective information was predominantly retrieved from the primary data collection, while the secondary data collection focused on the strategic humanitarian or political level. Thus, assessing operational realities on the ground is a crucial research gap identified during the thesis process. Furthermore, the thesis highlights a communication gap between academia and the strategic humanitarian level that provide theoretical risk assessment frameworks on one side, and the operational level that is supposed to translate these theoretical frameworks into practice on the other side. Further research should investigate why this gap emerged, and how to address it to ensure efficiency and timeliness of humanitarian response operations.

As triangulation informed the development of challenges and recommended actions, the results are expected to be credible. Nonetheless, more research is needed to confirm generalizability of the findings in a Greek and broader European context, and how they interrelate with power structures, societal values, and humanitarian operating principles on a strategic level. Finally, future research should explore the utility and adaptability of current risk management frameworks to dynamic emergency and displacement contexts.

8. Conclusion

The thesis explored how a theoretical risk assessment framework examining natural hazards is implemented in the dynamic humanitarian contexts of two RICs on the Greek island of Lesvos; which challenges impede the risk assessment process; and what pathways have the potential to address these challenges.

Eight challenges (RQ1) were identified that impede risk assessments in Moria and Mavrovouni: (i) lacking awareness of natural hazards, (ii) an unsupportive political environment, (iii) time constraints, (iv) capacity gaps in Greek authorities and NGOs, (v) inflexibility of administrative practices in a rapidly changing environment, (vi) inflexible and insufficient funding, (vii) lack of SOPs, and (viii) insufficient information sharing. The respondents recommended five potential pathways (RQ2) to mitigate these challenges namely, establishing a risk management focal point, capacity development, flexible funding mechanisms, developing SOPs, and better information sharing mechanisms.

As refugee camps are only marginally researched in the European context, no scientific publication was obtained that assesses how risk assessments are implemented in practice, and what impedes or facilitates the process. Thus, the research covers a critical knowledge gap that is particularly relevant for DRM and the humanitarian sector and has the potential to contribute to the academic fields of migration studies, political sciences, and sociology. The thesis addresses this gap and contributes to academia by demonstrating the relevance of the interrelated political and social environment, and particularly power structures and functional capacities, in shaping vulnerability and risk in European refugee camps. These results support the applicability of the Pressure and Release Model (PAR) in this context. Although the relationships outlined in the model are well known in social science, the thesis shows the applicability of the PAR model for the first time in the researched refugee camp environment. These findings are especially relevant because the number of displaced people is increasing, and it is likely that refugee camps will remain, or grow, as a strategy to address this issue. Making camps more resilient is a critical topic that should receive further attention by academic research in DRM.

More research is needed to explore the feasibility and utility of the recommended actions, as the fundamental root causes for the identified challenges demonstrably emerge from the enabling environment. Thus, using a natural hazard risk assessment to inform risk mitigation measures supports the development of more resilient living conditions in refugee camps in the short-term. Sustainably reducing vulnerability, however, requires a shift in political and social power structures and values that initially caused the unsafe living conditions. No respondent provided a concrete recommendation on how to achieve this, highlighting the complex and challenging nature of shifting power. Instead, the identified recommended actions focus on more tangible interventions that primarily address technical and functional capacity development. Future research should explore how to facilitate change in the enabling environment that has the potential to sustainably solve the challenges outlined in the thesis. Additionally, further case studies including more diverse stakeholders are needed to expand and confirm the results, ideally from an interdisciplinary perspective. Future studies should also assess the interdependencies between natural, social, and technological hazards to provide holistic, credible, and generalizable findings.

References

- ACT Safety & Security Community of Practice [SSCP] (2014). Security Risk Assessment Tool. https://actalliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/ACT-Alliance-Security-Risk-Assessment-Tool.pdf [Accessed 17 January 2022].
- Adams, W. (2015). Conducting Semi-Structured Interviews. -In K. E. Newcomer, H. P. Hatry, J. S. Wholey (Eds.): Handbook of Practical Program Evaluation. Fourth Edition. Jossey-Bass. 492-505.
- Adventist Development and Relief Agency International [ADRA] (2017). Supporting Refugee Families and Individuals in Greece. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/17-017.03%20EURO%20Refugees%20in%20Greece%20PRESS_0.pdf [Accessed 18 February 2022].
- AFP News Agency & InfoMigrants (2021). Greece opens two new migrant holding centers on Greek Islands. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/36851/greece-opens-two-new-migrant-holding-centers-on-greek-islands [Accessed 10 December 2021].
- Agenzia Nazionale Stampa Associata [ANSA] (2021). New refugee camp on Samos 'like a prison', says MSF. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/35160/new-refugee-camp-on-samos-like-a-prison-says-msf [Accessed 02 December 2021].
- Agenzia Nazionale Stampa Associata [ANSA] (2020). Greece: Government criticized as 'Moria 2.0' flooded again. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/29102/greece-government-criticized-as-moria-20flooded-again [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Agenzia Nazionale Stampa Associata [ANSA] (2017). Greece: migrant arrivals continue as Chios camp closes. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/4724/greecemigrant-arrivals-continue-as-chios-camp-closes [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Albertari, G., Gleni, V., Kessler, J., Myeloma, G., Perrone, C., Stiller, M. (2020). 'Abandoned and Neglected'. The Failure to Prepare for a Covid-19 Outbreak in the Vial Refugee Camp. November 2020 Update of Report 05/20. Equal Rights Beyond Borders. https://equal-rights.org/en/publications/selected-publications/ [Accessed 11 January 2022].
- Alexander, D. (2005). Towards the development of a standard in emergency planning. Disaster Prevention and Management 14(2), 158-175. DOI: 10.1108/09653560510595164
- Almustafa, M. (2021). Reframing refugee crisis: A "European crisis of migration" or a "crisis of protection"? Politics and Space 0(0), 1-19. DOI: 10.1177/2399654421989705
- ANA-MPA (2019). Athens Municipality to accommodate 300 unaccompanied minors at Agios Andreas summer camp facilities. https://www.amna.gr/en/article/412930/Athens-Municipality-to-accommodate-300-unaccompanied-minors-at-Agios-Andreas-summer-camp-facilities [Accessed 27 January 2022].

- Anastasopoulou, V., Tserkezou, P., Georgiadis, D., Marinopoulou, S. (2019). Transparent qualifications for boosting the quality of services addressed to asylum seekers and refugees. QUASER. http://www.quaser-asr.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/O4-A4_Country-report_GREECE_DEF.pdf [Accessed 18 February 2022].
- Association of Insurance Companies of Greece/ΕΠΙΤΡΟΠΗ ΠΕΡΙΟΥΣΙΑΣ, ANTAΣΦΑΛΙΣΕΩΝ, ΜΕΤΑΦΟΡΩΝ & ΣΚΑΦΩΝ [EAEE] (2018). Natural Hazard Maps of Greece. http://www.eaee.gr/cms/sites/default/files/cat-hazard_maps.pdf [Accessed 11 January 2022].
- Aven, T., Renn, O. (2009). On risk defined as an event where the outcome is uncertain. Journal of Risk Research, 12(1), 1-11. DOI: 10.1080/13669870802488883
- Aven, T., Wiley, S. (2015). Risk Analysis. John Wiley & Sons. DOI: 10.1002/9781119057819
- Baker, A. (2017). Syrian Refugees in Greece Are Moving Out of Camps, and Into a New Kind of Limbo. Time USA. https://time.com/4659464/greeces-refugee-hotels-limbofinding-home/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Banks, J. (2016). Inside the Forgotten Refugee Camp in Greece. Vice Media Group. https://www.vice.com/en/article/akg99z/scott-perry-afghan-refugees [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Bathke, B. (2020). NGOs criticize situation in migrant camps on Lesbos and Samos. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/28291/ngos-criticize-situation-inmigrant-camps-on-lesbos-and-samos [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Bayaner, A., Bolani, L., Bölük, G., Erdem, S., Fernández, B., Gemi, E., Pace, R., Ruisi, F., Skleparis, D. (2016). Migrants and Refugees: Impact and Future Policies. Case Studies of Jordan, Lebanon, Turkey and Greece. Euromesco Joint Policy Study 4. https://www.iemed.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Joint-Policy-Study-4-Migrants-Refugees-Jordan-Lebanon-Turkez.pdf [Accessed 18 February 2022].
- Benzies, K. M., Premji, S., Hayden, K. A., Serrett, K. (2006). State-of-the-Evidence Reviews: Advantages and Challenges of Including Grey Literature. Worldviews on Evidence-Based Nursing 3(2), 55-61. DOI: 10.1111/j.1741-6787.2006.00051.x
- Bird, G., Beattie, A. R. (2019). Samos: grim winter leads to protests be refugees living in limbo on Greek island. The Conversation. https://publications.aston.ac.uk/id/eprint/39427/1/Samos_grim_winter_leads_to_protests _by_refugees_living_in_limbo_on_Greek_island.pdf [Accessed 02 February 2022].
- Blaikie, N. (2010). Designing Social Research. The Logic of Anticipation. Polity Press: Cambridge/Malden.
- Boitiaux, C. (2021). Greece: At Nea Kavala camp, 'a concrete wall blocks the view and cuts out the sounds'. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/35627/greece-at-nea-kavala-camp-a-concrete-wall-blocks-the-view-and-cuts-out-the-sound [Accessed 31 January 2022].

- Bordignon, M., Góis, P., Moriconi, S. (2016). Vision Europe The EU and the Refugee Crisis. -In: Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation (Ed.): Vision Europe Summit. Improving the Responses to the Migration and Refugee Crisis in Europe. Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation: Lisbon. 70-93.
- Camp Coordination and Camp Management Cluster [CCCM Cluster] (2021). Minimum Standards for Camp Management. https://cccmcluster.org/resources/minimum-standards-camp-management [Accessed 02 November 2021].
- Capacity for Disaster Reduction Initiative [CADRI] (2011). Basics of Capacity Development for Disaster Risk Reduction. https://www.preventionweb.net/files/18061_cadribrochureweb2.pdf [Accessed 30 October 2020].
- Cardona, O. D., van Aalst, M. K., Birkmann, J., Fordham, M., McGregor, G., Perez, R., Pulwarty, R. S., Schipper, E. L. F., Sinh, B. T. (2012). Determinants of Risk: Exposure and Vulnerability. -In C. B. Field, V. Barros, T. F. Stocker, D. Qin, D. J. Dokken, K. L. Ebi, M. D. Mastrandrea, K. J. Mach, G.-K. Plattner, S. K. Allen, M. Tignor, P. M. Midgley (Eds.): Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation. A Special Report of Working Group I and II of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Cambridge University Press:Cambridge/New York, 65-108.
- Cedergren, A., Hassel, H. (2020). A Risk Assessment Framework for Land Use Planning. Draft Version. Division of Risk Management and Societal Safety, Lund University.
- Chamma, N., Arroyo, C. M. (2016). Rethinking Refugee Camp Design: From 'Temporary' Camps to Sustainable Settlements. Conference Paper AIE 2016: Architecture in Emergency: Re-Thinking the Refugee Crisis. Istanbul, 77-81.
- Choularton, R. (2007). Contingency planning and humanitarian action. A review of practice. Humanitarian Practice Network 59.
- Coppola, D. P. (2011). Introduction to International Disaster Management. Second Edition. Elsevier: Amsterdam/Boston/Heidelberg/London/New York/Oxford/Paris/San Diego/San Francisco/Singapore/Sydney/Tokyo.
- Cordier, V. (2020). Greek Refugee Crisis: "How could this ever become normality?" Médecins sans Frontières. https://blogs.msf.org/bloggers/valeska/greek-refugee-crisishow-could-ever-become-normality [Accessed 02 February 2022].
- Cornell, S. E., Jackson, M. S. (2013). Social science perspectives on natural hazards risk and uncertainty. -In J. Rougier, S. Sparks, L. J. Hill (Eds.): Risk and Uncertainty Assessment for Natural Hazards. Cambridge University Press:Cambridge/New York/Melbourne/Madrid/Cape Town/Singapore/São Paulo/Delhi/Mexico City. 502-547.
- Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights (2019). Greece must urgently transfer asylum seekers from the Aegean islands and improve living conditions in reception facilities. https://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/-/greece-must-urgently-transfer-asylum-seekers-from-the-aegean-islands-and-improve-living-conditions-in-reception-facilities [Accessed 12 December 2021].

- Council of the European Union (2013). DIRECTIVE 2013/33/EU OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 26 June 2013 laying down standards for the reception of applicants for international protection (recast). Official Journal of the European Union L180/96. https://www.refworld.org/docid/51d29db54.html [Accessed 08 February 2022].
- Council of the European Union (2013b). REGULATION (EU) No 604/2013 OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 26 June 2013 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the Member State responsible for examining an application for international protection lodged in one of the Member States by a third-country national or a stateless person (recast). Official Journal of the European Union L180/31. https://www.refworld.org/docid/51d298f04.html [Accessed 08 February 2022].
- Council of Europe (2001). COUNCIL DIRECTIVE 2001/55/EC of 20 July 2001 on minimum standards for giving temporary protection in the event of a mass influx of displaced persons and on measures promoting a balance of efforts between Member States in receiving such persons and bearing the consequences thereof. Official Journal of the European Communities L212-12. https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ddcee2e4.html [Accessed 08 February 2022].
- Cowles, B. (2020). Refugees stuck in Moria 2 camp eke out their lives in floods and sludge. Morning Star. https://morningstaronline.co.uk/article/b/refugees-stuck-in-moria-2-campeke-out-their-lives-in-floods-and-sludge [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Qualitative Inquiry & Research Design. Choosing Among Five Approaches. Third Edition. Sage Publications: Los Angeles/London/New Delhi/Singapore/Washington D.C.
- Crombleholme, R. (2020). Lesvos. On the ground in Moria. Norwegian Refugee Council. https://www.nrc.no/perspectives/2020/on-the-ground-in-moria/ [Accessed 11 April 2022].
- Cunniffe, E., Pope, S., Potamianou, A., Wéry, N., Ziebritzki, C. (2019). The Lived Reality of Deterrence Measures. Inhumane Camps at Europe's External Border. Report 12/19. Equal Rights Beyond Borders. https://equal-rights.org/en/publications/selectedpublications/ [Accessed 24 January 2022].
- Dandoulaki, M., Andriadi, A. (n.d.). The Volos case study: description and rationale. European Disasters in Urban Centers: a Culture Expert Network. https://cultureanddisaster.eu/case-studies/volos.html [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- De Radigues, L., Gammarelli, L. (2016). Applying the European Commission's humanitarian expertise to respond to needs inside Europe. Humanitarian Exchange 67, Special feature: Refugees and vulnerable migrants in Europe. Humanitarian Practice Network, 8-10.
- DeLargy, P. (2016). Europe's humanitarian response to refugee and migrant flows: volunteerism thrives as the international system falls short. Humanitarian Exchange 67, Special feature: Refugees and vulnerable migrants in Europe. Humanitarian Practice Network, 5-7.

- Deutsche Welle [DW] (2021). Afghan refugees in Greece still stuck in Limbo. https://www.dw.com/en/afghan-refugees-in-greece-still-stuck-in-limbo/a-59000284 [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Deutsche Welle [DW] (2017). What life is like for refugees on the Greek mainland. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/6672/what-life-is-like-for-refugeeson-the-greek-mainland [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Directorate-General for European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations [DG ECHO] (2017). DG ECHO. Thematic Policy Document n° 9. Humanitarian Shelter and Settlements Guidelines. https://ec.europa.eu/echo/files/policies/sectoral/shelter_and_settlement_guidelines.pdf [Accessed 17 January 2022].
- Djoudi, H., Locatelli, B., Vaast, C., Asher, K., Brockhaus, M., Sijapati, B. B. (2016). Beyond dichotomies: Gender and intersecting inequalities in climate change studies. Ambio 45(3), 248-262.
- Dobbs, L., Tolis, C. (2017). New facility for refugees in Greece revives abandoned buildings. UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/news/stories/2017/7/5967468425/new-facility-refugees-greece-revives-abandoned-buildings.html [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Douglas, J. (2007). Physical vulnerability modeling in natural hazard risk assessment. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences 7, 283-288. DOI: 10.5194/nhess-7-283-2007
- Edwards, T. L., Challenor, P. G. (2013). Risk and uncertainty in hydrometeorological hazards. -In J. Rougier, S. Sparks, L. J. Hill (Eds.): Risk and Uncertainty Assessment for Natural Hazards. Cambridge University Press:Cambridge/New York/Melbourne/Madrid/Cape Town/Singapore/São Paulo/Delhi/Mexico City. 100-150.
- European Asylum Support Office [EASO] (2018). EASO guidance on contingency planning in the context of reception. EASO Practical Guides Series. https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/0e909068-2216-11e8-ac73-01aa75ed71a1 [Accessed 20 January 2022].
- European Asylum Support Office [EASO] (2016). EASO guidance on reception conditions: operational standards and indicators. https://euaa.europa.eu/sites/default/files/EASO%20Guidance%20on%20reception%20co nditions%20-%20operational%20standards%20and%20indicators[3].pdf [Accessed 20 January 2022].
- European Commission (2021). Statistics on migration to Europe. https://ec.europa.eu/info/strategy/priorities-2019-2024/promoting-our-european-waylife/statistics-migration-europe_en#RefugeesinEurope [Accessed 17 February 2022].
- European Commission (2020). Migration: Commission and Greece agree joint plan for a new reception centre in Lesvos. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/es/ip_20_2287 [Accessed 25 March 2022].

- European Commission (2016). Joint action plan on the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement. https://www.neweurope.eu/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/december2016-action-plan-migration-crisis-management_en-4.pdf [Accessed 01 February 2022].
- European Council on Refugees and Exiles [ECRE] (2022). Greece: Huge Discrepancy Between Reported Rescues and Arrivals Suggests Massive Pushbacks, Billions Spent Do Little for Violations and Mismanagement. https://ecre.org/greece-huge-discrepancybetween-reported-rescues-and-arrivals-suggests-massive-pushbacks-billions-spent-dolittle-for-violations-and-mismanagement/ [Accessed 24 February 2022].
- European Council on Refugees and Exiles [ECRE] (2021). Greece: Desperation in Moria 2.0, End of Housing Programmes, Continued Pushbacks, and Criminalisation of Solidarity. https://ecre.org/greece-desperation-in-moria-2-0-end-of-housing-programmes-continuedpushbacks-and-criminalisation-of-solidarity/ [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- European Parliament and Council [EPC] (2019). Regulation (EU) 2019/1896 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 November 2019 on the European Border and Coast Guard and repealing Regulations (EU) No 1052/2013 and (EU) 2016/1624. https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?qid=1573722151667&uri=CELEX:32019R1896 [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- European Parliamentary Research Service [EPRS] (2018). Hotspots at EU external borders. State of play. Briefing. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2018/623563/EPRS_BRI(2018)6 23563_EN.pdf [Accessed 17 December 2021].
- European Union (2012). Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union (2012/C 326/02). Official Journal of the European Union C 326/391. https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3b70.html [Accessed 08 February 2022].
- European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights [FRA] (2019). Update of the 2016 Opinion of the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights on fundamental rights in the 'hotspots' set up in Greece and Italy. https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2019/update-2016-fra-opinion-fundamental-rights-hotspots-set-greece-and-italy [Accessed 24 January 2022].
- European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights [FRA] (2017). Current migration situation in the EU: Oversight of reception facilities. https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/current-migration-situation-eu-oversightreception-facilities [Accessed 21 January 2022].
- Fettouche, C. (2020). Moria camp bis & Google earth Moria years. https://mega.nz/folder/uIoXCIZQ#VOl2IVSSPOPYwPtJbc2Pow [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- Fili, A. (2018). Containment Practices of Immobility in Greece. -In M. Karakoulaki, L. Southgate, J. Steiner (Eds.): Critical Perspectives on Migration in the Twenty-First Century. E-International Relations Publishing. https://www.e-ir.info/publication/criticalperspectives-on-migration-in-the-twenty-first-century/ [Accessed 30 November 2021].
- Fossvik, I. S. (2016). Bridging the gap on Lesvos. Norwegian Refugee Council. https://www.nrc.no/expert-deployment/2016/2016/patric-portrait/ [Accessed 11 April 2022].
- Fronista, P. (2016). Migrants Stranded in Greece Take to Fields to Avoid State-Run Camps. Jakarta Globe. https://jakartaglobe.id/news/migrants-stranded-greece-take-fields-avoid-state-run-camps/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Genç, H. D., Öner, A. Ş (2019). Why not Activated? The Temporary Protection Directive and the Mystery of Temporary Protection in the European Union. International Journal of Political Science & Urban Studies 7(1), 1-18. DOI: 10.14782/ipsus.539105
- General Secretariat for Civil Protection [GSCP] (2015). Greece. National progress report on the implementation of the Hyogo Framework for Action (2013-2015). https://www.preventionweb.net/files/42805_GRC_NationalHFAprogress_2013-15.pdf [Accessed 12 January 2022].
- General Secretariat for Civil Protection [GSCP] (n.d.). European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations. Greece. https://ec.europa.eu/echo/what/civilprotection/national-disaster-management-system/greece_en [Accessed 14 January 2022].
- Geospatial Analysis and GIS Research Group, National Technical University of Athens [GeoCHOROS] (2017). Refugee Camps in Greece on 13/09/2017. http://geochoros.survey.ntua.gr/ekepy/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Gimpelson, I., Karavokkyris, G., Lachman, I., Lurie, G., Pacholska, M., Shwartz, T., Orpeli, Y., Reichman, A., Salzberger, E., Barzilai, G., Shmueli, D., Cabili, A., Gal, M. B. (2016). Law and Emergencies: A Comparative Overview. The Minerva Center for the Rule of Law under Extreme Conditions. https://minervaextremelaw.haifa.ac.il/images/Emergency_Laws_and_Regulations-_____in_Greece-_19-_Jan2016.pdf [Accessed 14 January 2022].
- Global Detention Project (2020). Drama Paranesti Pre-Removal Detention Centre. https://www.globaldetentionproject.org/countries/europe/greece/detentioncentres/1621/drama-paranesti-preremoval-detention-centre [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- González, S. (2021). A year of waiting and vulnerability for the people of Lesbos since the European "No More Morias". Refugees live a harsh reality. Atalayar. https://atalayar.com/en/content/year-waiting-and-vulnerability-people-lesbos-european-no-more-morias [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Gordon, E., Larsen, H. K. (2021). The violent inaction of the state and the camp as site of struggle: The perspectives of humanitarian actors in Moria Camp, Lesvos. European Journal of International Security 6, 418-438. DOI: 10.1017/eis.2021.9
- Greek Council for Refugees [GCR] (2021a). Conditions in Reception Facilities. Greece. European Council on Refugees and Exiles (Ed.): Asylum Information Database. https://asylumineurope.org/reports/country/greece/receptionconditions/housing/conditions-reception-facilities/#_ftn1 [Accessed 27 January 2022].

- Greek Council for Refugees [GCR] (2021b). Overview of the Legal Framework. Greece. Asylum Information Database/European Council on Refugees and Exiles. https://asylumineurope.org/reports/country/greece/overview-legal-framework/ [Accessed 09 February 2022].
- Greek Council for Refugees [GCR] (2020). Overview of the Main Changes Since the Previous Report Update. Greece. Asylum Information Database/European Council on Refugees and Exiles. https://asylumineurope.org/reports/country/greece/overview-mainchanges-previous-report-update/#_ftn1 [Accessed 09 February 2022].

Greek Council for Refugees [GCR] & Oxfam International (2021a). Lesbos Bulletin. Update on the EU response in Lesbos, by the Greek Council for Refugees & Oxfam. GCR & Oxfam Briefing September 8, 2021.
https://www.oxfam.de/system/files/documents/february_lesbos_bulletin_-_final.pdf [Accessed 24 January 2022].

Groupe d'information et de soutien des immigré.e.s [Gisti] (2016). EU-Turkey statement: the great deception. Mission report in the Greek hotspots in Lesvos and Chios. http://www.gisti.org/IMG/pdf/rapport_gisti_mission_gre_ce_2016_eng_complet_light.p df [Accessed 15 March 2022].

Hearn, J. (2012). Theorizing Power. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

Hellenic Parliament (2016). Greece: Law No. 4375 of 2016 on the organization and operation of the Asylum Service, the Appeals Authority, the Reception and Identification Service, the establishment of the General Secretariat for Reception, the transposition into Greek legislation of the provisions of Directive 2013/32/EC. https://www.refworld.org/docid/573ad4cb4.html [Accessed 21 January 2022].

ΕΛΛΗΝΙΚΗΣ ΔΗΜΟΚΡΑΤΙΑΣ/Hellenic Parliament (2003). ΕΦΗΜΕΡΙΣ ΤΗΣ ΚΥΒΕΡΝΗΣΕΩΣ ΤΗΣ ΕΛΛΗΝΙΚΗΣ ΔΗΜΟΚΡΑΤΙΑΣ. https://www.civilprotection.gr/sites/default/gscp_uploads/media/ypapofasi12992003xeno krati_el_GR.pdf [14 January 2022].

- High-Level Panel on Humanitarian Financing Report to the Secretary-General [HLP] (2016). Too important to fail - addressing the humanitarian financing gap. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/%5BHLP%20Report%5D%20Too %20important%20to%20fail addressing%20the%20humanitarian%20financing%20gap.pdf [Accessed 08 April 2022].
- Hill, L. J., Sparks, R. S. J., Rougier, J. C. (2013). Risk assessment and uncertainty in natural hazards. -In J. Rougier, S. Sparks, L. J. Hill (Eds.): Risk and Uncertainty Assessment for Natural Hazards. Cambridge University Press:Cambridge/New York/Melbourne/Madrid/Cape Town/Singapore/São Paulo/Delhi/Mexico City. 1-18.
- Howden, D. (2020a). Misery in Moria is Europe's migration policy. Politico. https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-migration-policy-moria-fire-misery/ [Accessed 11 April 2022].

- Howden, D. (2020b). Moria. Anti-shelter and the Spectacle of Deterrence. -In T. Scott-Smith, M. E. Breeze (Eds.): Structures of Protection? Rethinking Refugee Shelter. Forced Migration 39. Berghahn Books. 57-69.
- Human Rights Watch (2021a). Greece: Lead Contamination Threat to Migrants Unresolved. People Still Accommodated in Camp's Contaminated Area. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/04/01/greece-lead-contamination-threat-migrantsunresolved [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- Human Rights Watch [HRW] (2021b). Greece: Stop Denying Refugee Children an Education. Ensure All Asylum-Seeking Children Are Enrolled in Coming School Year. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/29/greece-stop-denying-refugee-children-education [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Human Rights Watch (2020). Greece: Lead Poisoning Concerns in New Migrant Camp. Test Soil, Clear Firing Range. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/08/greece-lead-poisoningconcerns-new-migrant-camp [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- Human Rights Watch [HRW] (2018). Greece: Dire Conditions for Asylum Seekers on Lesbos. Mainland Space Shortage Bars Transfer of Vulnerable People. https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/11/21/greece-dire-conditions-asylum-seekers-lesbos [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Ignatova, A., Muinde, S., Donnelly, L., Yu, H., Muriuki, J., Talai, R., Muchunku, E., Njuguna, W., Moore, B., Wain, J., Comalada, I. S., Schofield, H., Aber, K. O. (2020). Settlement Profiling Tool. A Spatial Analysis Framework for Settlements Accommodating Displaced Populations. UN Habitat & UNHCR. https://reliefweb.int/report/world/settlement-profiling-tool-spatial-analysis-frameworksettlements-accommodating [Accessed 24 March 2022].
- InfoMigrants & Deutsche Presse-Agentur [dpa] (2021). Greece: Moria camp will not be rebuilt. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/30674/greece-moria-camp-will-not-be-rebuilt [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Inter-Agency Standing Committee [IASC] (2012). Guidance. Coordinated Assessments in Humanitarian Crises. IASC Task Force on Needs Assessment. https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/iasc-needs-assessment-task-force/iascoperational-guidance-coordinated-assessments-humanitarian-crises-2012 [Accessed 17 January 2022].
- Inter-Parliamentary Union & The UN Refugee Agency [UNHCR] (2017). A guide to international refugee protection and building state asylum systems. Handbook for Parliamentarians N° 27, 2017. https://www.unhcr.org/3d4aba564.pdf [Accessed 18 January 2022].
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [IPCC] (2012). Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation. A Special Report of Working Groups I and II of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. [C.B. Field, V. Barros, T.F. Stocker, D. Qin, D.J. Dokken, K.L. Ebi, M.D. Mastrandrea, K.J. Mach, G.-K. Plattner, S.K. Allen, M. Tignor, and P.M. Midgley (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press:Cambridge/New York.

- International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies [IFRC] (2012). Contingency planning guide. https://www.ifrc.org/document/contingency-planning-guide [Accessed 21 April 2022].
- International Organization for Migration [IOM] (2016). Mixed Migration Flows in the Mediterranean and Beyond. Compilation of Available Data and Information. COMPILATION OF AVAILABLE DATA AND INFORMATION ...https://displacement.iom.int > system > tdf > reports [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- International Organization for Migration [IOM], Norwegian Refugee Council, UN Refugee Agency [UNHCR] (2015). Camp Management Toolkit. https://www.cmtoolkit.org [Accessed 14 January 2022].
- International Organization for Standardization [ISO] (2009a). Risk management Principles and guidelines. https://www.iso.org/iso-31000-risk-management.html [Accessed 10 January 2022].
- International Organization for Standardization [ISO] (2009b). Risk management Risk assessment techniques. https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iec:31010:ed-1:v1:en [Accessed 10 January 2022].
- International Rescue Committee [IRC] (2020). The Cruelty of Containment. The Mental Health Toll of the EU's 'Hotspot' Approach on the Greek Islands. https://www.rescue-uk.org/sites/default/files/document/2389/crueltyofcontainmentreport.pdf [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- INTERSOS (2020). Lesbos, rain and flooding, and no help from Europe. https://www.intersos.org/en/lesbos-rain-flooding-no-help-from-europe/ [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Jahre, M., Kembro, J., Adjahossou, A., Altay, N. (2017). Approaches to the design of refugee camps. An empirical study in Kenya, Ethiopia, Greece, and Turkey. Journal of Humanitarian Logistics and Supply Chain Management 8(3), 323-345. DOI: 10.1108/JHLSCM-07-2017-0034
- Jauhiainen, J. S. (2017). Asylum Seekers in Lesvos, Greece, 2016-2017. Publications of the Department of Geography and Geology of University of Turku 6. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/317231201_Asylum_Seekers_in_lesvos_Greec e_2016-2017 [Accessed 02 February 2022]
- Johansen, I. L., Rausand, M. (2014). Foundations and choice of risk metrics. Safety Science 62, 386-399. DOI: 10.1016/j.ssci.2013.09.011
- Kalabokidis, K., Karavitis, C., Vasilakos, C. (2005). Automated fire and flood danger assessment system. -In D. l. Riva, F. Pérez-Cabello, E. Chuvieco (Eds.): Proceedings of the 5th International Workshop on Remote Sensing and GIS Applications to Forest Fire Management: Fire Effects Assessment, 143-153. http://vasilakos.aegean.gr/wpcontent/uploads/2015/09/Kalabokidis_et_al_2004_Maich.pdf [Accessed 11 January 2022].

- Kalir, B., Rozakou, K. (2016). "Giving Form to Chaos": The Futility Of Eu Border Management At Moria Hotspot In Lesvos. Society + Space. https://www.societyandspace.org/articles/giving-form-to-chaos-the-futility-of-eu-bordermanagement-at-moria-hotspot-in-lesvos [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Kaplan, S., Garrick, B. J. (1981). On The Quantitative Definition of Risk. Risk Analysis 1(1), 11-27. DOI: 10.1111/j.1539-6924.1981.tb01350.x
- Karagiannopoulou, M.-L., Agrafioti, A., Chouzouraki, A., Drakopoulou, A., Georgiou, A., Kagiou, E., Koletsis, Z., Konstantinou, A., Koros, D., Koutsouraki, Oikonomou, S.-V., Paschalidou, V., Prontzou, K., Stergiou, M., Thanou, E., Greek Council for Refugees Legal Unit (2020). Country Report: Greece. European Council on Refugees and Exiles (Ed.): Asylum Information Database. https://asylumineurope.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/06/AIDA-GR 2020update.pdf [Accessed 20 January 2022].
- Karakoulaki, M., Tosidis, D. (2017). Refugees on Greek islands face untenable conditions. Deutsche Welle. https://www.dw.com/en/refugees-on-greek-islands-face-untenableconditions/a-39484932 [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Karimi, I., Hüllermeier, E. (2007). Risk assessment system of natural hazards: A new approach based on fuzzy probability. Fuzzy Sets and Systems 158, 987-999. DOI: 10.1016/j.fss.2006.12.013
- Karkani, A., Evelpidou, N., Tzouxanioti, M., Petropoulos, A., Gogou, M., Mlouki, E. (2022). Tsunamis in the Greek Region: An Overview of Geological and Geomorphological Evidence. Geosciences 12(4), 1-19. DOI: 10.3390/geosciences12010004
- Kellaghan, T. (2010). Evaluation Research. -In: P. Peterson, E. Baker, B. McGaw (Eds.): International Encyclopedia of Education (Third Edition), Elsevier, 150-155.
- Kennedy, J. (2005). Challenging camp design guidelines. Forced Migration Review 23, 46-47.
- Kokkinidis, T. (2021). Human Rights Day: Thousands of Asylum Seekers "Go Hungry" in Greece. Greek Reporter. https://greekreporter.com/2021/12/10/human-rights-day-asylum-seekers-hungry-greece/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Kolasa-Sikiaridi, K. (2016). Turkish Swimmer Makes 11km Swim From Turkey to Lesvos as Symbolic Gesture. Greek Reporter. https://greekreporter.com/2016/08/23/turkishswimmer-makes-11km-swim-from-turkey-to-lesvos-as-symbolic-gesture/ [Accessed 24 February 2022].
- Krithari, E. (2021). Mapping the migrant camps in Europe. European Data Journalism Network/Mediterranean Institute for Investigative Reporting. https://www.europeandatajournalism.eu/eng/News/Data-news/Mapping-the-migrantcamps-in-Europe [Accessed 07 November 2021].
- Kuran, C. H. A., Morsut, C., Kruke, B. I., Krüger, M., Segnestam, L., Orru, K., Nævestad, T. O., Airola, M., Keränen, J., Gabel, F., Hansson, S., Torpan, S. (2020). Vulnerability and vulnerable groups from an intersectionality perspective. International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction 50, 1-8. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijdrr.2020.101826

- Latonero, M., Poole, D., Berens, J., Ricard, J., Amorós Lark, M. (2018). Refugee Connectivity: A Survey of Mobile Phones, Mental Health, and Privacy at a Syrian Refugee Camp in Greece. Harvard Humanitarian Initiative, Data & Society & Centre for Innovation, Leiden University. https://hhi.harvard.edu/publications/refugee-connectivitysurvey-mobile-phones-mental-health-and [Accessed 14 December 2021].
- Le Lijour, M. (2021). Field Diary: A peek into the lives of refugee children in Lesvos. UNICEF. https://www.unicef.org/eca/stories/field-diary-peek-lives-refugee-childrenlesvos [Accessed 15 December 2021].
- Legal Centre Lesvos [LCL] (2022). Legal Centre Lesvos Quarterly Report: October -December 2021. http://legalcentrelesvos.org/2022/01/24/legal-centre-lesvos-quarterlyreport-october-december-2021/ [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- Legal Centre Lesvos [LCL] (2021). There is nothing more permanent than the temporary -OYΔEN MONIMOTEPON TOY ΠΡΟΣΩΡΙΝΟΥ. https://legalcentrelesvos.org/2021/09/14/one-year-of-mavrovouni-camp/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Lesvos Solidarity (2021a). About Pikpa camp. https://www.lesvossolidarity.org/en/what-wedo/pikpa-camp [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Lesvos Solidarity (2021b). People in the dumps. A "joint pilot" on Lesvos, a "new start on migration" for the EU. https://www.lesvossolidarity.org/en/blog/news/people-in-thedumps-a-"joint-pilot"-on-lesvos,-a-"new-start-on-migration"-for-the-eu#_ftn1 [Accessed 08 April 2022].
- MacGregor, M. (2022). Greek system leaves migrants out in the cold. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/38150/greek-system-leaves-migrants-out-in-thecold [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Magnusson, E., Marecek, J. (2015). Doing Interview-Based Qualitative Research. A Learner's Guide. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge. DOI: 10.1017/CBO9781107449893.
- Mare Liberum e.V. (2021). Tonight, it'll be -3°C in #Moria2. For days residents had to endure storm+hail, while electricity fails again+again. "We are freezing so much, we can't go to toilet. I can't write more: my fingers are like ice. Why we must live like this?". Twitter. from https://twitter.com/teammareliberum/status/1361638094487846915 [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Maud, D. P. (2021). Moria's refugee crisis: earthquakes, winds and fires. InnovAiT. DOI: 10.1177/17557380211011516
- Mavrikos-Adamou, T. (2019). As Lesvos Battles Migration Crisis Fatigue, the Value of Centralized Migration Decision-Making Is Questioned. Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/lesvos-centralized-migration-management [Accessed 08 April 2022].
- Mayer, M. M., Mehregani, M. (2016). Beyond Crisis Management: The Path Towards an Effective, Pro-active and Fair European Refugee Policy. -In: Calouste Gulbenkian

Foundation (Ed.): Vision Europe Summit. Improving the Responses to the Migration and Refugee Crisis in Europe, 30-53.

- McConnell, A., Drennan, L. (2006). Mission Impossible? Planning and Preparing for Crisis. Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management 14(2), 59-70. DOI: 10.1111/j.1468-5973.2006.00482.x
- McElvaney, K. (2018). Rare look at life inside Lesbos' Moria refugee camp. Al Jazeera Media Network. https://www.aljazeera.com/gallery/2018/1/19/rare-look-at-life-inside-lesbos-moria-refugee-camp [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Médecins sans Frontières [MSF] (2017). A Dramatic Deterioration for Asylum Seekers on Lesbos. https://www.msf.org/sites/msf.org/files/msf_lesbos_vulnerability_report1.pdf [Accessed 01 February 2022].
- Ministry of Migration and Asylum, Hellenic Republic (n.d.). About R.I.S. https://migration.gov.gr/en/ris2/h-ypiresia-2/ [Accessed 24 March 2022].
- Morgan, R. K. (2012). Environmental impact assessment: the state of the art. Impact Assessment and Project Appraisal 30(1), 5-14. DOI: 10.1080/14615517.2012.661557
- Mouzourakis, M., Pollet, K., Ott, J.-D., Asylkoordination Österreich und Diakonie, Vluchtelingenwerk Vlaanderen, Bulgarian Helsinki Committee, Cyprus Refugee Council, Informationsverbund Asyl und Migration, Accem, Forum réfugiés - Cosi, Greek Council for Refugees, Croatian Law Centre, Hungarian Helsinki Committee, Irish Refugee Council, ASGI, aditus foundation, JRS Malta, Dutch Council for Refugees, Łysienia, M., Rusiłowicz, K., Ostaszewska-Żuk, E., Portuguese Refugee Council, Felicia Nica, FARR, Swedish Refugee Advice Centre, PIC, British Refugee Council, Swiss Refugee Council, Belgrade Centre for Human Rights (2019). Housing out of reach? The reception of refugees and asylum seekers in Europe. European Council on Refugees and Exiles (Ed.): Asylum Information Database. https://asylumineurope.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/11/aida_housing_out_of_reach.pdf [Accessed 25 November 2021].
- Mouzourakis, M., Taylor, A., Knapp, A., Wissing, R., Savova, I., Drousiotou, C., Mathioudakis, M., Queipo, M., Zuppiroli, J., Morlat, R., Kalkmann, M., Tsipoura, V., Konstantinou, A., Tučkorić, L., Matevžič, G., Hennessy, M., Bove, C., Falzon, N., Delom, C., Franssen, K., Younis, A., Bothof, M., Łysienia, M., Williams, M., Hallstedt, L., Dennis, J., Nufer, S., Kilibarda, P., Kovačević, N., Tümer, Ö., Durukan, O. (2016). Wrong counts and closing doors. The reception of refugees and asylum seekers in Europe. European Council on Refugees and Exiles (Ed.): Asylum Information Database. https://asylumineurope.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/11/aida_wrong_counts_and_closing_doors.pdf [Accessed 30
- Moving Europe (2016c). 01.06.2016: A visit to the camp "Armatolou Kokkinou" in Vervara (Veria). http://moving-europe.org/01-06-2016-a-visit-to-the-camp-armatolou-kokkinou-in-vervara-veria/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Moving Europe (2016). 02.05.2016: Giannitsa. http://moving-europe.org/02-05-2016-giannitsa/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].

November 2021].

- Moving Europe (2016a). 03.05.2016: Petra Olympou. http://moving-europe.org/03-05-2016petra-olympou/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- National Center for Environmental Health [NCEH] (2021). Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/default.htm [Accessed 03 January 2021].
- National Coordination Center for Border Control, Immigration and Asylum [NCCBCIA] (2020a). National Situational Picture Regarding the Islands at Eastern Aegean Sea (29/2/2020). https://infocrisis.gov.gr/8052/national-situational-picture-regarding-the-islands-at-eastern-aegean-sea-29-2-2020/?lang=en [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- New York Times (2016). What's in the E.U. Deal with Turkey? Controls, Concessions and Swaps. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/19/world/europe/european-union-turkey-migrants.html [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Norwegian Refugee Council [NRC] (2020). Greece capacity building project. https://www.nrc.no/expert-deployment/what-we-do/greece-capacity-building-project/ [Accessed 11 April 2022].
- O'Connor, A. (2021). These lives are in limbo. The least we can do is bring a little happiness into them. Irish Times. https://www.irishtimes.com/life-and-style/abroad/these-lives-are-in-limbo-the-least-we-can-do-is-bring-a-little-happiness-into-them-1.4532280 [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Ostrom, L. T., Wilhelmsen, C. A. (2012). Risk Assessment. Tools, Techniques, and Their Applications. John Wiley & Sons: Hoboken.
- Owens, J. (2017). Closure Plans for Notorious Greek Camp Sparks Hopes and Fears. Voice of America. https://www.voanews.com/a/closure-of-greek-camps/4093463.html [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Oxfam International (2021). Closure of model camp on Greek islands amidst horrific living conditions is cause for concern. https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/closure-model-camp-greek-islands-amidst-horrific-living-conditions-cause-concern [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Oxfam International (2019). Oxfam Media Briefing. Vulnerable and abandoned. How the Greek reception system is failing to protect the most vulnerable people seeking asylum. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/vulnerable-and-abandoned-how-the-greek-reception-system-is-failing-to-protect-t-620608/ [Accessed 20 January 2022].
- Oxfam International & Greek Council for Refugees [GCR] (2021). Tipping the Scales. The role of responsibility- and solidarity-sharing in the situation on the Greek islands. Joint Agency Briefing Paper. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/tipping-the-scales-the-role-of-responsibility-and-solidarity-sharing-in-the-si-621158/ [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- Pallister-Wilkins, P., Anastasiadou, A., Zavos, A., Papataxiarchis, E. (2021). Protection in a Hostile Environment: An on-the-ground study into protection practices in Lesvos and Athens. Advancing Alternative Migration Governance, Deliverable 4.1.

https://admigov.eu/upload/Deliverable_41_Protection_in_a_hostile_environment_Pallist er-Wilkins.pdf [Accessed 12 December 2021].

- Pallister-Wilkins (2020). Morio Hotspot. Shelter as a Politically Crafted Materiality of Neglect. -In T. Scott-Smith, M. E. Breeze (Eds.): Structures of Protection? Rethinking Refugee Shelter. Forced Migration 39. Berghahn Books. 71-80.
- Papadatos-Anagostopoulos, D. (2020). COVID-19 (also) in Moria: The deficient handling of the pandemic as an attempt to instrumentalize refugees. Heinrich Böll Stiftung Thessaloniki, Greece. https://gr.boell.org/en/2020/09/22/o-covid-19-kai-sti-moria-i-elleimmatiki-antimetopisi-tis-pandimias-os-ergaleiopoiisi-ton [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- Papadimitriou, J. (2021). Lesbos after Moria fire: 'People are still living in tents by the sea'. Deutsche Welle. https://www.infomigrants.net/fr/post/34905/lesbos-after-moria-fire-people-are-still-living-in-tents-by-the-sea [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Papadopoulos, Y. (2017). One week, three dead, zero accountability. Kathimerini. https://www.ekathimerini.com/in-depth/special-report/223713/one-week-three-deaths-inmoria-no-accountability/#firstPage [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- Pappas, C., Williams, I. (2011). Grey Literature: Its Emerging Importance. Journal of Hospital Librarianship 11, 228-234. DOI: 10.1080/15323269.2011.587100
- Pascouau, Y. (2016). From Conflict to Equilibrium: The Construction of a Common Ground for Social and Political Consensus on Migration. -In: Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation (Ed.): Vision Europe Summit. Improving the Responses to the Migration and Refugee Crisis in Europe, 14-28.
- Paul, S. (2021). A Comparison of Mediterranean Refugee Camps: The Situation of Asylum Seekers and Refugees in Greece and Italy. Köz-Gazdaság - Review of Economic Theory and Policy, 15(4), 220-235. DOI: 10.14267/RETP2020.04.17
- Pavlides, S., Tsapanos, T., Zouros, N., Sboras, S., Koravos, G., Chatzipetros, A. (2009).
 Using Active Fault Data For Assessing Seismic Hazard: A Case Study From NE Aegean Sea, Greece. Earthquake Geotechnical Engineering Satellite Conference. XVIIth International Conference on Soil Mechanics & Geotechnical Engineering, 2-3.10.2009, Alexandria, Egypt.
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/257220587_Using_active_fault_data_for_asses sing_seismic_hazard_a_case_study_from_NE_Aegean_sea_Greece [Accessed 11 January 2022].
- Pazianou, A. (2018). Thousands of asylum-seekers moved off Greek islands. UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2018/12/5c24d1524/thousands-asylum-seekersmoved-greek-islands.html [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Pierigh, F. (2016). The Long Wait at Piraeus Port. The New Humanitarian. https://deeply.thenewhumanitarian.org/refugees/community/2016/08/12/the-long-waitat-piraeus-port [Accessed 31 January 2022].

- Pitchers, C., Murray, S. (2020). EU migration chief vows new pact will stop overcrowded refugee camps. Euronews. https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2020/09/22/eu-migration-chief-vows-new-pact-will-stop-overcrowded-refugee-camps [Accessed 12 April 2022].
- Politou, N., Mülayim, A. Y., Spinola, A. A., Ruiz, D. (2015). Greece. Legislation, Organisation, Procedures & Capabilities (PLOPC) in crisis management and disaster response. Driving Innovation in Crisis Management for European Resilience (driver). greecehttp://pos.driver-project.eu > default > files > public [Accessed 12 January 2022].
- Poljanšek, K., Valles, A. C., Ferrer, M. M., Artes-Vivancos, MT., Boca, R., Bonadonna, C., Branco, A., Campanharo, W., De Jager, A., de Rigo, D., Dottori, F., Durrant Houston, T., Estreguil, C., Ferrari, D., Frischknecht, C., Galbusera, L., García Puerta, B., Giannopoulos, G., Girgin, S., Gowland, R., Grecchi, R., Hernandez Ceballos, M. A., Iurlaro, G., Kambourakis, G., Karlos, V., Krausmann, E., Larcher, M., Lequarre, A. S., Liberta, G., Loughlin, S. C., Maianti, P., Mangione, D., Marques, A., Menoni, S., Montero Prieto, M., Naumann, G., Necci, A., Oom, D., Pfieffer, H., Robuchon, M., Salamon, P., Sangiorgi, M., San-Miguel-Ayanz, J., Sousa, M. L., Theocharidou, M., Theodoridis, G., Trueba Alonso, C., Tsionis, G., Vogt, J. V., Wood, M. (2021). JRC Science for Policy Report. Recommendations for National Risk Assessment for Disaster Risk Management in EU. DOI: 10.2760/147842
- Poole, L. (2014). Bridging the Needs-Based Funding Gap: NGO Field Perspectives. Norwegian Refugee Council: Geneva. https://www.nrc.no/globalassets/pdf/reports/bridging-the-needs-based-funding-gap.pdf [Accessed 18 May 2022].
- Rausand, M. (2011). Risk Assessment. Theory, Methods, and Applications. John Wiley & Sons: Hoboken.
- Refugee Rights Europe [RRE] (2018). An Island in Despair. Documenting the Situation for Refugees and Displaced People in Lesvos, Greece. https://refugee-rights.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/RRE_AnIslandInDespair.pdf [Accessed 24 January 2022].
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2020c). Moria nightmare. https://rsaegean.org/en/morianightmare/ [Accessed 26 January 2022]. 2020a
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2019a). Filippiada camp. https://rsaegean.org/en/filippiadacamp/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2019b). Koutsochero camp. https://rsaegean.org/en/koutsochero-camp/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2019c). Refugees trapped on Leros: An exceptionally risky situation. https://rsaegean.org/en/refugees-trapped-on-leros/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2019d). Vagiochori Camp. https://rsaegean.org/en/vagiochori-camp/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2018a). Elefsina camp. https://rsaegean.org/en/elefsinacamp/ [Accessed 21 January 2022].

- Refugee Support Aegean [RSA] (2018). Reception Crisis in Greece: The malignancy of Attica's refugee camps. https://rsaegean.org/en/reception-crisis-in-greece/#_edn24 [Accessed 26 January 2022]. 2018b
- Reidy, E. (2019). Winter warnings for Europe's largest refugee camp. The New Humanitarian. https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2019/11/14/Greece-Moria-winter-refugees [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Repanelis, S., Fuchs, S., Papathoma-Köhle, M. (2019). Vulnerability to natural hazards and risk perception in remote islands - the case of Lesvos and Agios Efstratios, Greece. EGU General Assembly 2020, Online, 4–8 May 2020, EGU2020-1570. DOI: 10.5194/egusphere-egu2020-1570
- Rielly, B. (2021). Living in this constant nightmare of insecurity and uncertainty. The Civil Fleet. https://thecivilfleet.wordpress.com/2021/02/21/living-in-this-constant-nightmare-of-insecurity-and-uncertainty/ [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- Rielly, B. (2020). 'I would be more happy in Moria than in this place'. Morning Star. https://morningstaronline.co.uk/article/f/i-would-be-more-happy-in-moria-than-in-thisplace [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Rothstein, H. R., Hopewell, S. (2009). Grey Literature. -In H. Cooper, L. V. Hedges, J. C. Valentine (Eds.): The Handbook of Research Synthesis and Meta-Analysis. 2nd Edition. Russell Sage Foundation:New York. 103-125.
- Rubin, H. J., Rubin, I. S. (2005). Qualitative Interviewing. The Art of Hearing Data. Second Edition. SAGE Publications. DOI: 10.4135/9781452226651
- Sachverständigenrat für Integration und Migration [SVR] (2021). "No more Morias"? Die Hotspots auf den griechischen Inseln: Entstehung, Herausforderungen und Perspektiven. SVR-Policy Brief 2021-1. https://www.svr-migration.de/publikationen/hotspots/ [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- Samos Volunteers (2021). The Situation in Samos. https://www.samosvolunteers.org/situation-on-samos [Accessed 02 February 2022].
- Sanderson, S. (2020). Fire outside Vathy camp on Samos leaves dozens without shelter. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/28260/fire-outside-vathy-camp-onsamos-leaves-dozens-without-shelter [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Slovic, P. (2001). The risk game. Journal of Hazardous Materials 86, 17-24. DOI: 10.1016/S0304-3894(01)00248-5
- Smith, H. (2017). Greece: severe weather places refugees at risk and government under fire. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/10/greece-severe-weatherplaces-refugees-at-risk-and-government-under-fire [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- Sphere Association (2018a). Humanitarian Standards. https://spherestandards.org/humanitarian-standards/ [Accessed 10 February 2022].

- Sphere Association (2018b). The Sphere Handbook. Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Humanitarian Response. https://spherestandards.org/wp-content/uploads/Sphere-Handbook-2018-EN.pdf [Accessed 02 November 2021].
- Swanborn, P. (2018). Case Study Research. What, Why and How? SAGE Publications. DOI: 10.4135/9781526485168
- Tagaris, K. (2017). Refugees brave snow, sub-zero temperatures in Greek camps. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-greece-snow-idUSKBN14U28X [Accessed 26 January 2022].
- TSUMAPS-NEAM (2017). Turkey earthquake: Magnitude 6.3 seismic shock strikes western coast and large Greek island. http://www.tsumaps-neam.eu/news/blog/turkey-earthquake-magnitude-6-3-seismic-shock-strikes-western-coast-and-large-greek-island/ [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- United Nations (2015). Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction 2015 2030. https://www.undrr.org/publication/sendai-framework-disaster-risk-reduction-2015-2030 [Accessed 10 January 2022].
- United Nations General Assembly (1967). Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees. https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/ProtocolStatusOfRefugees.aspx [Accessed 06 November 2021].
- United Nations General Assembly (1951). The Refugee Convention, 1951. https://www.unhcr.org/4ca34be29.pdf [Accessed 11 December 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2022d). Figures at a Glance. https://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html [Accessed 10 June 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2022). UNHCR Emergency Handbook. Camp planning standards (planned settlements). https://emergency.unhcr.org [Accessed 11 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2022c). UNHCR: A record 100 million people forcibly displaced worldwide. https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/05/1118772 [Accessed 10 June 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2021a). Greece Update No.14. Lesvos. 19 January 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/regional-bureau-europegreece-update-14-lesvos-29-january-2021 [Accessed 24 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2021b). Greece Update No.15. Lesvos. 16 February 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/regional-bureau-europe-greece-update-15-lesvos-16-february-2021 [Accessed 12 December 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2021c). Greece Update No.16. Lesvos. 17 February - 7 March 2021. https://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20RBE%20Greece%20-%20Lesvos%20update%20-%207%20March%202021.pdf [Accessed 21 January 2022].

- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2021d). Inter-Agency Participatory Assessment in Greece. https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/90849 [Accessed 09 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2021e). UNHCR Emergency Handbook. Camp strategy guidance (planned settlements). https://emergency.unhcr.org/entry/36256/camp-strategy-guidance-plannedsettlements#1,1642519147681 [Accessed 14 December 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2020a). A month after Moria fires, UNHCR warns of worsening conditions ahead of winter. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/month-after-moria-fires-unhcr-warns-worsening-conditions-ahead-winter [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2020b). Greece Update #9. Lesvos. 6 November 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/regional-bureau-europegreece-update-9-lesvos-6-november-2020 [Accessed 19 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2020c). The Preparedness Package for Refugee Emergencies (PPRE). A Reference Guide for Preparedness. https://cms.emergency.unhcr.org/documents/11982/34810/Preparedness+Package+for+R efugee+Emergencies/b32f85d0-4e30-45aa-ac73-e9e36a9ae78a [Accessed 18 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2020d). Towards ESTIA II: UNHCR welcomes Greece's commitment to ensure the continuation of flagship reception programme for asylum-seekers. https://www.unhcr.org/gr/en/15985-towards-estia-ii-unhcr-welcomes-greeces-commitment-to-ensure-the-continuation-of-flagship-reception-programme-for-asylum-seekers.html [Accessed 23 Febraury 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2019a). Fact Sheet Greece, 1-31 January 2019. https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/68057 [Accessed 21 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2019b). Moria Reception and Identification Center. http://scirea.aegean.gr/images/Moria_Site_Profile_Mar2019.pdf [Accessed 08 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2018a). Fact Sheet Greece, 1-31 December 2018. https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/67711 [Accessed 02 December 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2018b). UNHCR Emergency Handbook. Site planning for camps. https://emergency.unhcr.org/entry/95800/site-planning-for-camps [Accessed 24 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2017). Fact Sheet Greece, 1-31 December 2017. https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/61705 [Accessed 02 December 2022].

- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2016a). Greece Support Structure. Greece, June 2016. Elements of the Greece Support Structure. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/greece-support-structure-june-2016 [Accessed 28 April 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2016b). UNHCR Coordination Mechanisms in Greece (as of 30 August 2016). https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/51238 [Accessed 14 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2015). UNHCR, Displacement and Disaster Risk Reduction. https://www.unhcr.org/5665945e9.pdf [Accessed 03 December 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2014). Global Strategy for Settlement and Shelter. A UNHCR Strategy 2014-2018. https://www.unhcr.org/protection/livelihoods/530f13aa9/global-strategy-settlementshelter.html [Accessed 02 November 2021].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (2009). Observations on Greece as a country of asylum. https://www.unhcr.org/protection/operations/4b4c7c329/unhcr-observations-greece-country-asylum.html [Accessed 25 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (n.d.a). Draft Needs Assessment For Refugee Emergencies (NARE) Checklist. Version 1.0. https://emergency.unhcr.org/entry/50208/needs-assessment-for-refugee-emergenciesnare [Accessed 17 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (n.d.b). Persons of Concern to UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/ph/persons-concern-unhcr [Accessed 17 January 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (n.d.c). Sub-Nat Contact List. https://data2.unhcr.org > documents > download [Accessed 08 March 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR] (n.d.d). The 1951 Refugee Convention. https://www.unhcr.org/1951-refugee-convention.html [Accessed 08 February 2022].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR], Arbeiter-Samariter Bund, Danish Refugee Council, International Organization for Migration (2018). Protection Monitoring Tool. Open Reception Facilities (sites) in the Mainland. https://reliefweb.int/report/greece/protection-monitoring-tool-open-reception-facilitiessites-mainland [Accessed 24 January 2022].
- United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction [UNDRR] (2019). Strategic Approach to Capacity Development for Implementation of the Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction. A vision of risk-informed sustainable development by 2030. Concise Guide. https://www.undrr.org/publication/strategic-approach-capacity-development-implementation-sendai-framework-disaster-risk [Accessed 01 November 2020].

- UrbiStat S.r.l. (2018). Maps, analysis and statistics about the resident population. Municipality of Lesvos. https://ugeo.urbistat.com/AdminStat/en/gr/demografia/datisintesi/lesvos/83000000/4 [Accessed 24 February 2022].
- Vlastou, F. (2021). The camp and the city: Insights from a multi-stakeholder community consultation in the port of Lavrio in Attica (Greece). Transnational Figurations of Displacement. https://trafig.eu/blog/the-camp-and-the-city-insights-from-a-multistakeholder-community-consultation-in-the-port-of-lavrio-in-attica-greece [Accessed 31 January 2022].
- Volcano Discovery (2020). The deadly magnitude 6.7 quake near Samos, Greece: tectonic background info. https://www.volcanodiscovery.com/earthquakes/major/2020/30oct/greeceturkey/tectonic.html [Accessed 01 February 2022].
- Wagner, J. (2020). Lesbos: Is another Moria in the making? Deutsche Welle. https://www.dw.com/en/lesbos-is-another-moria-in-the-making/a-55249863 [Accessed 15 December 2021].
- Wallis, E. (2021). Concerns over migrants in camps, after extreme weather hits Greece. InfoMigrants. https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/30309/concerns-over-migrants-incamps-after-extreme-weather-hits-greece [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Wassénius, E., Crona, B. I. (2022). Adapting risk assessments for a complex future. One Earth 5. Elsevier. 35-43. DOI: 10.1016/j.oneear.2021.12.004
- Watershed e.V. (2020). 2020-21: Greece, Lesvos. Mavrovouni: Storm Management. https://watershed.ngo/duplicated-2020-2021-greece-mavrovouni-camp-rainwater [Accessed 13 December 2021].
- Weber, B. (2016). Time for a Plan B: The European Refugee Crisis, the Balkan Route and the EU-Turkey Deal. A DPC Policy Paper. https://www.boell.de/en/2016/10/18/time-plan-beuropean-refugee-crisis-balkan-route-and-eu-turkey-deal [Accessed 06 November 2021].
- Wisner, B., Blaikie, P., Cannon, T., Davis, I. (2004). At risk. Second Edition. Natural hazards, people's vulnerability and disasters. Routledge.
- World Health Organization & Ministry of Health, Hellenic Republic [WHO & MoH] (2020). Greece: assessing health systems capacity to manage large influx of refugees and migrants in an evolving context. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/337563/9789289055093-eng.pdf [Accessed 24 March 2022].
- WordPress (2016). 16.04.2016 A visit to the camp in Kozani. https://livetickereidomeni.bordermonitoring.eu/2016/04/16/16-04-2016-a-visit-to-thecamp-in-kozani/ [Accessed 18 February 2022].
- Xhelili, A., Grossi, F., Ioannidou, D., El-Khawad, L., Sander, E. L. (2021). PathoCERT's stakeholder mapping and baseline assessment report. An overview of the emergency system in six countries. Wuppertal.

- Youth Center of Epirus (2016). Activities at Doliana accommodation facility for asylum seekers, 2016. https://www.yce.gr/en/activities/doliana-2016-2017/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].
- Zacheilas, C., Papadakis, N. (2020). An ongoing process? Greek Legislation and Regulatory Framework in Civil Protection: A comparative analysis of pre and post the 4662/2020 Law. International Journal of Arts, Humanities & Social Science 01(06), 16-29. https://ijahss.net/assets/files/1604775265.pdf [Accessed 12 January 2022].
- Ziebritzki, C. (2020). Refugee Camps at EU External Borders, the Question of the Union's Responsibility, and the Potential of EU Public Liability Law. *Verfassungsblog.* https://verfassungsblog.de/refugee-camps-at-eu-external-borders-the-question-of-the-unions-responsibility-and-the-potential-of-eu-public-liability-law/ [Accessed 27 January 2022].

Appendices

A1. Interview Guide

Opening Section	• Introduction of the interviewer				
	• Summary of the research project				
	Clarification of interview objectives				
	• Clarification of the participant's rights				
	• Assurance of confidentiality				
	• Right to refrain from answering questions and				
	to withdraw from the interview at any time				
	\circ Right to withdraw the consent for the				
	interviewer to use any information obtained				
	until this point				
	• Question for consent to participate and recording of the				
	interview				
	 Note: If the consent for the interview is denied, it ends here. If consent for the recording is denied, the interviewer switches to manually taking notes. Note: When the participant gives consent for recording, 				
	the recording process is initiated now.				
	• Question regarding their preference for anonymity and				
	quoting				
	• Any further questions before we begin?				
Main Section Part 1:					
Clarification of key concepts	1. How would you define risk assessments?				
to ensure mutual	2. How would you define natural hazards?				
understanding.					
Main Section Part 2:	3. Which minimum standards for shelter and settlement in				
Focused questions to fathom	refugee camp planning does your organization				
the context of the	consider?				
organization's responsibilities	4. Which regulations/guidelines does your organization				
and background information	adhere to when working in refugee camp				
relevant for exploring the	planning/management?				
research questions in Main	5. What are the functions of your organization in the				

Section Part 3.	Moria and Mavrovouni RIC, and how do they relate to				
	assessing risk from natural hazards?				
	6. Which natural hazards are relevant for the Moria and				
	Mavrovouni RIC?				
	7. Are contingency plans in place for the Moria and				
	Mavrovouni RIC?				
	7.1. If yes, who developed the plans and which natural hazards do they include?				
	7.2. If yes , how efficient are the contingency plans in case of emergency?				
	8. Are the Moria and Mavrovouni RIC included in municipal or regional contingency/emergency response				
	plans? ⁶⁴				
	8.1. If yes, to what extent compared to local				
	municipalities?				
	8.2. If not, why?				
	9. Are risk assessments for natural hazards conducted				
	during refugee camp planning?				
	9.1. If yes: Continue with question 13.				
	9.2. If not: Continue with question 10.				
Main Section Part 3:	If risk assessments are not conducted:				
Open-ended questions to	10. Why are risk assessment for natural hazards not				
explore the participant's	conducted during refugee camp planning?				
experiences and perspectives	10.1. Which internal factors need to change to support				
which provide information for	an adequate risk assessment process for natural				
the research questions.	hazards during refugee camp planning?				
	10.2. Which external factors need to change to				
	support an adequate risk assessment process for				
	natural hazards during refugee camp planning?				
	10.2.1. Is the funding adequate to allow for risk				
	assessments in the planning phase?				

⁶⁴ According to Law 2013/2002 and Xenokrates, municipalities, regions, and decentralized administration need to generate their own hazard and contingency plans.

10.2.2. Which funding mechanism can be used to
finance risk assessments for natural hazards in
refugee camp planning?
11. What are the risks and consequences of not conducting
a risk assessment for natural hazards during refugee
camp planning?
12. What are the benefits of conducting a risk assessment
for natural hazards during refugee camp planning?
If risk assessments are conducted:
13. How would you describe the risk assessment process
for natural hazards applied in camp planning?
13.1. What is the data collection method for the risk
assessment process?
13.1.1. Are there any challenges concerning the data
collection process?
14. What was your organization's role in the risk
assessment process for natural hazards?
15. Which stakeholders are involved in the risk assessment
process for natural hazards?
16. How does the result of the risk assessment for natural
hazards influence decision-making in camp planning
and management?
16.1. Can stakeholders and camp residents provide
feedback regarding the risk assessment process
and results?
16.1.1. If yes, is this feedback considered and the
process/results adapted?
16.2. Are risks from natural hazards monitored?
assessment?
17. To what extent were local climate and geography
considered during the planning and construction of the
Moria and Mavrovouni RIC?

18. Should the risk assessment process be improved?				
18.1. If yes: How should it be improved?				
18.1.1. Does the process itself require improvement?				
18.1.2. Do external factors need to change to facilitate				
an efficient risk assessment process?				
18.2. If not: Why should it not be improved?				
• Would you like to add anything that did not come up during the interview?				
project?				
• Do you know any other persons whom I could talk to				
about this topic?				
• The session is closed by thanking the participant for the				
participation				

A2. The Ministry's Definition of Vulnerability

The Greek law 4375/2016 prescribes eight groups as vulnerable: (i) unaccompanied minors, (ii) people with a disability, an incurable or serious disease, (iii) pregnant women (iv) single parents with underaged children, (v) elderly, (vi) victims of torture, rape, sexual violence, or exploitation, (vii) relatives of shipwreck victims, and (viii) victims of human trafficking. Post-traumatic stress disorder, shipwreck survivors, and postnatal women have recently been removed from the list (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:109; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:33).

A3. Risk Assessment Process – Additional Information

Authentic risk assessments should be conducted in cooperation with various stakeholders, including technical experts, relevant government authorities, the camp population (if already present), and other stakeholders involved in camp operations (IOM et al., 2015:38; Poljanšek et al., 2021:28). It is practical to establish a permanent working group for this task. It should develop a plan accounting for budgets, activities, responsibilities, time limits, work progress, achievements, and reports (Aven & Wiley, 2015:29). Moreover, the risk landscape in refugee camps is dynamic. As the seasons, camp layout, population number, demographics, shelter, or needs change, so does the exposure and vulnerability to risk. Consequently, good risk assessments are cyclic and apply constant monitoring and evaluation (M&E) (IOM et al., 2015:157; ISO, 2009a:7).

Risk Identification

Risk rating is a common method to select the most relevant scenarios. It illustrates risk based on severity of consequences and likelihood. Most organizations use a semi-quantitative five-tier scale ranging from very low/likely to very high/likely (SSCP, 2014:4). In some contexts, it may instead be advantageous to focus on worst-case scenarios (Rausand, 2011:32).

Risk Analyses

Risk analyses can be qualitative, semi-quantitative, or quantitative⁶⁵ (Rausand, 2011:8,121). A quantitative analysis should be complemented by qualitative descriptions to reflect complexity (Cardona et al., 2012:91). Additionally, uncertainty needs to be communicated. Common methods are uncertainty and sensitivity analyses. Uncertainty analyses examine the collective variation of the risk assessment results from all model parameters, while sensitivity analyses examine the influence of each parameter separately (ISO, 2009b:15).

Risk Evaluation

Risk evaluation commonly applies the ALARP (*as low as reasonably practicable*) principle. Based on likelihood and consequences, it divides risk levels into acceptable (no treatment required), tolerable (ALARP, costs and benefits of risk treatment options are contrasted), and unacceptable (risk must be reduced at any cost) (Aven & Wiley, 2015:31; ISO, 2009b:16; Rausand, 2011:98). It should be noted that acceptance is influenced by the political, cultural, economic, and geographical context (Cornell & Jackson, 2013:506; Edwards & Challenor, 2013:101). The risk evaluation results are shared with all stakeholders and provide input for decision-makers (Cardona et al., 2012:89; Rausand, 2011:118). This is facilitated through different risk metrics, such as risk maps, curves, or matrices (Johansen & Rausand, 2014:386; Poljanšek et al., 2021:29). Risk maps are the most common metric for natural hazards (Douglas, 2007:284). As each metric has a unique focus, risk is best presented with different metrics (Johansen & Rausand, 2014:397).

⁶⁵ A qualitative risk analysis is purely descriptive. A quantitative analysis is based on numerical estimates. A semi-quantitative analysis applies values to a qualitative scale (Rausand, 2011:8,121).

Limitations of Risk Assessments

Lack of information

Risk assessments are often simplified due to lacking or low-quality data, especially at local levels (Cardona et al., 2012:91; Edwards & Challenor, 2013:112; Karimi & Hüllermeier, 2007:987). For example, Eurostat does not gather statistics on reception systems. Greek data on camps is fragmentary due to most camps lacking a legal basis (Mouzourakis et al., 2019:12).

Resources

Refugee camps often have short planning timeframes, limited resources, and lacking human capacities. Therefore, it is a major challenge to balance the required level of detail, time, and resources for risk assessments (IASC, 2012a:12; ISO, 2009b:19; Poljanšek et al., 2021:27; Rausand, 2011:135;). Resource limitations need to be considered in the risk assessment objectives (Aven & Wiley, 2015:29).

Complexity

Risk assessments cover highly complex and ambiguous topics. Consequently, methods and models are simplified (Hill et al., 2013:8-9).

Competing interests

Apart from risk levels, decisions are influenced by other economic, operational, social, political, or environmental aspects. Which aspects are prioritized depends on the stakeholders with the strongest influence in camp planning (Rausand, 2011:23).

Uncertainties

It is impossible to eliminate the chance of unidentified risks because uncertainty is an inherent property of all risks and risk assessments (Rausand, 2011:59).

A4. Relevant Data for the Context Description

	Natural hazards, including seasonal variations (cf. appendix 6) (IOM et al., 2015:101,172,232; Sphere Association, 2018b:274)
	Topography (IOM et al., 2015:100,104; Sphere Association, 2018b:275; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Climate, including seasonal variations (UNHCR, 2021e:5; 2022b:6, n.d.a:7)
	Soil conditions (IOM et al., 2015:100; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Geology (UNHCR, 2021e:5, n.d.a:7)
Geographical	Hydrology (IOM et al., 2015; 230; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Vegetation (Rausand, 2011:180; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Animals (Rausand, 2011:180)
	Available space. This should exclude all areas not suitable for shelter due to existing hazards or infrastructures (IOM et al., 2015:103; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Natural resources (DG ECHO, 2017:12; UNHCR, 2021e:5)
	Available emergency shelters and evacuation sites (IOM et al., 2015:177,229)
	Expected number of residents (Douglas, 2007:285; EASO, 2016:19; IOM et al., 2015:232; UNHCR, n.d.a:11)
Domographia	Average household size (IOM et al., 2015:232; Sphere Association, 2018b:274; UNHCR, n.d.a:11)
Demographic	Number of people not staying in typical households (IOM et al., 2015:232; Sphere Association, 2018:274)
	Intersectional data on camp residents to identify vulnerable groups and their needs (Sphere Association, 2018b:12,274; UNHCR, n.d.a:7,11)
	Stakeholder mapping (EASO, 2018:53; Rausand, 2011:180)
	Available and required services (CCCM Cluster, 2021:17)
Social	Accomodation plans for: Families, individuals, vulnerable persons (IOM et al., 2015:104)
Social	Risks of vulnerable people due to inadequate accommodation (IOM et al., 2015:232)
	Safety issues voiced by the residents (EASO, 2016:19)
	Cultural practices impacting settlement and shelter design (UNHCR, n.d.a:7)

Table A1: Relevant data for the context description in risk assessments for refugee camp planning

	Capacities of the camp population (IOM et al., 2015:232)						
	Typical household and livelihood activities of the camp population (IOM et al., 2015:232)						
	Guidelines and standards (ISO, 2009a:3)						
Political	Local and national building regulations (EASO, 2016:47)						
	Land use on and around the potential site (Cardona et al., 2021:69; UNHCR, 2021e:5)						
	Policies, organizational structures, roles, and responsibilities (ISO, 2009a:3; UNHCR, n.d.a:7)						
	Technical stakeholder capacities (knowledge, resources) (ISO, 2009a:3)						
	Existing contingency plans that are relevant for the camp, and the availability of all resources mentioned in the plans (Rausand, 2011:540; Sphere Association, 2018b:274)						
Operational	Adaptive capacity of risk management on camp level and the potential influence of adaptations on vulnerabilities (Cardona et al., 2012:90)						
	Emergency preparedness training of staff (Rausand, 2011:541)						
	Emergency support from external sources (Rausand, 2011:541)						
	Expected response time (Ostrom & Wilhelmsen, 2012:298)						
	Information management systems (ISO, 2009a:3)						
	Communication channels for emergencies (Rausand, 2011:541)						
	Available and required infrastructure, taking accessibility into account (CCCM Cluster, 2021:17; UNHCR, 2021e:5)						
	Availability and capacity of external safety junctions (fire engines, hospitals, ambulances etc.) (Rausand, 2011:180)						
	Type and conditions of shelter (EASO, 2016:19)						
Technical	Type and quality of shelter material (UNHCR, n.d.a:7)						
	Availability and cost of resources; local/regional/national supply chains (UNHCR, n.d.a:11)						
	Resources for emergency response (Cardona et al., 2012:90)						
	Technical data for mechanical infrastructure components (Rausand, 2011:178)						
	Maintenance data detailing repair times (Rausand, 2011:179)						

The data presented in the table highlights the various aspects natural hazards interact with in refugee camps. Consequently, all aspects need to be considered in risk assessments, even when the focus is exclusively on natural hazards. The table does not claim completeness.

A5. Refugee camps and accommodation facilities in Greece

The literature scoping revealed the existence of 84 camps or accommodation facilities throughout Greece, although the "*myriad[s] of small and medium-scale unofficial initiatives in accommodation*" (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:23,79) render it impossible to identify each. Moreover, different sources convey contradictory information. While the UNHCR (2017) lists 46 camps on the mainland, Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:81) name 32 (established 2016 - 2020), and RSA (2018b) 26. According to the GCR (2021a) and Krithari (2021), 32 mainland camps operated in 2021, excluding closed facilities.

The camps meeting selection criterion one (unsafe housing conditions) are marked in yellow.

Camp name	Region/ City	Camp type	Housing type	Camp management	Status	Sources
Agia Eleni	Ioannina	UNHCR housing program	Rooms in hostel	UNHCR	n.d.	Dobbs & Tolis (2017), GeoCHOROS (2017)
Agios Andreas	Attica	TAF	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably closed	ANA-MPA (2019), GeoCHOROS (2017),
Alexandria	Central Mace- donia	ERS	Containers	Hellenic Army, RIS, Municipality, UNHCR	Open	DW (2021), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:22), UNHCR et al. (2018:2)
Andravida	Western Greece	ERS	Apartments	Municipality, UNHCR, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:42), UNHCR et al., (2018:3)
Attiko Alsos	Attica	OCAVRR	n.d.	MoMP	n.d.	Anastasopoulou et al. (2019:29- 30), Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22);
Chalkero	Kavala	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	IOM (2016:15)
Derveni/ Alexil	Thessa- Ioniki	ERS	Tents in industrial building	Hellenic Army, IOM	Closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), Owens (2017), UNHCR (2017:23)

Table A2: List of refugee camps in Greece

Diavata	Central Mace- donia	ERS	Containers	MoD, RIS, ASB	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), Mouzourakis et al. (2019:20), UNHCR (2017:24), UNHCR et al. (2018:4)
Dion-ABETE	Thessa- Ioniki	TAF	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1)
Doliana- Ionnina	Epirus	Collective Shelter	Rooms in abandoned school	Hellenic Army, RIS, UNHCR, ASB	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:38), UNHCR et al. (2018:5), Youth Center of Epirus (2016)
Drama	Eastern Mace- donia	Pre-removal detention centre	Apartments	Hellenic Army, RIS, municipality, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), Global Detention Project (2020), UNHCR et al. (2018:6)
Elefsina Naval School	Attica	TAF	Rooms in building	Hellenic Army, RIS, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), RSA (2018a), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:7)
EKO Gas Station	Paionia	n.d.	Tents	None	n.d.	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas	Paionia	n.d. ERS	Tents Containers	None RIS, MoMP	n.d. Open	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas Eleftherou- poli	Paionia Attica Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace	n.d. ERS TAF	Tents Containers n.d.	None RIS, MoMP n.d.	n.d. Open n.d.	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8) Bayaner et al. (2016:86); Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas Eleftherou- poli Elliniko I	Paionia Attica Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace Attica	n.d. ERS TAF ERS	Tents Containers n.d. Camping tents	None RIS, MoMP n.d. MoMP, DRC	n.d. Open n.d. Presu- mably closed	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8) Bayaner et al. (2016:86); Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:8)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas Eleftherou- poli Elliniko I Elliniko II	Paionia Attica Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace Attica	n.d. ERS TAF ERS ERS	Tents Containers n.d. Camping tents	None RIS, MoMP n.d. MoMP, DRC MoMP, DRC	n.d. Open n.d. Presu- mably closed	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8) Bayaner et al. (2016:86); Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:8) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:9)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas Eleftherou- poli Elliniko I Elliniko II	Paionia Attica Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace Attica Attica	n.d. ERS TAF ERS ERS ERS	Tents Containers n.d. Camping tents Camping tents	None RIS, MoMP n.d. MoMP, DRC MoMP, DRC	n.d. Open n.d. Presu- mably closed Presu- mably closed	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8) Bayaner et al. (2016:86); Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:8) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:9) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:10)
EKO Gas Station Eleonas Eleftherou- poli Elliniko I Elliniko II Elliniko III ESTIA program	Paionia Attica Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace Attica Attica Attica Attica	n.d. ERS TAF ERS ERS ERS TAF	Tents Containers n.d. Camping tents Camping tents Urban apartments	None RIS, MoMP n.d. MoMP, DRC MoMP, DRC UNHCR	n.d. Open n.d. Presu- mably closed Presu- mably closed Closed	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15) GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:83), UNHCR (2017:6), UNHCR et al. (2018:8) Bayaner et al. (2016:86); Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:8) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:9) GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:10) Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:22)

Filippiada	Epirus	ERS	Containers & pre- fabricated housing units	Hellenic Army, MoMP, RIS, municipality, UNHCR, ASB	Presu- mably open	GeoCHOROS (2017), RSA (2019a), UNHCR (2017:39), UNHCR et al. (2018:9)
Filoxenia program	Across the country	TAF	Hotels	IOM	Closed	ECRE (2021)
Fthiotida	Cepha- Ionia	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22)
Fylakio	Evros	RIC	Containers	FRS	Open	MacGregor (2022), UNHCR (2017:36)
Giannitsa	Giannitsa	TAF	Tents	Hellenic Army	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), Moving Europe (2016b),
Grenava SMS Hotels	Western Mace- donia	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably open	Karagianno- poulou et al. (2020:164-165)
Idomeni- Evzoni	Paionia	n.d.	Tents	None	n.d.	Fronista (2016), IOM (2016:15)
Kalochori/ Illiadi	Thessalo niki	ERC	Tents	Hellenic Army, NRC	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:33)
Kalymnos	Leros, Aegean Islands	n.d.	n.d.	None	n.d.	IOM (2016:14), UNHCR (2017:1)
Kara Tepe	Lesvos, Aegean Islands	ERS	Rub halls, refugee housing units, containers	Municipality	Closed	Oxfam International (2021), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:22,75), UNHCR (2017:48),
Karpathos	Karpa- thos, Aegean Islands	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	IOM (2016:14)
Katsikas- Ionnina	Epirus	TAF	Containers	Hellenic Army, ASB	n.d.	Banks (2016), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:11)
Kato Milia	Pieria	n.d.	Containers	ADRA	n.d.	ADRA (2017:4); Karagianno- poulou et al. (2020:164-165)
Kavala- Perigiali	Eastern Mace- donia and Thrace	ERS	Containers	Hellenic Army, RIS, UNHCR, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:27), UNHCR et al. (2018:12)
Klidi Sintiki	Serres	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably open	Karagianno- poulou et al. (2020:164-165)

Konitsa	Epirus	Collective Shelter	Rooms in building	MoLSA, UNHCR	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:40)
Kordelio/ Softex	Thessa- Ioniki	ERS	Containers and tents	Hellenic Army, IFRC	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:25)
Korinthos	Pelo- ponnese	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably open	Karagianno- poulou et al. (2020:164-165)
Kozani	Western Mace- donia	TAF	Tents in sports stadium	n.d.	Closed	Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22); WordPress (2016)
Ktima Iraklis/Pieria	Central Mace- donia	ERS	Rooms in building	Hellenic Army, RIS, IOM, ADRA	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:29), UNHCR et al. (2018:10)
Lagadikia	Thessa- Ioniki	Relocation site	Containers	Hellenic Army, MoMP, DRC, UNHCR	Open	Jahre et al. (2017:333), Kokkinidis (2021), UNHCR (2017:26), UNHCR et al. (2018:13)
Larisa- Koutsuchero	Thessaly	TAF	Pre- fabricated housing units	Hellenic Army, RIS, DRC	Presu- mably open	GeoCHOROS (2017), RSA (2019b), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:14)
Larisa- Kypselochori	Thessaly	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), IOM (2016:16)
Lavrio	Attica	ERS	Pre- fabricated wooden housing units	Hellenic Navy, MoMP, UNHCR, DRC	Closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:11), UNHCR et al. (2018:15), Vlastou (2021)
Lepida	Leros, Aegean Islands	RIC, Hotspot	Containers, tents, makeshift shelters	Hellenic Army, MoMP, FRS, UNHCR	Closed	AFP News Agency & InfoMigrants (2021), GeoCHOROS (2017), RSA (2019c), UNHCR (2017:1,47)
Malakasa	Attica Region	ERS	Containers in 2017, also tents since June 2018	Hellenic Army, RIS, IOM	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:49), RSA (2018b), UNHCR (2017:12), UNHCR et al. (2018:16)
Mavrovouni	Lesvos, Aegean Islands	Temporary RIC, Hotspot	Tents	Hellenic Army, Ministry of Migration and	Open	Oxfam International & GCR (2020b:3),

				Asylum, UNHCR, IFRC		Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:89), UNHCR (2021a:1-2)
Mazaraki/ Cherso	Kilkis	TAF	n.d.	Hellenic Army	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), New York Times (2016), UNHCR (2017:1)
Megistri	Kastel- Iorizo, Aegean Islands	n.d.	n.d.	None	n.d.	IOM (2016:14), UNHCR (2017:1)
Moria	Lesvos, Aegean Islands	RIC, Hotspot	Tents, camping tents, makeshift shelters	Hellenic Army, Police, MoMP, UNHCR	Closed	Pallister-Wilkins et al. (2021:21,87), RSA (2020), UNHCR (2017:49)
Nea Apollonia	Thessa- Ioniki	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017)
Nea Karvali	Eastern Mace- donia	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22)
Nea Kavala	Central Mace- donia	ERS	Containers	Hellenic Army, RIS, UNHCR, DRC, IOM	Open	Boitiaux (2021), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:27), UNHCR et al. (2018:17)
Oinofyta	Thessaly	ERS	Tents & old building	Hellenic Airforce, IOM	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), HRW, (2021b), RSA (2018b), UNHCR (2017:17), UNHCR et al. (2018:18)
Old Sfageia	Rhodes, Aegean Islands	ERS	Buildings	Municipality, volunteers	n.d.	UNHCR (2017:50)
Oreokastro	Thessa- Ioniki	ERS	Tents in building	Hellenic Army, NRC	Presu- mably closed	Baker (2017), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:28)
Orestiada	Evros	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Mouzourakis et al. (2016:22)
Orfeas Hotal/Pieria	Pieria	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	IOM (2016:15)
Petra Olympou	Pieria	TAF	Tents	Hellenic Army	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), Moving Europe (2016c), UNHCR (2017:1)
Pikpa	Lesvos, Aegean Islands	Private housing	Wooden houses, buildings, emergency shelters	Lesvos Solidarity (NGO)	Closed	Lesvos Solidarity (2021a), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:22)

Piraeus Port	Piraeus	Informal settlement	Buildings, tents, trucks	Hellenic Army	n.d.	IOM (2016:15), Pierigh (2016), UNHCR (2017:1)
Pirgos SMS facilities	Pelo- ponnese	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably open	Karagianno- poulou et al. (2020:164-165)
Pyli	Kos, Aegean Islands	RIC, Hotspot	Containers and tents	FRS	Closed	AFP News Agency & InfoMigrants (2021), IRC (2020:7)
Rafina	Attica	ERS	Buildings	Hellenic Army, Municipality, DRC	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:13)
Ritsona	Thessaly	ERS	Tents (until November 2016), then containers	Hellenic Airforce, RIS, IOM	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), Latonero et al. (2018:15- 16), UNHCR (2017:18), UNHCR et al. (2018:19)
Schisto	Attica	ERS	Containers, tents	Helelnic Army, RIS, MoMP, UNHCR, DRC	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), Pallister- Wilkins et al. (2021:84), UNHCR (2017:14), UNHCR et al. (2018:20),
Serres - KEGE	Central Mace- donia	TAF	n.d.	Hellenic Army, RIS, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:21)
Sinatex/ Kavalari	Thessa- Ioniki	ERS	Small wooden houses	Hellenic Army, DRC	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNCHR (2017:30)
Sindos/ Frakaport	Thessa- Ioniki	TAF	Tents	Hellenic Airforce	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:31)
Sindos/ Karamanlis	Thessa- Ioniki	ERS	Tents	Hellenic Army, IOM	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:32)
Skaramagas Port	Attica	ERS	Containers	Hellenic Navy, MoMP, DRC	Open	GeoCHOROS (2017), O'Connor (2021), UNHCR (2017:15), UNHCR et al. (2018:22)
Souda	Chios, Aegean Islands	ERS	Tents & camping tents	Municipality (inofficial)	Closed	ANSA (2017), Karakoulaki & Tosidis (2017), UNHCR (2017:44)
Thermopiles	Thessaly	ERS	Hotel	Municipality, UNHCR, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:19),

						UNHCR et al. (2018:23)
Thessaloniki Port	Thessa- Ioniki	TAF	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	IOM (2016:15), UNHCR (2017:1)
Thiva/ Sakiroglou	Central Greece	TAF	Containers and small apartments	Hellenic Army, IOM	n.d.	DW (2017), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:24)
Tilos Military Camp	Tilos, Aegean Islands	ERS	Containers	Municipality	n.d.	UNHCR (2017:52)
Trikala Atlantic	Thessaly	ERS	Containers	Hellenic Army, UNHCR	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:290)
Tsepelovo	Ioannina	TAF	n.d.	n.d.	Presu- mably closed	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1)
Vagiochori	Thessa- Ioniki	TAF	Tents	Hellenic Army, IOM	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), RSA (2019d), UNHCR (2017:1),
Vasilika/ Kordogianni estate	Thessa- Ioniki	TAF	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1)
Vathy	Samos, Aegean Islands	RIC, Hotspot	Tents and makeshift shelters	FRS	Closed	ANSA (2021), GCR & Oxfam International (2021a:2), IRC (2020:7), UNHCR (2017:51)
Veria/Arma- tolou Kokkinou	Central Mace- donia	ERS	Rooms	Hellenic Army, DRC, MoMP	n.d.	GeoCHOROS (2017), Moving Europe (2016a), UNHCR (2017:34), UNHCR et al. (2018:25)
Vial	Chios, Aegean Islands	RIC, Hotspot	Containers, tents, camping tents, makeshift shelters	Hellenic Army, FRS, IOM	Open	Albertari et al. (2020:7), GCR & Oxfam International (2021a:2), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:45)
Volos	Thessaly	TAF	Former car exhibition hall	Hellenic Army, MoMP, DRC	n.d.	Dandoulaki & Andriadi (n.d.), GeoCHOROS (2017), UNHCR (2017:1), UNHCR et al. (2018:26),

Table	A3: Exposure to natural hazards in Moria
Tsunami	- Low risk (not on the coast)
Earthquake	-Return period of 475 years for earthquake with intensity IX (violent shaking) on the Modified Mercalli Intensity Scale (Munich RE in EAEE, 2018:7) -6.3 earthquake in 2017 (TSUMAPS- NEAM, 2017)
Forest Fire	 11 fire ignition points within a 5km radius between 1970 - 2001 (Kalabokidis et al., 2005:147) 2005:147) Forest fire risk classified as "extreme" (ERCC, 2020)
Storm	-Strong winds (Reidy, 2019) -Heavy rain during winter months (Oxfam International, 2019:7) -Increased risk of flooded tents in the olive grove due to insufficient drainage (RRE, 2018:36; Oxfam International, 2019:8; Reidy, 2019) -Destruction of tents due to heavy rain and wind (HRW, 2018; Oxfam International, 2019:7; Pallister- Wilkins, 2020:77) -One confirmed death from drowning under tent (RRE, 2018:10)
Heatwave	-Extreme heat resulting in heat strokes and dehydration (MSF, 2017:9)
Cold spell	-Freezing temperatures (Smith, 2017; Tagaris, 2017; Oxfam International, 2019:7) -No heating (Pazianou, 2018; Oxfam International, 2019:5; Gordon & Larsen, 2021:424) -Snowfall (Papadopoulos, 2017; Smith, 2017; Tagaris, 2017; Oxfam International, 2019:7; Rielly, 2020) Peaths due to the cold (RRE, 2018:10; Rielly, 2020) -Deaths due to rainfall (Pazaianou, 2018; Oxfam International, 2019:7; Cordier, 2020) -Deaths due to dangerous heating devices in tents (Pallister- Wilkins, 2020:77)
Camp Name	Moria

A6. Evidence of Exposure to Natural Hazards⁶⁶

⁶⁶ The content of the tables for Moria and Mavrovouni was confirmed by the interviews.

Table A4: Exposure to natural hazards in Mavrovouni

Camp Name	Cold spell	Heatwave	Storm	Forest Fire	Earthquake	Tsunami
Vathy	-Freezing temperatures (Bird & Beattie, 2019:1; UNHCR, 2021c:1) -Higher infection rates (Samos Volunteers, 2021)	-Extreme heat >30°C (Bird & Beattie, 2019:1; IRC, 2020:28; Samos Volunteers, 2021)	-Strong winds and heavy rain, especially in winter (Bird & Beattie, 2019:1; Samos Volunteers, 2021; UNHCR, 2021c:1) -Destruction of tents due to heavy rain and wind (IRC, 2020:28; Samos Volunteers, 2021) -Hail (Bird & Beattie, 2019:2) -Constructed on steep hill turning muddy during heavy rain (Bird & Beattie, 2019:2)	-Forest fire risk classified as "extreme" (ERCC, 2020)	-Return period of 475 years for earthquake with intensity VII (very strong shaking) on the Modified Mercalli Intensity Scale (Munich RE in EAEE, 2018:7) -6.7 earthquake in October 2020 (Bathke, 2020; Sanderson, 2020; Volcano Discovery 2020)	-Low risk (not on the coast)
Vial	-Freezing temperatures (Cunniffe et al., 2019:30; UNHCR, 2021d:1) -Dampness due to rainfall (Cunniffe et al., 2019:37)	-Extreme heat (Cunniffe et al., 2019:30,34)	-Strong winds (UNHCR, 2021c:1) -Flooding of tents due to heavy rain (Cunniffe et al., 2019:37)	-Forest fire risk classified as "extreme" (ERCC, 2020)	-Return period of 475 years for earthquake with intensity VII (very strong shaking) on the Modified Mercalli Intensity Scale (Munich RE in EAEE, 2018:7) -6.3 earthquake in 2017 (TSUMAPS- NEAM, 2017) -Deadliest earthquake in Greek history (1881, 6.5) (Pavlides et al., 2009:7)	-Low risk (not on the coast)

Table A5: Exposure to natural hazards in Vathy and Vial

A7. Policies Influencing Refugee Camp Planning

Table A6: International, European, and Greek policies

	International
Universal Declaration of	The UDHR constitutes the first standardized fundamental
Human Rights (UDHR)	rights document (UN, 1948). In the context of risk
(1948)	assessments for natural hazards in refugee camp planning, the
	subsequent articles are especially relevant:
	Article 1: "All human beings are born free and equal
	in dignity and rights. []" (UN, 1948)
	Refugees and asylum seekers enjoy the same rights as Greek
	citizens and should be treated equally by authorities.
	Article 3: "Everyone has the right to life, liberty and
	security of person." (UN, 1948)
	The lives of refugees and asylum seekers should be protected,
	and they should not deliberately be exposed to harm.
	Article 25: "Everyone has the right to a standard of
	living adequate for the health and well-being of
	himself and his family []." (UN, 1948)
	Shelter in refugee camps should provide protection from
	harmful events and support physical and mental health of
	residents. The thesis highlights the non-compliance with the
	declaration, and the respective need to assess risks during the
	process of refugee camp planning.
1951 Convention and 1967	The 1951 Convention ⁶⁷ defines refugees, their rights, and
Protocol Relating to the	legal obligations of states (UN General Assembly, 1951). It is
Status of Refugees	considered customary international law (UNHCR, n.d.d).
	While originally referring to those displaced by World War
	II, the 1967 Protocol generalized the regulations (UN General
	Assembly, 1967). The following articles are of relevance for
	the thesis:
	Article 3: "A refugee shall get fundamental rights and
	freedoms without discrimination." (UN General
	Assembly, 1951:35)

⁶⁷ Also referred to as the Geneva Convention.

	The content is congruent to Article 1 in the UDHR.
	Article 21: "As regards housing, the Contracting
	States, in so far as the matter is regulated by law or
	regulations or is subject to the control of public
	authorities, shall accord to refugees lawfully staying
	in their territory treatment as favourable as possible
	and, in any event, not less favourable than that
	accorded to aliens generally in the same
	circumstances." (UN General Assembly, 1951:115)
	Similar to Article 25 of the UDHR, this article determines the
	compliance with adequate standards of living for any
	displaced person by government authorities as states have the
	responsibility to protect everyone on their territory from
	harm. Humanitarian organizations support states in this
	process (CCCM Cluster, 2021:13).
	Article 35: "The Contracting States undertake to
	cooperate with the Office of the United Nations High
	Commissioner for Refugees [UNHCR], or any other
	agency of the United Nations which may succeed it, in
	the exercise of its functions, and shall in particular
	facilitate its duty of supervising the application of the
	provisions of this Convention." (UN General
	Assembly, 1951:252)
	This article determines that states support the work of the
	UNHCR which supervises the compliance with the
	convention.
	Europe
Convention for the	Translates the UDHR into European legislation (ECHR,
Protection of Human Rights	2021:5).
and Fundamental Freedoms	
(1950)	
Charter of the Fundamental	Reaffirms the 1950 and 1951 Conventions (European Union,
Rights of the European	2012:5,9).
Union	
(2012/C 326/02)	
------------------	--
Hotspot approach	When numbers of asylum seekers surged in 2015, the EU
	inaugurated First Reception Centres, later renamed RICs,
	under the hotspot approach to support Italy and Greece. The
	objective was to process asylum applications in a manageable
	number of places and improve coordination of European and
	national stakeholders (EPC, 2019; EPRS, 2018:1;
	Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:40-41; Oxfam International &
	GCR, 2020:1).
	In Greece, the RIS under the Ministry of Migration and
	Asylum, formerly the Ministry of Migration Policy, is legally
	responsible for the hotspot management, although the EU
	Commission, EASO/EUAA, Frontex, and Europol support
	them with funding and personnel (Cunniffe et al., 2019:11;
	SVR, 2021:19). The facilities consist of a refugee camp, an
	administrative compound, and, on some islands, a pre-
	removal detention facility (Ziebritzki, 2020). Design and
	management must comply with the Charter of the
	Fundamental Rights of the European Union (FRA, 2017a:3).
	After the EU-Turkey Statement in March 2016, Greece
	introduced geographic restrictions confining asylum seekers
	to RICs on the islands ⁶⁸ , shifting the focus to deportation
	(EPRS, 2018:4; Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:42; Ziebritzki,
	2020).
	A report from the European Court of Auditors in March 2017
	criticized the absence of SOPs and a manager for each RIC,
	despite contrary commitments by the Hellenic Parliament
	(2016:30), resulting in ambiguous institutional
	responsibilities (Howden, 2020b:61). Moreover, the adoption

⁶⁸ Exempt are admitted refugees, those eligible for family reunification under the *Dublin III* regulation, and asylum seekers classified as vulnerable (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:159).

	of the geographic restrictions gradually resulted in increasing	
	overcrowding (GCR, 2020; IRC, 2020:5).	
To enhance the Common European Asylum System, the subsequent directives were made		
as amendments to the 1951 Convention (Inter-Parliamentary Union & UNHCR, 2017:22).		
Council Directive	Prescribes "minimum standards for giving temporary	
2001/55/EC	protection in the event of a mass influx of displaced persons	
	and on measures promoting a balance of efforts between	
	Member States in receiving such persons and bearing the	
	consequences thereof" (Council of Europe, 2001:1). Despite	
	its applicability to the Greek response, the directive was not	
	activated (Genç & Öner, 2019:2).	
	Of specific relevance for the thesis are the following contents:	
	• Article 13: The obligation by member States to	
	provide suitable accommodation (Council of Europe,	
	2001:5). "Suitable accommodation" is not clarified	
	further.	
	• The recognition of the UNHCR mandate regarding	
	refugees and the requirement to consult with the	
	UNHCR and other relevant international	
	organizations on asylum policy issues (Council of	
	Europe, 2001:2).	
	• The requirement of a balance regarding costs and	
	reception between member states (Council of Europe,	
	2001:2-3).	
Directive 2013/33/EU of the	Also referred to as the Reception Conditions Directive.	
European Parliament and of	Defines "standards for the reception of applicants for	
the Council (recast)	international protection" (Council of the European Union,	
	2013:5; Mayer & Mehregani, 2016:36). The directive can be	
	abrogated when Directive 2001/55/EC is applied during a	
	mass influx (Council of the European Union, 2013:5).	
	However, this was not implemented for Greece (Genc &	
	Öner, 2019:2).	
	However, this was not implemented for Greece (Genç & Öner, 2019:2).	

Regulation (EU) No	Also known as the Dublin III Regulation. Prescribes that the	
604/2013 of the European	first country where an asylum application is lodged is	
Parliament and of the	responsible for processing it unless the asylum seeker entered	
Council (recast)	from a safe third country, in which case they may be returned	
	(Council of the European Union, 2013b:7).	
Greece		
Law 4636/2019 on	Law 4636/2019 is also referred to as the International	
international protection and	Protection Act (Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:65). The laws	
other provisions (succeeding	prescribe that reception conditions should ensure an adequate	
law 4540/2018 ⁶⁹)	standard of living compliant with human dignity and the	
	protection of physical/mental health (Ministry of Migration	
	and Asylum, n.d.; Pallister-Wilkins et al., 2021:65).	
	They determine the Reception and Identification Service	
	(RIS) and Directorate for the Protection of Asylum Seekers	
	(DPAS) under the <i>Ministry of Migration and Asylum</i> ⁷⁰ as the	
	responsible authorities for reception of asylum seekers (GCR,	
	2021b; Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:152). The RIS decides	
	about cooperation with EU bodies, international	
	organizations, service providers, and civil society	
	organizations. Moreover, it oversees the establishment and	
	operation of reception facilities (Hellenic Parliament,	
	2016:24-27). The RIS has a separate budget from the Ministry	
	of Interior. Funding may be used for studies. If necessary for	
	the delivery of its services, the Ministers of Finance, Interior,	
	and Administrative Reconstruction can decide to supply	
	additional funding. Projects may also be financed by EU or	
	national organizations (ibid:37).	

⁶⁹ This law, in turn, is an amendment to law 4375/2016 "Organisation and functioning of the Asylum Service, Appeals Authority, Reception and Identification Service, establishment of General Secretariat for Reception, transposition of Directive 2013/32/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council 'on common procedures for granting and withdrawing international protection (recast)' (L180/29.6.2013), provisions on employment of beneficiaries of international protection" (GCR, 2021b).

⁷⁰ Until July 2019, the RIS and DPAS were under the *Ministry of Migration Policy*. The ministry was closed after the July 2019 elections but reintroduced in January 2020 as the Ministry of Migration and Asylum (Karagiannopoulou et al., 2020:152).

		According to the laws, vulnerable persons are supposed to
		receive particular attention and be accommodated in separate
		structures (Hellenic Parliament, 2016:29; Karagiannopoulou
		et al., 2020:154; Ministry of Migration and Asylum, n.d.).
Ministerial	Decision	Established the National Civil Protection Plan Xenokrates
1299/2003		under the General Secretariat for Civil Protection (Politou et
		al., 2015:812). It prescribes guidelines for emergency
		management in Greece, defines operating procedures, and
		names the organizations responsible for prevention,
		preparedness, response, and recovery. Risk assessments are
		listed as a prevention tool (Xhelili et al., 2021:28;
		ΕΛΛΗΝΙΚΗΣ ΔΗΜΟΚΡΑΤΙΑΣ, 2003:3).
		According to Xenokrates, municipalities ⁷¹ , regions, and
		decentralized administration need to generate their own
		hazard and contingency plans. They are based on national
		hazard plans and require approval by the General Secretariat
		for Civil Protection. This is the responsible body for
		nationwide crisis management (Gimpelson et al., 2016:6-7;
		GSCP, 2015:8; Politou et al., 2015:810,813,821; Xhelili et al.,
		2021:28). In case of a local or regional emergency, the
		respective local or regional government authorities lead the
		response. The General Secratariat for Civil Protection
		manages national emergencies (GSCP, n.d.). Local disaster
		risk management is project-based and funded either by
		research projects or local authorities (Politou et al.,
		2015:818).
Law 4662/2020 ⁷²	on civil	Formed the National Crisis and Hazard Management
protection (s	ucceeding	Mechanism (Nat-CHAMM) which makes risk assessments

⁷¹ The Local Coordinating Body responsible for the implementation of Xenokrates consists of the mayor, two councilors, regional civil protection executives, a military commander, the police department commander, the head of the municipal police, the fire department commander, the head of the municipal and communal technical services, the head of forestry, and representatives of voluntary and social organizations (Politou et al., 2015:813). ⁷² "National Crisis Management and Risk Management Mechanism, restructuring of the General Secreteriat of Civil Protection, upgrading of Civil Protection Volunteering, reorganization of the Fire Brigade and other provisions." The law is specified in Government Gazette 27/A/7-2-2020 (Zacheilas & Papadakis, 2020:21).

Ministerial	Decision	compulsory from the national to the local level (Gimpelson et
1299/2020)		al., 2016:6; Zacheilas & Papadakis, 2020:17,21-23). The Nat-
		CHAMM unites all civil protection organizations into one
		national system. Regional coordinating institutions were
		established to accelerate decision-making on regional and
		local levels. Context-specific risk assessments incorporating
		the Nat-CHAMM are now compulsory for emergency
		response plans and consequence management on the national,
		regional, and local levels. Both Xenokrates and the Nat-
		CHAMM prioritize the safety of human life from all potential
		hazards (Gimpelson et al., 2016:6; Zacheilas & Papadakis,
		2020:17,21-23).
Agnodiki (2020)		To prevent "large" natural disasters in overcrowded reception
		facilities, the Ministry of Migration and Asylum developed
		the Agnodiki project. No additional information was found as
		it is classified (Papadatos-Anagostopoulos, 2020).

A8. Description of Lesvos

The Aegean Island is part of the Northern Aegean Islands Province (UrbiStat S.r.l., 2018) under the Decentralized Administration of the Aegean (Politou et al., 2015:804). It is located only 11km from the Turkish coast, making it a preferred destination for asylum seekers attempting to reach Europe (Jauhiainen, 2017:6-7; Kolasa-Sikiaridi, 2016).

Lesvos is characterized by a semiarid Mediterranean climate with warm, dry summers and mild, moderately rainy winters. The average precipitation is 670mm, and the average temperature 18°C. The topography of Lesvos is hilly (Kalabokidis et al., 2005:144-145). Common natural hazards are cyclical floods, flash floods, landslides, wildfires, and earthquakes (Kalabokidis et al., 2005:144; Repanelis et al., 2019).



Figure A10: Map of Greece. The red circle shows the location of Lesvos (Modified from Google Maps, 2022).

A9. Humanitarian Charter, Protection Principles, and Core Humanitarian Standards

Humanitarian Charter

The Charter specifies the ethical and legal context for the Protection Principle, the Core Humanitarian Standard, and the HMSs in the Sphere Handbook (Sphere Association, 2018b:28). Its core values are based on the principles of humanity and the humanitarian imperative. In accordance with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (cf. appendix 7), they stress the right to life, dignity, protection, and security by ensuring minimum standards, if necessary, through assistance, and the obligation to do everything possible to reduce suffering from disaster and conflict. It recognizes the leadership of nation states in emergency response and stresses the impartial involvement of international humanitarian actors only when national

capacities are overwhelmed. Moreover, it accepts the leadership roles of UN agencies and the International Committee of the Red Cross in humanitarian operations (ibid:28-29,32).

Protection Principles

The Sphere Handbook applies four protection principles based on the core values specified in the Humanitarian Charter (Sphere Handbook, 2018:34):

Principle 1: Enhance people's safety, dignity and rights and avoid exposing them to further harm.

Principle 2: Ensure people's access to impartial assistance, according to need and without discrimination.

Principle 3: Assist people to recover from the physical and psychological effects of threatened or actual violence, coercion or deliberate deprivation. Principle 4: Help people to claim their rights.

Principle 1 is especially relevant for the thesis as it includes the notion of prevention by reducing risks, exposure, or vulnerability to threats. It stresses the imperative that people are not exposed to physical hazards during response operations. This requires iterative risk analyses with a focus on intersectionality to understand the risk context in a dynamic environment. When policies or official activities impede these objectives, humanitarian organizations should advocate for a change of practice (ibid:37-38).

Core Humanitarian Standards

The Standards include nine commitments (cf. figure A11) clarifying roles and responsibilities in humanitarian response operations (Sphere Association, 2018b:5). Each commitment is accompanied by a set of indicators examining its realization. Two aspects especially relevant for the thesis are:

Commitment 1, Indicator 2: *The assistance and protection provided correspond with assessed risks, vulnerabilities and needs.* (ibid:54) Commitment 3, Key Action 3.2: *Use the results of any existing community hazard and risk assessments and preparedness plans to guide activities.* (ibid:60) Achieving Key Action 3.2 additionally requires a vulnerability and needs assessment to identify high-risk groups. Moreover, Commitment 4 demands access to risk assessment results for camp residents (ibid:60,63-64).

In these commitments, the Humanitarian Standards specifically refer to risk assessments as a necessary basis for efficient response operations, and the responsibility of humanitarian organizations to assert risk assessment and management (ibid: 84A8). This is congruent to the identification of valuable assets in the context description of risk assessments.



Figure A11: The nine commitments of the Core Humanitarian Standards (Sphere Association, 2018b:50)

A10. Pressure-and-Release Model

According to the Pressure-and-Release (PAR) model, risk is created through the interaction of hazards and vulnerability. The latter emerges from the trajectory root causes > dynamic pressures > unsafe conditions (cf. figure A12). "Releasing" pressure on risk presupposes a reduction of vulnerable conditions in either of the three steps (Wisner et al., 2004:50-51).

Root causes refer to general social processes such as power, resources, structures, the political and economic system, culture, or ideologies. Of these, power is the most relevant, as it creates the basis for all other factors (ibid:51-52). The root causes result in dynamic pressures, such as lacking capacities, institutions, or investments; inadequate ethical standards; or population changes (ibid:51,53). Finally, they lead to unsafe conditions, such as unsafe physical environments or buildings, insecure livelihoods, discrimination against certain groups, or lacking disaster preparedness. All these factors shape vulnerability in the studied cases (ibid:51,53-55).



Figure A12: Pressure-and-Release Model (Modified after Wisner et al., 2004:51)